VITAGLIANO, LUKE A., PhD. Naturally Mindful: Piloting Nature-Based Mindfulness Training for College Students with Anxiety. (2023) Directed by Dr. Kelly L. Wester & Dr. Connie T. Jones. 218 pp.

The mental health crisis across college campuses is accelerating, with anxiety listed as the top mental health issue for undergraduate college students (Center for Collegiate Health, 2021). The COVID-19 pandemic sent universities into disarray, with students experiencing an increase in perceived stress and anxiety (Hoyt et al., 2021; Lee et al., 2021; Nguyen et al., 2021). College counseling centers, often under resourced (Lipson et al., 2019), must adapt to serve their community ripe with mental health concerns, with Mindfulness Based Interventions (MBIs) a tool at their disposal. Although evidence supports the benefits of group MBIs to reduce stress and anxiety for college students (Hazlett-Stevens & Oren, 2017; Levin et al., 2017; Lothes II et al., 2021), group counseling services were impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic, with students asked to leave campus and refrain from social gatherings, with one exception, outdoors in nature. Exposure to nature contributes to positive mental health outcomes (Howell et al., 2011; Howell & Passmore, 2013; Lackey et al., 2021), specifically for college students (Foellmer et al., 2021; McFarland et al., 2008). With both exposure to nature and mindfulness practices effective in reducing symptoms of anxiety, nature-based mindfulness may enhance mindfulness practice and improve well-being (Albrecht & Albrecht, 2019; Van Gordon et al., 2018).

Brief nature-based mindfulness interventions appear beneficial to college student mental health and mood (Ibes & Forestell, 2022; Ibes et al., 2018; Nisbet et al., 2019; Owens & Bunce, 2022a). However, a major flaw in the nature-based mindfulness literature is the lack of articulating the integration of nature and mindfulness in the intervention design which is vital given the reciprocal relationship between mindfulness and natural environments (Van Gordon et al., 2018). The author integrated the core components of Mindfulness (i.e., *Attention, Intention*, *and Attitude*; Shapiro et al., 2006) and Attention Restoration Theory (ART; i.e., *Being Away*, *Extent, Soft Fascination, and Compatibility*; Kaplan & Kaplan, 1989) into the Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention aimed to improve mindfulness and reduce anxiety.

The author explored the impact of a newly created 90-minute psychoeducational group intervention, NBMT, for college students experiencing anxiety. Using a quantitative, two-group quasi-experimental switching replication with treatment removal design, the author explored the impact of the intervention on college student anxiety and mindfulness scores when compared to a control/delayed intervention group. Secondary research questions explored the relationship between level of engagement and anxiety change scores. While the study results indicated nonsignificant results in reducing anxiety for participants in the intervention group (n = 20) when compared to a control group (n = 19), the effect size was between small and moderate. NBMT appears to impact total mindfulness scores and *Observing* subscale scores as the results were statistically significant. Although a small positive correlation was found between engagement and anxiety scores, the results should be interpreted with caution as they were not statistically significant. The results from this study are just a first step to providing accessible nature-based interventions to college students and others seeking relief from stress, anxiety, depression, and a host of mental health concerns rampant in our society. The small decrease in anxiety and increases in mindfulness provide hope that NBMT can help improve mental health and pave the path for researchers to development nature-based mindfulness interventions to improve population health.

NATURALLY MINDFUL: PILOTING NATURE-BASED MINDFULNESS TRAINING

FOR COLLEGE STUDENTS WITH ANXIETY

by

Luke A. Vitagliano

A Dissertation Submitted to the Faculty of The Graduate School at The University of North Carolina at Greensboro in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Doctor of Philosophy

Greensboro

2023

Approved by

Dr. Kelly L. Wester Committee Co-Chair

Dr. Connie T. Jones Committee Co-Chair © 2023 Luke A. Vitagliano

DEDICATION

"Be yourself. Especially do not feign affection. Neither be cynical about love; for in the face of all aridity and disenchantment, it is as perennial as the grass.

Take kindly the counsel of the years, gracefully surrendering the things of youth.

- Nurture strength of spirit to shield you in sudden misfortune. But do not distress yourself with dark imaginings. Many fears are born of fatigue and loneliness.
- Beyond a wholesome discipline, be gentle with yourself. You are a child of the universe no less than the trees and the stars; you have a right to be here.

And whether or not it is clear to you, no doubt the universe is unfolding as it should. Therefore be at peace with God, whatever you conceive Him to be. And whatever your labors and aspirations, in the noisy confusion of life, keep peace in your soul. With all its sham, drudgery and broken dreams, it is still a beautiful world. Be cheerful. Strive to be happy."

Max Ehrmann

To all those who struggle, may you find peace.

APPROVAL PAGE

This dissertation written by Luke A. Vitagliano has been approved by the following committee of the Faculty of The Graduate School at The University of North Carolina at Greensboro.

Committee Co-Chair

Committee Co-Chair

Committee Member

Committee Member

Dr. Kelly L. Wester

Dr. Connie T. Jones

Dr. David L. Wyrick

Dr. J. Scott Young

January 30, 2023

Date of Acceptance by Committee

January 30, 2023

Date of Final Oral Examination

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am eternally grateful for the guidance, wisdom, and direction I have received throughout my journey in my doctoral studies and through the dissertation process. Embarking on this journey, and seeing it through is a true gift, and it would not have been possible without the support of my dissertation committee and mentors.

I first want to thank my co-chairs, Dr. Kelly Wester and Dr. Connie Jones. You both believed in me when I did not believe in myself. I cannot express how grateful I am for both of you in guiding me through the twists and turns of the research process, through drastically shifting my research agenda and dissertation topic, to designing and implementing an intervention study. Dr. Wester, thank you for your wisdom and guidance throughout the research process. I am grateful for your research expertise, forcing me to think critically, and pushing me to learn and grow throughout the process. I am grateful and honored to have you as a guide and a mentor during my time at UNCG and in the next steps of my professional career. Dr. Jones, I cannot thank you enough for your support, mentorship, and authenticity. You are always there when I need an empathetic ear. Thank you for allowing me to be me, I am honored to have you as a mentor and always know that you have my best interest at heart. I also want to thank Dr. David Wyrick from the Public Health Department. During my journey through doctoral studies, I have admired your intervention and evaluation expertise, and your entrepreneurial spirit. Thank you for your support, guidance, and wisdom along the way. I am grateful and honored to have you as a mentor. You are a role model and have shown me what can be possible in my entrepreneurial endeavors. Founding Seek Your Summit, LLC would not have been possible without the support from you and I-Corps at UNCG. Finally, I want to thank Dr. Scott Young. Thank you for your support, wisdom, guidance, and mentorship throughout this process. I have

learned so much from you and I am honored to have you as a mentor. Without question, I truly had the best committee that any doctoral student could ask for. I am honored and grateful for all of you, words cannot express how much I appreciate you all.

I also want to thank Dr. Ryan Reese, a former alumnus from UNCG. Thank you for your guidance and support through the transition in my research agenda to focus on the benefits and impact of nature. To Dr. Amber Vermeesch, your energy and passion for nature and wellness is awe inspiring. Thank you for your support, guidance, and mentorship. I cannot wait to see what the future holds to further explore and investigate Nature-Based Mindfulness Training!

I have been blessed over the years to have a strong support system and a community of mentors, guides, friends, and family that have supported me through this process. To those who understand the drive, determination, and tenacity needed to successfully complete a doctoral program, I thank you for your support, words of wisdom, and encouragement throughout this process. To my supervisors and mentors, thank you for your continued support in navigating my personal stressors and struggles throughout this journey. To all my family and friends, thank you for being there and being supportive, I would not have been able to successfully navigate this journey without you. Lastly, and most importantly, to my loving fiancée, Dena. Words cannot express how grateful I am for you, your support, love, care, compassion, and inspiration along the way. Literally 12 days after moving to North Carolina you walked into my life and have been there every step of the way. Thank you for forcing me to strive to be the best and most authentic version of myself I can be. Thank you for forcing me to take breaks, go on crazy adventures, and explore the beautiful places North Carolina has to offer. Thank you for being my light in the darkness, and the best life partner anyone could ever ask for.

vi

LIST OF TABLES	xi
LIST OF FIGURES	xii
CHAPTER I: INTRODUCTION	1
Statement of the Problem: College Student Anxiety	2
Mindfulness	4
A Model and Theory of Mindfulness	5
Nature	6
Attention Restoration Theory	7
Nature-Based Mindfulness	9
Nature-Based Mindfulness Training Intervention	11
Need for the Study	12
Purpose of the Study	12
Significance of the Study	13
Research Questions	14
Definition of Terms	15
CHAPTER II. I ITERATURE REVIEW	17
Introduction: College Students and Anxiety	
The Rise of College Student Anxiety	18
Anxiety Amidst the COVID-19 Pandemic	
Mindfulness	
Mindfulness Roots	
Mindfulness: Definition, Model, and Theory	25
Measuring Mindfulness	
The Five Facets of Mindfulness and Anxiety	27
Mindfulness-Based Interventions for Anxiety	
Mindfulness Based Stress Reduction	
Mindfulness Based Cognitive Therapy	
Dialectical Behavior Therapy	
Acceptance and Commitment Therapy	
Brief Mindfulness Based Interventions	34
Nature	35
Attention Restoration Theory (ART)	36
Nature Exposure and Anxiety	
Nature Exposure and College Students	
Nature-Based Health Interventions	41
Nature-Based Mindfulness	
Nature and Mindfulness	45
Nature-Based Mindfulness Interventions	46
Nature-Based Mindfulness Interventions and College Students	
Nature-Based Mindfulness Training	
Proposed Causal Pathways	
I ying it logether	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER III: METHODOLOGY	55
Research Questions and Hypotheses	55
Methodology	
Participants	
Inclusion Criteria	
Intervention	59
Instruments	62
Generalized Anxiety Disorder (GAD-7)	62
Mindfulness (FFMQ-15)	63
Student Engagement (SE)	65
Demographics	66
Weather	66
Intervention Feedback Questions	67
Procedures	67
Intervention and Control Group Assignment	69
NBMT Intervention Setting	71
Data Collection	71
Week One: Time Point 1	72
Week Two: Time Point 2	72
Week Three: Time Point 3	73
Week Four: Time Point 4	73
Week Five: Time Point 5	74
Data Analysis Plan	75
Pilot Study	76
Participants	
Intervention	79
Instruments	80
Length of Intervention	80
Feedback Questions	80
Intervention Component Feedback Questions	80
Student Engagement Scale Items	80
Procedures	81
Data Analysis Plan	
Results of Pilot Study	83
Implications of Pilot Study	
CHAPIER IV: RESULTS	
Sample	
Weather	
Preliminary Analysis	
Testing of Hypotheses	
Impact of Nature-Based Mindfulness Training: Intervention versus Control	
Student Engagement	
Relationship Between Student Engagement and Anxiety Change Scores	
Exploratory Post-Hoc Analyses	
Intervention Feedback Responses	
Social Interaction	125

Nature	
Self-Efficacy	126
CHAPTER V: DISCUSSION	
Summary of Study Findings & Connections to Prior Research	
Anxiety	
Mindfulness	
Social Interaction	
Intervention Feasibility	
Recruitment and Sampling	
Data Collection Procedures and Outcome Measures	139
Acceptability and Suitability of Intervention and Study Procedures	141
Resources and Ability to Manage and Implement the Study and Intervention	
Preliminary Evaluation of Participant Responses to the Intervention	
Limitations	
Implications.	
Areas for Future Research	
Conclusion	155
	137
REFERENCES	
APPENDIX A: NATURE-BASED MINDFULNESS TRAINING INTERVENTION	1
COMPONENTS	
APPENDIX B. NBMT CURRICULUM & IOURNAL	201
APPENDIX C: GAD-7	
APPENDIX D. EEMO 15	203
ATTENDIX D. TTWQ-13	
APPENDIX E: STUDENT ENGAGEMENT SCALE	
APPENDIX F. DEMOGRAPHICS	205
APPENDIX G: MARKETING FLYER	
APPENDIX H. RECRUITMENT POWERPOINT PRESENTATION	207
	207
APPENDIX I: NBMT INTERVENTION SETTING	
APPENDIX I. CAMPUS MAP – INTERVENTION LOCATION	210
	210
APPENDIX K: PILOT STUDY FEEDBACK QUESTIONS ON NBMT	
INTERVENTION	
APPENDIX L: PILOT STUDY INTERVENTION COMPONENT FEEDBACK	
QUESTIONS	

APPENDIX M: PILOT STUDY STUDENT ENGAGMENT SCALE	. 214
APPENDIX N: INTERVENTION FEEDBACK QUESTIONS	. 215
APPENDIX O: NBMT INTERVENTION COMPONENTS	. 218

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Connection of the Five Facets of Mindfulness to the Model of Mindfulness Axioms 27
Table 2: Data Collection Time Points
Table 3: Study Attrition
Table 4: Sample Demographics by Treatment Condition
Table 5: NBMT Group Weather Characteristics 97
Table 6: Descriptive Statistics: Means for Anxiety Scores Pre & Post-Test by Group
Table 7: Descriptive Statistics: Means for Mindfulness Scores Pre & Post-Test by Group 101
Table 8: Descriptive Statistics: Means for Anxiety Scores Post-Test & Follow-Up by Group 106
Table 9: Descriptive Statistics: Means for Mindfulness Scores Post-Test & Follow-Up by Group 108
Table 10: Descriptive Statistics: Student Engagement Scores 119
Table 11: Descriptive Statistics: Slider Scale Post-NBMT Responses – Impact of Nature versus Peer Interaction to Better Understand Mindfulness and the Impact on Anxiety
Table 12: Descriptive Statistics: Likert Scale Post-NBMT Responses – Impact of Nature and Peer Interaction to Better Understand Mindfulness and Reduce Anxiety
Table 13: Descriptive Statistics: Self-Efficacy Likert Scale Responses 127

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Integrating Core Components of Attention Restoration Theory and Mindfulness 52
Figure 2: Study Timeframe: Dates & Data Collected
Figure 3: Anxiety Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group 107
Figure 4: FFMQ Total Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group 111
Figure 5: Observing Subscale Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group 113
Figure 6: Describing Subscale Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group 114
Figure 7: Acting with Awareness Subscale Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group 116
Figure 8: Nonjudging Subscale Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group 117
Figure 9: Nonreactivity Subscale Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group 119
Figure 10: Anxiety Scores TP1 through TP5 by Group 123

CHAPTER I: INTRODUCTION

The mental health crisis across college campuses is accelerating, with anxiety listed as the top mental health issue for undergraduate college students (Center for Collegiate Health [CCHC], 2021). The COVID-19 pandemic sent universities into disarray, in turn negatively impacting students experiencing an increase in perceived stress and anxiety (Hoyt et al., 2021; Lee et al., 2021; Nguyen et al., 2021). With the return of campus life, college counseling centers, often under resourced (Lipson et al., 2019), must adapt to serve their community ripe with mental health concerns. Mindfulness Based Interventions (MBIs) demonstrate promising results to combat anxiety in undergraduate college students (Bamber & Morpeth, 2019; Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration [SAMHSA], 2021).

Research focused on MBIs as a clinical intervention for college students has increased exponentially, with evidence to support the benefits of MBIs to reduce suicidal ideation and depression (Pistorello et al., 2012), stress and anxiety (Hazlett-Stevens & Oren, 2017), social anxiety (Levin et al., 2017), test anxiety (Lothes II et al., 2021), and improve satisfaction with life, mindfulness, and self-compassion (Taylor et al., 2014). However, group counseling services were impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic, with students asked to leave campus and refrain from social gatherings, with one exception, outdoors in nature.

Researchers have identified the positive impact of nature exposure on mental health and well-being (Howell et al., 2011; Howell & Passmore, 2013; Lackey et al., 2021) specifically for children and adolescents (Mygind et al., 2019; Overbey et al., 2021; Tillmann et al., 2018). Additionally, college students experience mental health benefits from exposure to nature (Foellmer et al., 2021; McFarland et al., 2008) with an abundance of nature on college campuses (Rakow & Eells, 2019). With both exposure to nature and mindfulness practices effective in

reducing symptoms of anxiety, researchers suggest human connection with nature may enhance mindfulness practice and well-being (Albrecht & Albrecht, 2019; Van Gordon et al., 2018).

Nature-based mindfulness connects nature with mindfulness techniques to deepen meditation practices (Van Gordon et al., 2018), encourage social activism, assist individuals to cope with climate change (Wamsler et al., 2018), and to improve well-being (Kirwin et al., 2019; Sadowski et al., 2020). Researchers conducting a meta-analysis indicated meditation in nature improves psychological outcomes when compared with indoor meditation (Djernis et al., 2019). Additionally, nature-based mindfulness interventions reduce subjective distress for young males with substance use disorders (Russell et al., 2016) and decrease depressive symptoms for adults (Schuling et al., 2018). Despite the research evidence of the benefits of both mindfulness practice and exposure to natural environments, few scholars have explored the impacts of a nature-based mindfulness intervention for college students (Djernis et al., 2021; Nisbet et al., 2019).

In this chapter, a statement of the problem to include an overview of anxiety among undergraduate college students and under resourced college counseling centers is discussed. The benefits of mindfulness practice and exposure to nature are described. Nature-based mindfulness is discussed, with the author introducing Nature-Based Mindfulness Training © (NBMT) as a potentially powerful intervention for college students struggling with anxiety. The need for the study, purpose of the study, significance of the study, and research questions are described. The chapter concludes with the definition of key terms.

Statement of the Problem: College Student Anxiety

Anxiety is the top mental health concern for undergraduate college students (CCMH, 2021) with students experiencing moderate to severe anxiety increasing 92% between 2013 and 2018 (Duffy et al., 2019). The COVID-19 pandemic accelerated the mental health crisis on

college campuses with upwards of 44% of college students experiencing anxiety (Lee et al., 2021; Nguyen et al., 2021), a risk factor leading to academic distress (Mofatteh, 2021), isolation (Hefner & Eisenberg, 2009), and suicidal ideation (Moskow et al., 2022).

Factors contributing to the rise in anxiety symptoms among college students include academic distress (Beiter et al., 2015), financial stress (Archuleta et al., 2013), and limited social supports (i.e., peer support and family support; Hefner & Eisenberg, 2009), which have predicted anxiety in a national sample (Jones et al., 2018). In 2019, 6,263 first year college students completed the Your First College Year survey, with 50.3% of students experiencing occasional anxiety and 38.8% of students experiencing frequent anxiety; however, 68.8% of students experiencing anxiety did not utilize campus mental health resources (Romo & Jacobo, 2020). While the number of students pursuing campus mental health resources has increased over the years (Duffy et al. 2019, Oswalt et al., 2020), college students may underutilize mental health services due to lack of information of campus resources and the stigma associated with disclosing mental health issues (Cage et al., 2020).

The COVID-19 pandemic imposed further barriers for college students to access campus mental health resources due to geographic restrictions, inadequate insurance coverage, and financial concerns (Lee et al., 2021). With the return to campus life amidst increased mental health concerns for students, college counseling centers must utilize their resources efficiently, with level of engagement with interventions indicative of greater reduction of anxiety symptoms (Glenn et al., 2013) and group MBIs able to serve more students than individual services and effective in reducing anxiety in college students (Bamber & Morpeth, 2019).

Mindfulness

Jon Kabat-Zinn pioneered the translation of eastern mindfulness practice as a clinical intervention in his Mindfulness-Based Stress Reduction (MBSR) program in 1979 at the University of Massachusetts Medical Center (2003a, 2003b). In the past several decades, an abundance of research evidence suggests MBIs such as MBSR (Kabat-Zinn, 1982, 2003a, 2003b), Mindfulness-Based Cognitive Behavioral Therapy (MBCT; Segal et al., 2013; Teasdale et al., 2000), Dialectical Behavior Therapy (DBT; Linehan, 1993, 2014), and Acceptance and Commitment Therapy (ACT; Hayes et al., 1999; Hayes et al., 2006) lead to clinically significant improvements in emotion regulation (Hill & Updegraff, 2012; Heppner et al., 2015), relationship satisfaction (Barnes et al., 2007), and decreased reactivity (Davis & Hayes, 2011), stress (Grossman et al., 2004; Sharma & Rush, 2014), and anxiety (Hofmann & Gomez, 2017; Hofmann et al., 2010). While there is robust evidence in support of MBIs to improve mental health, different definitions of mindfulness (Bishop et al., 2004; Brown & Ryan, 2003; Carmody, 2009; Carmody & Baer, 2008; Kabat-Zinn, 1994) have led researchers to examine the complex multi-faceted construct of mindfulness (Baer et al., 2006).

In exploring the facet structure of mindfulness, researchers developed and validated the Five Facet Mindfulness Questionnaire (FFMQ) consisting of 39 items with five constructs of mindfulness, Observing, Describing, Acting with Awareness, Nonjudging of inner experience, and Nonreactivity to inner experience (Baer et al., 2006). The FFMQ is a commonly used mindfulness assessment, however, researchers have indicated nonsignificant relationships between the Observing construct and psychological adjustment in a sample of nonmeditators (Baer et al., 2008). Researchers tested a 15-item short form of the FFMQ demonstrating convergent validity with the original 39-item version in a sample of adults with depression

before and after MBCT, while also finding nonsignificant relationships between Observing and other facets of mindfulness, suggesting a four-factor structure is more appropriate for those with little or no meditation experience (Gu et al., 2016). The nonsignificant relationship between the Observing construct and other facets of mindfulness is reflected in previous literature (Baer et al., 2006; Baer et al., 2008; Curtiss & Klemanski, 2014; Williams et al., 2014), with researchers suggesting those with little to no meditation experience may observe in a way that is maladaptive and not consistent with common mindfulness practice (i.e., nonjudging, acting with awareness; Gu et al., 2016). Nonetheless, the FFMQ appears to be in line with a common definition of mindfulness (Kabat-Zinn, 1994) and a proposed model of mindfulness (Shapiro et al., 2006).

A Model and Theory of Mindfulness

Researchers propose a model of mindfulness including three bidirectional axioms, *Intention* "on purpose", *Attention* "paying attention", and *Attitude* "in a particular way" (Shapiro et al., p. 375, 2006). *Intention*, one's purpose or goal, is integral for mindfulness practice. Setting one's intention, the "why", lays the groundwork for the possible benefits of mindfulness. Intentions often change and evolve, ranging from self-regulation to self-liberation (Shapiro et al., 2006). At the core of mindfulness practice is *Attention*, the "what", paying attention moment to moment of both internal and external experiences. Paying attention is critical to mindfulness practice, fostering a sense of internal and external awareness. *Attitude*, "how" we attend to the present moment is essential to mindfulness practice. Attention to the moment with a poor attitude may lead one to be judgmental and self-critical, while an open mind can lead to kindness and acceptance. When combined, these three axioms facilitate a shift in perspective coined *Reperceiving*, the meta-mechanism of mindfulness (i.e., theory of change; Shapiro et al., 2006) by increasing the ability to be objective to internal and external experiences. Mindfulness

practice can lead to desirable changes and outcomes such as self-regulation of emotions, clarification of values, and cognitive, behavioral, and emotional flexibility (Shapiro et al., 2006).

MBIs demonstrate effectiveness among college students to improve emotion-regulation (Muhomba et al., 2017) and reduce anxiety and stress (Bamber & Morpeth, 2019; Bamber & Schneider, 2016; Hazlett-Stevens & Oren, 2017; Taylor et al., 2014), social anxiety (Levin et al., 2017), and test anxiety (Lothes II & Mochrie, 2017; Lothes II et al., 2021). When offered in a group setting, MBIs reach a larger number of students in need of counseling services. Not only do universities have group MBIs to support college students with anxiety, but also campuses have another resource to improve mental health, access to nature (Rakow & Eells, 2019).

Nature

The belief in the benefits of exposure to nature in human health spans thousands of years, from Aristotle (Lennox, 2002) to more recent transcendentalists such as Ralph Waldo Emerson (1836) and Henry David Thoreau (1917), and naturalists like John Muir (1901). Exposure to nature is linked to positive mental health benefits (Howell et al., 2011; Howell & Passmore, 2013) such as reducing anxiety (Bratman et al., 2015a; Coventry et al., 2021; Lackey et al., 2021) and enhancing well-being (Keniger et al., 2013). Researchers have demonstrated the positive benefits of green exercise (Barton & Pretty, 2010; Song et al., 2014) and sitting in nature (Lee et al., 2011; Park et al., 2010) in reducing college student anxiety, with as little as 5 to 10 minutes of nature exposure needed to reap the benefits of nature (Barton & Pretty, 2010; Meredith et al., 2019). Although the research evidence supports the mental health benefits from exposure to nature, the push towards urbanization and the increase in access to technology leads human beings to spend more time indoors, decreasing regular contact with nature and may explain the increase in mental illness (Bratman et al., 2015); Bratman et al., 2019).

With rapid urbanization, scholars suggest conservation efforts of botanical gardens (Wassenberg et al., 2015) and local parks (Keniger et al., 2013; Wood et al., 2017) as they are integral to promoting human health. Nature has been defined in a variety of ways with terms such as wilderness inferring humans are distinctly separate from nature (Public Law 88-577, 1964). Other researchers suggest any living organism is a part of nature (Maller et al., 2006) while others propose nature as a process, comprised of the quality of interactions between human beings and the non-human scenery or living organisms (Cookson, 2011).

The different perspectives on nature led to several theoretical models explaining the impact of influence of nature in the human nature connection (Kaplan & Kaplan, 1989; Roszak, 1992; Ulrich, 1983; Wilson, 1984), with two dominant theories proposing different pathways in how nature benefits human beings in outdoor therapies (Harper et al., 2021). Stress Reduction Theory (SRT) suggests nature elicits unconscious emotional responses in human beings which leads to a positive influence on physiological responses to reduce stress (Ulrich, 1983), while Attention Restoration Theory (ART) suggests natural environments are the antidote to recover from mental fatigue by restoring attentional capacity (Kaplan, 1995; Kaplan & Kaplan, 1989).

Attention Restoration Theory

Derived from the work of William James (1892), the founders of ART posit mental fatigue arises with prolonged use of *directed attention*, forced attention that requires a great deal of effort on something that is not particularly interesting, while *involuntary attention* requires no effort at all and has the capacity to restore mental fatigue (Kaplan & Kaplan, 1989). The authors propose four components found in natural environments provide the opportunity to rest directed attention, thus restoring cognitive capacity and reducing mental fatigue. *Being Away* entails a physical distancing, or escape, of oneself from their current day to day environment. Kaplan and

Kaplan (1989) identify three patterns from escape: distraction, putting aside ordinary work, and an internal escape (i.e., escape from mental efforts, taking a rest from pursuing current purposes). They suggest the strongest effect is through a combination of these patterns. *Extent* includes scope and sense of relatedness one experiences in natural environments. Scope suggests there is more beyond what is immediately perceived, while relatedness refers to the perceptions that the elements of a setting are part of a larger whole, with extent prompting a sense of fascination in the natural world. Soft Fascination occurs when one is engaged in involuntary attention induced by the natural aesthetics of the environment (e.g., trees, clouds, sunsets, rivers) which captures attention, but does not require directed attention, restoring focus, concentration, and mental capacity, thus reducing fatigue (Kaplan, 1995; Kaplan & Kaplan, 1989). Compatibility suggests natural environments are well suited to one's preference or purpose within that setting (Kaplan, 1995). Although researchers have developed assessments demonstrating the restorative effects of natural environments (Hartig et al., 1997; Herzog et al., 2003), the components of ART are vague, with inconsistency in the operationalization and definition of constructs (Dillman-Haso, 2020; Joye & Dewitte, 2018).

The causal pathways of nature's influence in outdoor therapies are unclear, with researchers conducting an umbrella review unable to identify a clear theory of change related to the role nature in outdoor therapies (Harper et al., 2021). Nonetheless, research evidence supports mental health benefits of exposure to nature for college students (Rakow & Eells, 2019) and for reducing anxiety (Bratman et al., 2015a; Coventry et al., 2021; Lackey et al., 2021). With exposure to nature and mindfulness practice suggested to restore attention (Kaplan, 2001), ART may be suitable to integrate with mindfulness in a nature-based mindfulness intervention.

Nature-Based Mindfulness

Scholars suggest nature-based mindfulness, connecting mindfulness with nature, enhances mindfulness practice and well-being (Albrect & Albrect, 2019; Van Gordon et al., 2018), with a meta-analysis indicating meditation in nature improves psychological outcomes when compared with indoor meditation (Djernis et al., 2019). Mindfulness is an integral component of shinrin-yoku (i.e., forest bathing; Owens & Bunce, 2022b), with researchers conducting a systemic review and meta-analysis of the effects of shrinrin-yoku found benefits for mental health, particularly in reducing anxiety (Kotera et al., 2022). Recently, the impacts of nature-based mindfulness have been explored by researchers for professionals with high levels of work-related stress, and with pilot studies in outdoor education and adventure therapy programs.

Several researchers have demonstrated the benefits of nature-based mindfulness interventions. In a pilot study exploring the impacts of a nature-based mindfulness training for individuals from high-stress jobs, participants met for two evenings per week, one half day training per month over a period of four week. Researchers found an improvement in participant overall mindfulness scores using the Freiburg Mindfulness Inventory (FMI), self-efficacy scores, and a reduction in psychological and psychiatric symptoms (Lucke et al., 2019). The FMI measures aspects of attention, acceptance, and mental openness, with researchers previously indicating the awareness component of mindfulness rather than acceptance is more strongly correlated with nature connectedness (Howell et al., 2011). In a study investigating the benefits of an adapted MBSR intervention, participants were randomly assigned to one of three different environments (i.e., natural outdoors, built outdoors, and indoors) meeting one-hour per week over six weeks researchers found greater mental health benefits for participants in the natural outdoor environment compared to the indoor or built environments (Choe et al., 2020).

Researchers exploring the impact of a nature-based 8-day Outward Bound Mindfulness Program (OBMP) on positive affect and mindfulness conducted a pilot study with 14 adults, with approximately 5 hours a day dedicated to mindfulness practice. When compared to the control group, the participants in the OBMP intervention group demonstrated significant increase in mindfulness scores and positive affect post-intervention, with the results being maintained at a 3-month follow-up (Kirwin et al., 2019). Researchers examining mindfulness-based experiences for young males with substance use disorders in a 90-day adventure therapy program found improvements in the nonjudging and nonreactivity constructs from the FFMQ correlated with a decrease in overall subjective distress (Russell et al., 2016). With promising evidence of the benefits of nature-based mindfulness, there is limited research on its impact for college students.

Few researchers have explored nature-based mindfulness among college students. Researchers investigating the relationships between nature relatedness, subjective well-being, and mindfulness in a sample of Canadian university students determined only the nonreactivity and observing constructs of mindfulness from the FFMQ partially mediated the positive relationship between positive affect and nature related (Sadowski et al., 2020). Interestingly, researchers found only the nonreactivity construct fully mediated the negative relationship between nature relatedness and negative affect. Researchers exploring the impact of a 20-minute walk on mood randomly assigned 100 Canadian university students to one of three conditions: a guided walk outdoors, outdoors with mindfulness, or indoors. The participants walking outdoors with mindfulness were found to have a greater reduction in negative affect compared to the other two conditions (Nisbet et al., 2019). In a more intensive intervention, researchers investigating the impacts of a 5-day residential program on reducing stress and improving mental health outcomes for Danish university students experiencing moderate to high levels of stress randomly

assigned participants to one of three conditions: indoors, natural outdoor setting, and a control group (Djernis et al., 2021). Although researchers found a moderate effect size post-treatment for perceived levels of stress, the results were non-significant. Contrary to previous research (Djernis et al., 2019), the authors did not find an improvement in mindfulness scores for participants in the indoor and natural outdoor settings. There is mixed evidence on the benefits of nature-based mindfulness interventions for college students (Djernis et al., 2021; Nisbet et al., 2019) and which constructs of mindfulness are correlated with mental health benefits (Howell et al., 2011; Russell et al., 2016; Sadowski et al., 2020).

Although the results from the nature-based mindfulness studies described are promising, there is limited information regarding the details of the nature-based mindfulness interventions such as whether interventions were explicitly designed to integrate to constructs of nature and mindfulness or if the group interventions are process oriented or psychoeducational in nature. Additionally, the nature-based mindfulness interventions reviewed may be inaccessible given the duration and time required for the interventions (e.g., 8 days to 3 months). Given these considerations, the author has integrated the constructs of mindfulness and ART into brief psychoeducation group intervention aimed to reduce anxiety.

Nature-Based Mindfulness Training Intervention

NBMT is designed as a group psychoeducational intervention aimed to reduce anxiety. To be expanded upon in later chapters, the author intentionally integrates constructs from Mindfulness and ART into the NBMT intervention components. NBMT is designed to be delivered outdoors in nature, consisting of eight to twelve group members and is 90-minutes in length. The number of participants for NBMT is appropriate for psychoeducational groups with 1.5 to 2 hours recommended for psychoeducational groups (Corey et al., 2018; Gladding, 1994)

including group MBIs (e.g., DBT; Linehan, 2014). The impact of the NBMT intervention on reducing symptoms of anxiety has yet to be explored. Given the prevalence of anxiety among college students, they may be an ideal population to pilot the intervention.

Need for the Study

Institutions of higher education must maximize their campus resources and identify creative strategies to combat the mental health crisis on college campuses, with upwards of 44% of college students experiencing anxiety (Lee et al., 2021; Nguyen et al., 2021). With both access to nature and MBIs accessible on college campuses the NBMT intervention can reach more students, meeting the increased demand for mental health services and may alleviate the burden of under resourced college counseling centers. While there is research to support the benefits of MBIs and exposure to nature on college student mental health, there is limited evidence on the impact of nature-based mindfulness interventions for college students experiencing anxiety.

Purpose of the Study

With both mindfulness practice and exposure to nature effective in reducing symptoms of anxiety, the integration of mindfulness practice in nature may be a powerful intervention to reduce anxiety symptoms among undergraduate college students. The primary goals of prevention science are to understand the onset, development, and course of presenting problems, and to design and test interventions that promote healthy functioning (Society for Prevention Research, 2011). The purpose of the study is to develop a 90-minute NBMT intervention aimed to reduce anxiety, and to test the intervention to determine its impact on anxiety symptoms among undergraduate college students.

Significance of the Study

Developing and testing a 90-minute NBMT intervention for college students experiencing anxiety is significant for several reasons. Given the mental health crisis across college campuses, it is imperative for researchers, practitioners, and institutions of higher education to develop and test interventions to promote healthy functioning and well-being and begin to consider creative strategies to meet the needs of students experiencing anxiety. Reducing anxiety among college students may lead to improved academic performance, a decrease in suicidal ideation, and improved overall mental health and well-being. The creation of an effective innovative intervention may provide universities a tool to combat the mental health crisis with college counseling centers under resourced and overburdened with students seeking support. Additionally, anxiety is not the only mental health diagnosis of concern among college students. Both mindfulness and exposure to nature appear to have benefits for reducing symptoms of depression among other mental health concerns.

The NBMT intervention is designed to be simple and flexible, with the ability to be adapted to each university based on the presenting mental health concerns of their students, and the clinical and environmental resources at their disposal, as these are top predictors for program adoption (Dusenbury & Hansen, 2004). The development of a NBMT intervention may not only provide college counseling centers a creative and innovative solution to serve college students seeking support, but it may also fuel research and development of nature-based mindfulness interventions to support college students experiencing a variety of mental health concerns.

Research Questions

The overarching research questions to be explored are as follows:

Research Question 1: What is the impact of a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention on anxiety scores for undergraduate college students pre to post-test compared to a control (delayed intervention) group?

Research Question 2: What is the impact of a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention on mindfulness scores for undergraduate college students pre to post-test compared to a control (delayed intervention) group?

Research Question 3: What is the impact of a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention on anxiety scores for undergraduate college students post-test to one-week follow up compared to a control (delayed intervention) group?

Research Question 4: What is the impact of a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention on mindfulness scores for undergraduate college students post-test to oneweek follow up compared to a control (delayed intervention) group?

With this study of a 90-minute NBMT intervention being a new area for scientific inquiry for undergraduate college students with anxiety, preliminary exploratory questions include:

Research Question 5: How engaged are participants during a 90-minute NBMT intervention?

Research Question 6: How does engagement during a 90-minute NBMT intervention impact change in undergraduate college student anxiety scores from pre to post-test?

Research Question 7: How does engagement during a 90-minute NBMT intervention impact change in undergraduate college student anxiety scores from post-test to one-week follow-up?

Definition of Terms

As the researcher seeks to develop and test a NBMT intervention for undergraduate college students experiencing anxiety by integrating components from Mindfulness and ART, the constructs identified hold different meanings depending on context and discipline. To clarify the terms in this study, anxiety, mindfulness, nature, and nature-based mindfulness are defined.

Anxiety

Anxiety is defined as an emotion characterized by excessive worry and feelings of tension that persists beyond developmentally appropriate periods leading to significant distress or impairment in social, occupational, or other important areas of functioning (American Psychiatric Association, 2013).

Mindfulness

The researcher will use the most common definition of mindfulness utilized in research studies. For the purposes of this study, mindfulness is "the awareness that emerges through paying attention, on purpose, in the present moment, nonjudgmentally to the unfolding of experience, moment by moment" (Kabat-Zinn, 1994, p. 4). To note, this definition focuses on awareness and combines the three axioms in the model of mindfulness described above.

Nature

For the purposes of this research study, nature is an area comprised of living organisms that include plants and nonhuman animals, from a small urban park or creek to the vast expanse of the wilderness. To note, this definition would infer human beings are separate from nature, while the term "exposure to nature" is defined as one's individual engagement with nature.

Nature-Based Mindfulness

For the purposes of this study, nature-based mindfulness combines the previous definitions of mindfulness and nature and is defined as "the awareness that emerges through paying attention, on purpose, in the present moment, nonjudgmentally to the unfolding of experience, moment by moment" (Kabat-Zinn, 1994, p. 4) in nature.

CHAPTER II: LITERATURE REVIEW

Approximately 18.1%, or 40 million United States adults experience anxiety disorders annually (AADA, 2022) which is likely to increase with the World Health Organization (WHO) estimating the COVID-19 pandemic triggered a 25% increase in the prevalence of anxiety and depression disorders worldwide (WHO, 2022). The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorder (DSM-5-TR) characterizes anxiety disorders as "excessive fear and anxiety and related behavioral disturbances" (APA, 2022, p. 215). College aged students (Salimi et al., 2021) are particularly susceptible to increased anxiety symptoms during the COVID-19 pandemic with roughly 78% of United States adults indicating COVID-19 as a significant source of stress in their life (APA, 2020). The COVID-19 pandemic sent universities into disarray leaving students socially isolated and disrupting learning. In turn, students were negatively impacted with an increase in perceived stress and anxiety (Hoyt et al., 2021) with an upwards of 44% of college students experiencing anxiety (Lee et al., 2021; Nguyen et al., 2021). Although evidence suggests the COVID-19 pandemic accelerated the mental health crisis on college campuses, pre-COVID-19 anxiety among college students was on the rise as well (Duffy et al. 2019). Research evidence supports Mindfulness Based Interventions (MBIs) reduce anxiety among college students. Additionally, exposure to natural environments, which are accessible to students on college campuses, is effective in reducing anxiety. The author argues the need for integrating mindfulness and nature into a psychoeducation group intervention for college students experiencing anxiety.

Introduction: College Students and Anxiety

Anxiety is listed as the top mental health concern for undergraduate college students seeking mental health services (CCMH, 2021) with the number of students experiencing

moderate to severe anxiety increasing 92% between 2013 and 2018 (Duffy et al., 2019). Anxiety among college students is a risk factor leading to academic distress (Mofatteh, 2021), isolation (Hefner & Eisenberg, 2009), and suicidal ideation (Moskow et al., 2022). Factors contributing to the rise in anxiety symptoms among college students include academic distress (Beiter et al., 2015), financial stress (Archuleta et al., 2013), and limited social supports (i.e., peer support and family support; Hefner & Eisenberg, 2009), which have predicted anxiety in a national sample (Jones et al., 2018). In 2019, 6,263 first year college students completed the Your First College Year survey, with close to 90% of students experiencing anxiety. Specifically, 50.3% of students experienced occasional anxiety and 38.8% of students experienced frequent anxiety; yet, it is important to note that of those students reporting frequent anxiety, 68.8% did not utilize campus mental health resources (Romo & Jacobo, 2020). While the number of students pursuing campus mental health resources has increased over the years (Duffy et al. 2019, Oswalt et al., 2020), college students may underutilize mental health services due to lack of information of campus resources and the stigma associated with disclosing mental health issues (Cage et al., 2020). With evidence demonstrating college student anxiety is increasing, it is important to understand contextual factors that may be contributing to the increased incidence of anxiety or offer attractive alternatives that can decrease anxiety.

The Rise of College Student Anxiety

To provide context to the rise in anxiety shown in results in quantitative studies, Martin (2022) interviewed twelve seasoned college counseling practitioners and counseling-center directors. Martin identified themes from counselor perspectives that may be associated with the increase in college student anxiety to include societal changes (e.g., terrorism, political polarization), helicopter parenting (e.g., increased parental interference in college counseling),

competitiveness, and the need for distinctiveness (e.g., recessions and job searching). Regarding the first theme, societal changes, interviewees suggest wide-spread access to technology has accelerated anxiety through repeated exposure to news, while social media use may contribute to the need for distinctiveness. Results from this study support the argument that increased access to technology leads human beings to spend more time indoors, contributing to the increase in anxiety (Bratman et al., 2015b; Bratman et al., 2019), with social media use in emerging adults contributing to the mental health crisis on college campuses (Bettmann et al., 2021; Primack et al., 2017; Vannucci et al., 2017).

Increased social media use is correlated with heightened anxiety among college students (Bettmann et al., 2021). Among a national sample of emerging adults, higher daily social media use was positively correlated with increased anxiety symptoms (Vannucci et al., 2017). Additionally, the number of social media platforms used is linked with increased anxiety symptoms. Young adults using 7 to 11 social media platforms were three times more likely to report high levels of anxiety symptoms when compared to those using 0 to 2 social media platforms (Primack et al., 2017). A major limitation in these studies and systemic reviews on the impacts of social media use on anxiety is reliance on self-report measures and their crosssectional design limiting causal inferences (Keles et al., 2020). Nonetheless, the evidence suggests increased social media use is linked with increased anxiety symptoms. College students spent approximately two to three hours per day using social media prior to the pandemic ('Tayo et al., 2019), with social media use among college students increasing during the COVID-19 pandemic (Haddad et al., 2021).

Anxiety Amidst the COVID-19 Pandemic

An abundance of evidence demonstrates high levels of anxiety among college students during the COVID-19 pandemic. In a research study exploring young adult perceived stress and anxiety in a diverse sample of full-time college students in the United States, college students experienced high levels of stress and anxiety at the start of the COVID-19 pandemic in April 2020, which remained consistent at a 3 month follow up in July 2020 (Hoyt et al., 2021). Additionally, researchers extrapolated qualitative evidence finding COVID-19 created specific stressors to include educational, economic, and environmental. These qualitative results are supported by a study from a public research university in Kentucky aiming to describe college student mental health early in the COVID-19 pandemic, with COVID-19 imposing barriers for college students to access mental health resources due to geographic restrictions, inadequate insurance coverage, and financial concerns (Lee et al., 2021). Almost half (44%) of the 2,059 students responding to the survey from mid-April 2020 to early May 2020 were experiencing moderate to severe anxiety, with an additional 32% of students experiencing mild anxiety (Lee et al., 2021). Although the survey was sent to 24,146 degree seeking students and are limited in generalizability to one university in Kentucky, researchers analyzed data from the Household Pulse Survey from mid-April 2020 to late-May 2020 and found similar results with 43.5% of 6,803 college-aged young adults reported experiencing anxiety and 34.9% of respondents indicating some or a lot of financial difficulty (Nguyen et al., 2021). This rise in anxiety and other mental health symptoms continued into the following academic year. In September 2020, 1,277 bachelor's degree seeking students were surveyed regarding the impact of COVID-19 on mental health with 18.09% indicating COVID-19 lead to significantly worse mental health symptoms with 88.8% of respondents indicating heightened stress and anxiety (Active Minds,

2021). With evidence demonstrating heightened anxiety among college students during early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic and the following months, the question remains: to what extent did COVID-19 impact college student mental health when compared to pre-pandemic levels?

Evidence supports an increase in mental health concerns, specifically anxiety, among college students from pre-COVID-19 to during the pandemic. In a study aiming to explore the impact of COVID-19 on anxiety and depression, researchers sampled 990 college students from a private Northeastern university from February and early March 2020, prior to COVID-19 pandemic shutdowns, and five months in July 2020 (Haikalis et al., 2022). There was a significant increase in anxiety symptoms from pre-COVID-19 pandemic to during the pandemic and moderated by academic distress and loneliness. Additionally, women demonstrated larger increases in anxiety, consistent with previous research that female college students experience anxiety at a higher rate than male students (Byrd-Bredbenner et al., 2021; Byrd-Bredbenner et al., 2020; Vesga-Lopez et al., 2008). Although anxiety symptoms increased five months into the pandemic, the initial data collection point was only weeks before COVID-19 lockdowns, with inklings the global pandemic present in the media. As such, researchers examining college student mental health in May 2019 at a Canadian University recontacted participants in May 2020 seeking to compare survey results from May 2019 and May 2020 for students with preexisting mental health concerns and no preexisting mental health concerns (Hamza et al., 2021). College students with preexisting mental health concerns experienced a significant decrease in anxiety symptoms, while college students without preexisting mental health concerns experienced a significant increase in anxiety symptoms. Furthermore, they found an increase in social isolation and loneliness scores among students without preexisting mental health concerns

predicted an increase in psychological distress. Based on the average scores of social mistreatment (e.g., isolation and loneliness) for students with preexisting mental health concerns not predictive of psychological distress, students without preexisting mental health concerns may be less accustomed to feeling alone and isolated when the social distancing public health measures were implemented due to the COVID 19 pandemic. Additionally, they suggest students with preexisting mental health concerns may experience reduced stress with more time to sleep and academic course work less demanding when offered remotely (Hamza et al., 2021). A potential limitation of the study, not identified by the authors is determining preexisting mental health concerns on college campuses (Cage et al., 2020; Woodhead et al., 2021). As the evidence supports the COVID-19 pandemic accelerated mental health concerns among college students, a primary resource on campus are college counseling centers.

With the return of campus life from the COVID-19 shutdowns, college counseling centers, often under resourced (Lipson et al., 2019), must adapt to serve their community, which is ripe with mental health concerns. With students facing stigma related to disclosing mental health concerns, college counseling centers must effectively engage students in services. Higher levels of engagement during interventions aimed to reduce anxiety is indicative of greater anxiety symptom reduction (Glenn et al., 2013). Researchers have demonstrated student engagement with an intervention aimed to promote psychological adjustment and stress management is correlated with greater benefits post-intervention (Conley et al., 2013). Alongside effectively engaging students in services, college counseling centers must consider how to serve the vast number of students experiencing anxiety. Group counseling is one method that may
reduce the burden of under resourced counseling centers by reaching a larger number of students seeking services than individual counseling. Researchers conducting a pilot study randomly assigned college students experiencing depression and anxiety to either individual or group counseling (Fawcett et al., 2020). Students participating in individual or group counseling experienced a significant reduction for anxiety and depression with no significant differences between individual and group counseling outcomes. Evidence supports group counseling is effective in reducing anxiety symptoms, with several types of groups (e.g., task, counseling, psychoeducational) that employ a variety of theoretical frameworks, such as mindfulness, accessible to college counseling centers. Group MBIs demonstrate promising results to combat anxiety in undergraduate college students (Bamber & Morpeth, 2019; SAMHSA, 2021).

Mindfulness

Mindfulness has only recently been implemented into clinical interventions for mental health disorders with its origins dating back approximately 2,500 years (Shonin et al., 2015). Understanding the benefits of Buddhist teachings and principles, Jon Kabat-Zinn pioneered the translation of eastern mindfulness practice as a clinical intervention in his Mindfulness Based Stress Reduction (MBSR) program, with mindfulness practice flourishing into a variety of evidence-based MBIs to improve mental health such as Mindfulness Based Cognitive Therapy (MBCT), Dialectical Behavior Therapy (DBT), and Acceptance and Commitment Therapy (ACT). With MBIs demonstrating evidence to reduce anxiety, it is important to grasp the roots and theoretical underpinnings of Buddhism which are evidence in a proposed model and theory of mindfulness (Shapiro et al., 2006).

Mindfulness Roots

The origins of present-day mindfulness practice are rooted in Buddhism. Scholars suggest the Buddha, Siddhartha Gautama Sakyamuni, was an enlightened being who sought to explore the intricacies of the human mind. Derived from Pali writings composed in India between the sixth and third centuries B.C.E. (Olendzki, 2015; Segall, 2003), the first teachings of the Buddha were the Four Noble Truths, which are thought to be the first teachings given by the Buddha after he achieved enlightenment. Although simplified, Shonin and colleagues (2015) summarize the Four Noble Truths as follows: 1) Suffering exists, 2) There is a cause of suffering, 3) There is a cessation of suffering, and 4) There is a path that leads to the cessation of suffering. These noble truths are thought to be foundational to human existence, with the Buddha suggesting the five *skandhas* (i.e., aggregates, components, or functions) of the mind (Shonin et al., 2015). The five skandhas (or aggregates) are also referred to as the five-fold model of the mind, and is believed to be a path to cease human suffering from the mind. The five aggregates are:

- *material form*, elements that make up senses (i.e., eye, ear, nose, tongue, body) and external elements (i.e., earth, water, air, fire);
- consciousness, knowing or awareness through which material elements manifest;
- *feeling*, hedonic affect ranging from not pleasant to neutral to pleasant;
- perception, cognitions or interpretations of one's experience; and
- *emotional responses or formations*, intention and action related to one's experience (Olendzki, 2015; Shonin et al., 2015).

The five-fold model of the mind, rooted in Buddhist thought and practice, is ingrained in the Western clinical applications of mindfulness (Olendzki, 2015).

Mindfulness: Definition, Model, and Theory

Kabat-Zinn's definition of mindfulness (1994) "the awareness that emerges through paying attention, on purpose, in the present moment, nonjudgmentally to the unfolding of experience, moment by moment" (p. 4) is the most widely accepted, even though many other definitions of mindfulness have been proposed (Brown & Ryan, 2003; Carmody, 2009; Carmody & Baer, 2008). His definition embodies the five-fold model of the mind and informs a model of mindfulness which includes three bidirectional axioms, Attention "paying attention", Attitude "in a particular way", and Intention "on purpose", that interact simultaneously in a moment-tomoment process (Shapiro et al., 2006, p. 375). Attention, or the "what", is paying attention, moment to moment, of both internal and external experiences. Critical to mindfulness practice, Attention is connected to the first two aggregates of the five-fold model of the mind (i.e., material form and consciousness). Material form includes both external elements from the natural world and internal senses, while *consciousness* is the interaction of external elements and internal senses in the moment. Individuals can pay attention to their heartbeat (i.e., internal), or what they see (i.e., external) to increase awareness of their experience in the moment. The second axiom, Attitude, "how" we attend to the present moment is connected to the third and fourth components of the five-fold model of the mind (i.e., *feeling* and *perception*). How one pays attention in the present moment is integral to the interpretation of their experience (i.e., consciousness) in the present moment. Attention to the moment with a poor attitude may lead one to experience negative affect (e.g., *feeling*) and be judgmental and self-critical (e.g., *perception*) while an open mind may lead to positive affect, kindness, and acceptance. The final axiom, Intention, is one's purpose or goal for mindfulness, otherwise known as the "why", and is connected to the final aggregate of the five-fold model of the mind (i.e., emotional responses or

formations). *Emotional responses or formations* guide our actions based on the interaction (e.g., *consciousness*) and interpretation (e.g., *feeling* and *perception*) of one's experience to the moment. An individual who is aware of their inability to self-regulate (e.g., *consciousness*) experiencing negative affect (e.g., *feeling*) and distorted thinking (e.g., *perception*) can identify self-regulation as a goal to guide their actions for mindfulness practice. One's *Intention* often changes and evolves based on the interaction and interpretation of the present moment, ranging from self-regulation to self-liberation (Shapiro et al., 2006). In understanding the translation of Buddhist practices and teachings informing a definition and model mindfulness, the question remains: how does mindfulness aid in reducing psychological distress and anxiety?

When combined, *Attention*, *Attitude*, and *Intention*, facilitate a shift in perspective, coined *Reperceiving*, the meta-mechanism of mindfulness (i.e., theory of change; Shapiro et al., 2006). By increasing the ability to be objective to internal and external experiences, *Reperceiving* can lead to additional mechanisms such as 1) self-regulation of emotions, 2) exposure (i.e., distress tolerance), 3) clarification of values, and 4) cognitive, behavioral, and emotional flexibility, in turn, contributing to positive health outcomes (Shapiro et al., 2006). Therefore, mindfulness is a process, with the simultaneous interactions of the three axioms leading to *Reperceiving*, tapping into additional mechanisms to influence mental health outcomes (e.g., mindfulness \rightarrow reperceiving \rightarrow additional mechanisms \rightarrow mental health outcomes). Mindfulness is inherently complex, leading researchers to examine the multi-faceted construct of mindfulness (Baer et al., 2006) and its impact on psychological outcomes (Brown et al., 2015).

Measuring Mindfulness

In dissecting the complex structure of mindfulness, researchers identified five facets of mindfulness and developed the Five Facet Mindfulness Questionnaire (FFMQ; Baer et al., 2006),

with the five facets of mindfulness in this assessment connected to the previously described model of mindfulness as indicated in Table 1 (Shapiro et al., 2006). The first facet of mindfulness, *Observing*, involves noticing internal and external experiences (i.e., thoughts, emotions, sensations), while the second facet, *Describing*, involves using words to label one's internal and external experience (Baer et al., 2008). Both Observing and Describing capture the Attention axiom of mindfulness. The third facet of mindfulness, Acting with awareness, involves the ability to attend and intentionally act in the moment (Baer et al., 2008) and is in line with the Intention axiom of mindfulness. The fourth facet of mindfulness, Nonjudging of inner *experience*, refers to a neutral and objective stance towards feelings and thoughts, while the fifth and final facet, *Nonreactivity to inner experience* involves the ability to allow thoughts and feelings to come and go without becoming involved with them (Baer et al., 2008). Both Nonjudging of inner experience and Nonreactivity to inner experience capture the Attitude axiom of mindfulness. With mindfulness practice suggested to improve mental health functioning and well-being, researchers have sought to determine which of the five facets of mindfulness are integral to reduce anxiety.

Mindfulness Axioms	Attention	Intention	Attitude
Facets of Mindfulness	Observing	Acting with	Nonjudging of inner
	Describing	awareness	experience
			Nonreactivity to
			inner experience

Table 1: Connection of the Five Facets of Mindfulness to the Model of Mindfulness Axi

The Five Facets of Mindfulness and Anxiety

A common theme across studies exploring the individual five facets of mindfulness is the nonsignificant relationship, or at times, positive relationship between *Observing* and psychological adjustment. The *Observing* facet frequently has no relationship with psychological

symptoms (Baer et al., 2006; Baer et al., 2008; de Bruin et al., 2012; Gu et al., 2016; Williams et al., 2014); however, a few researchers have found positive relationships between Observing and stress (Brown et al., 2015) and anxious arousal in a clinical sample (Curtiss & Klemanski, 2014). Given the concerns with the Observing subscale of the FFMQ, researchers have argued for reevaluating the subscale (Petrocchi & Ottaviani, 2016), modifying or deleting items from the subscale (Baer, 2011), or excluding the Observing facet from the FFMQ altogether (Siegling & Petrides, 2016). Seeking to understand the *Observing* subscale and its relationship to stress and anxiety symptoms researchers identified three factors of the Observing facet: 1) Body Observing, 2) Emotion Awareness, and 3) External Perception (Rudkin et al., 2018). Emotion Awareness produced significant negative relationships (p < 0.01) for worry (r = -0.25), stress (r = -0.22), somatic anxiety (r = -0.18), and trait anxiety (r = -0.38). The researchers argue the FFMQ Observing subscale lacks items related to Emotion Awareness contributing to previously nonsignificant or positively correlated relationship between Observing and anxiety related symptoms. However, a major limitation to this study is its focus on solely the *Observing* facet of mindfulness, leaving researchers unable to examine the relationships between the other four facets of mindfulness on *Observing* subscale scores. *Observing* involves noticing internal and external experience, foundational to mindfulness practice, yet higher Observing is associated with increased judgment (Brown et al., 2015) and maladaptive responses to increased awareness (Curtiss & Klemanski, 2014). It is how one observes their experience (Desrosiers et al., 2013) and the ability to act with awareness (Carpenter et al., 2019) that are integral in managing symptoms of anxiety.

The individual facets of mindfulness that appear integral to managing anxiety include Nonjudging of inner experience, Nonreactivity to inner experience, and Acting with awareness,

and to a lesser degree, *Describing*. Researchers conducting a cross-sectional study exploring the role of the facets of mindfulness in anxiety found worry and rumination are positively correlated with anxiety (Baraccia et al., 2019). When controlling for gender, age, worry, and rumination, Nonjudging of inner experience is the strongest predictor of anxiety, followed by Acting with awareness, and Nonreactivity to inner experience. Those with a greater judgmental attitude towards their inner experience ruminate and worry more often, leading to anxiety. In a metaanalysis exploring the relationship between the five facets of mindfulness and affective symptoms, researchers demonstrate significant negative correlations with Generalized Anxiety Disorder (GAD; p < 0.01) between the Nonjudging of inner experience (r = -0.48), Nonreactivity to inner experience (r = -0.42), Acting with awareness (r = -0.40), and Describing (r = -0.21) subscales of the FFMQ and a non-significant relationship with the Observing subscale (Carpenter et al., 2019). These findings are consistent in studies with college students, examining the relationship between the facets of mindfulness and anxiety and emotion regulation with *Nonjudging of inner experience* the top predictor of anxiety (Medvedev et al., 2018) and emotion regulation (MacDonald, 2021) in college students. The evidence suggests *Nonjudging of inner experience* has the strongest impact on symptoms of anxiety (Baer et al., 2006; Barcaccia et al., 2019; Cash & Whittingham, 2010; Petrocchi & Ottaviani, 2016; Soysa & Wilcomb, 2015).

With the relationships between individual facets of mindfulness and psychological outcomes consistent it is important to consider the meta-mechanism of mindfulness, *Reperceiving*, and its relationship to the facets of mindfulness and anxiety symptoms. Researchers seeking to test the previously described model of mindfulness (Shapiro et al., 2006) developed a structural equation model (SEM) including the five individual facets of mindfulness,

Decentering (i.e., *Reperceiving*), additional mechanisms (i.e., self-regulation of emotions, distress tolerance, clarification of values, and cognitive, behavioral, and emotional flexibility), and psychological outcomes to include alcohol related problems, depression, stress, and anxiety (Brown et al., 2015). With decentering the meta-mechanism of mindfulness contributing to additional mechanisms, items related to self-regulation of emotions, values clarification, and flexibility were all highly correlated, leading to two second order latent variables 1) Mechanisms and 2) Distress Intolerance as the most proximal predictors of psychological outcomes (e.g., mindfulness facets \rightarrow decentering \rightarrow mechanisms or distress intolerance \rightarrow psychological outcomes). With anxiety as the psychological outcome, the double mediated path through Decentering and Distress Intolerance from *Nonreactivity*, *Nonjudging*, *Acting with Awareness*, and *Describing* were all significant except for a nonsignificant path from Observing. Thus, all facets of mindfulness except *Observing* were predictive of higher reperceiving (i.e., objectivity towards one's experience) and distress tolerance.

The individual facets of mindfulness that appear integral to managing anxiety include *Nonjudging of inner experience, Nonreactivity to inner experience,* and *Acting with awareness,* and to a lesser degree, *Describing.* Meditation practice and experience may be a confounding variable in measuring mindfulness and psychological well-being (Baer et al., 2006). *Nonreactivity to inner experience* significantly moderates the indirect effect of *Observing* on anxiety symptoms through worry and rumination (Desrosiers et al., 2014). Individuals with little to no meditation experience may *Observe* in a way that is maladaptive and not consistent with other integral aspects of mindfulness practice (i.e., *Nonjudging of inner experience, Nonreactivity to inner experience, Acting with awareness*; Baer, 2011; Gu et al., 2016). Although most studies described in this section are limited due to their design (e.g., cross-sectional, meta-

analysis), the evidence suggests worry, rumination, and distress intolerance to be related to anxiety symptoms. In understanding the relationships between the facets of mindfulness and anxiety, we examine MBIs that demonstrate evidence to reducing anxiety symptoms.

Mindfulness-Based Interventions for Anxiety

MBIs incorporate elements for mindfulness into clinical interventions aimed to improve mindfulness, improve psychological functioning, and have demonstrated effectiveness in reducing anxiety. Researchers conducting a narrative synthesis of MBIs reviewed 57 studies demonstrating mindfulness meditation shows promise in reducing stress and anxiety in college students (Bamber & Schneider, 2016). However, they recognize there are notable differences in terms of the frequency, duration, and type of MBIs reviewed in the study. In the past several decades, an abundance of research evidence suggests MBIs such as MBSR (Kabat-Zinn, 1982, 2003a, 2003b), MBCT (Segal et al., 2013; Teasdale et al., 2000), DBT (Linehan, 1993, 2014), and ACT (Hayes et al., 1999; Hayes et al., 2006) lead to clinically significant improvements in emotion regulation (Hill & Updegraff, 2012; Heppner et al., 2015), relationship satisfaction (Barnes et al., 2007), and decreased reactivity (Davis & Hayes, 2011), stress (Grossman et al., 2004; Sharma & Rush, 2014), and anxiety (Hofmann & Gomez, 2017; Hofmann et al., 2010). With a variety of MBIs available as clinical interventions, it is important to examine specific MBIs and their impacts on anxiety among college students.

Mindfulness Based Stress Reduction

Jon Kabat-Zinn pioneered the translation of eastern mindfulness practices as clinical interventions in his MBSR program in 1979 at the UMass Medical Center (2003a, 2003b). The standard MBSR curriculum is a structured 8-week intervention, meeting for 2.5 hours per week, with a one day 6-hour retreat (Carmody & Baer, 2009). MBSR provides training in formal

mindfulness practices such as body scans, sitting meditation, and mindful Hatha yoga (Kabat-Zinn, 2003b; Sharma & Rush, 2014). MBSR is effective for reducing stress in cancer patients (Smith et al., 2005), workplace employees (Janssen et al., 2018), and college students with anxiety (Hazlett-Stevens & Oren, 2017) and is the origin for Mindfulness-Based Cognitive Therapy (MCBT; Kabat-Zinn, 2003b).

Mindfulness Based Cognitive Therapy

MBCT was originally designed for managing depressive symptoms (Segal et al., 2013) through an 8-session manualized group intervention (Frantz, 2013). MBCT integrates MBSR with Cognitive Behavioral Therapy (CBT) by attempting to change one's awareness of and relationship to negative thoughts, rather than reframing the contents of thoughts typical of CBT interventions (Teasdale et al., 2000). MBCT has demonstrated effectiveness in reducing stress in nursing students (Yuksel & Yilmaz, 2020), with researchers determining a MBCT-self-help curriculum to be effective in reducing stress and anxiety among college students (Taylor et al., 2014). Two MBI incorporating mindfulness that have grown out of CBT related interventions that appear to be effective in reducing anxiety symptoms are DBT and ACT.

Dialectical Behavior Therapy

Originally developed for clients with borderline personality disorder, DBT consists of four primary skills training modules: Mindfulness, Distress Tolerance, Interpersonal Effectiveness, and Emotional Regulation (Linehan, 2014). DBT focuses on using dialectics to identify strategies of acceptance and change (SAMHSA, 2021). Typically, the duration of DBT is 24 weeks and consists of weekly skills training groups, 1-hour weekly individual therapy, and clinicians providing on-call phone coaching. Researchers have demonstrated DBT Distress Tolerance skills improve college students' ability to manage emotions (Muhomba et al., 2017),

with DBT Mindfulness "What" and "How" skills effective to reduce test anxiety in college students (Lothes II et al., 2021).

Acceptance and Commitment Therapy

Developed by Steven Hayes, ACT aims to increase psychological flexibility through six core processes (Mull et al., 2020). ACT suggests these core processes fall within two grouping 1) Mindfulness and acceptance processes (i.e., Acceptance, Cognitive Defusion, Present Moment, and Self-as-Context) and 2) Commitment and behavior change processes (i.e., Present Moment, Self-as-Context, Values, and Committed Action; Hayes et al., 2006). The frequency and duration of ACT treatment varies, however, it is recommended to hold enough sessions to cover the core six processes (SAMSHA, 2021). In a meta-analysis of the effectiveness of ACT in group formats for depression and anxiety, researchers demonstrated ACT to be effective in reducing anxiety symptoms (Coto-Lesmes et al., 2020), with a web-based ACT intervention effective in decreasing distress (Levin et al., 2020) and decreasing social anxiety among college students (Levin et al., 2017).

Although a common theme across MBSR, MBCT, DBT, and ACT is the duration of the interventions (i.e., at least 8 eight weeks) and frequency of meetings (i.e., at least one time per week), college students may benefit and prefer brief MBIs (Bamber & Schneider, 2022). In a meta-analysis of MBIs for college students with anxiety, researchers determined MBIs to be significant in reducing anxiety among college students when compared to control groups, with no significant differences between structured MBIs (e.g., MBSR, MBCT) and researcher-created interventions (Bamber & Morpeth, 2019). Additionally, they found MBIs with eight or more sessions produced greater effect sizes than interventions with less than eight sessions (Bamber & Morpeth, 2019). However, given college students often have busy schedules (Peltz et al., 2021),

the time that is required to participate in these structured MBIs may be inaccessible and unable to effectively reach and engage college students struggling with anxiety (Ibes & Forestell, 2022). College students prefer MBIs that are delivered face-to-face and can be easily incorporated into their busy schedules, whether brief in nature or through course curriculum (Bamber & Schneider, 2022).

Brief Mindfulness Based Interventions

The evidence supports college students experiencing anxiety would benefit from and prefer brief MBIs that are delivered face-to face and can be integrated into their busy schedules (i.e., offered as requirement for course credit). Although there is no standard definition regarding the frequency and duration of brief MBIs, scholars suggest they range from a single session (Schumer et al., 2018) to four weeks (Howarth et al., 2019). College students referred to a university counseling center who engaged in a brief three session MBI reported increased mindfulness and decreased symptoms of depression, stress, and anxiety when compared to a control group of students in the psychology department (Parcover et al., 2018). In a systematic review of the effectiveness of brief MBIs on health-related outcomes, researchers demonstrated brief MBIs with as little as one session lasting 5 minutes contributes to positive health related outcomes (Howarth et al, 2019). Given that MBIs are effective in reducing anxiety symptoms among college students, and the ability of group interventions to reach a larger number of students than individual services, there is evidence to support the idea of combining MBIs into a group experience for college students. With brief MBIs offered in group settings able to alleviate the burden of college counseling centers, often under resourced, universities have another resource accessible on campus to benefit college students experiencing anxiety. The COVID-19 pandemic left a gap in services for college students who were asked to leave campus and refrain

from social gatherings, with one exception, in the outdoors in nature. This researcher argues the need to develop and test brief group MBIs that integrate theoretical elements from nature for college students experiencing anxiety.

Nature

The belief in the benefits of exposure to nature in human health spans thousands of years, from Aristotle (Lennox, 2002) to more recent transcendentalists such as Ralph Waldo Emerson (1836) and Henry David Thoreau (1917), and naturalists like John Muir (1901). Exposure to nature is linked to positive mental health benefits (Howell et al., 2011; Howell & Passmore, 2013) such as reducing anxiety (Bratman et al., 2015a; Coventry et al., 2021; Lackey et al., 2021) and enhancing well-being (Keniger et al., 2013). Nature has been defined in a variety of ways (Cookson, 2011; Maller et al., 2006; Public Law 88-577, 1964) leading to several theoretical models explaining the impact of influence of nature in the human nature connection (Kaplan & Kaplan, 1989; Roszak, 1992; Ulrich, 1983; Wilson, 1984).

Two dominant theories proposing different pathways in how nature benefits human beings in outdoor therapies (Harper et al., 2021). Stress Reduction Theory (SRT) suggests nature elicits unconscious emotional responses in human beings which leads to a positive influence on physiological responses to reduce stress (Ulrich, 1983), while Attention Restoration Theory (ART) suggests natural environments are the antidote to recover from mental fatigue by restoring attentional capacity (Kaplan, 1995; Kaplan & Kaplan, 1989). With exposure to nature and mindfulness practice suggested to restore attention (Kaplan, 2001), ART may be suitable to integrate with mindfulness in a nature-based mindfulness intervention aimed to reduce anxiety.

Attention Restoration Theory (ART)

Derived from the work of William James (1892), the founders of ART posit mental fatigue arises with prolonged use of *directed attention*, forced attention that requires a great deal of effort on something that is not particularly interesting, while involuntary attention requires no effort at all and has the capacity to restore mental fatigue (Kaplan & Kaplan, 1989). The authors propose four components, found in natural environments, provide the opportunity to rest directed attention, thus restoring cognitive capacity and reducing mental fatigue. The first component, *Being Away*, entails a physical distancing, or escape, of oneself from their current day to day environment. Kaplan and Kaplan (1989) identify three patterns from escape: distraction, putting aside ordinary work, and an internal escape (i.e., escape from mental efforts, taking a rest from pursuing current purposes). They suggest the strongest effect is through a combination of these patterns. The second component, *Extent*, includes scope and sense of relatedness one experiences in natural environments. Scope suggests there is more beyond what is immediately perceived, while relatedness refers to the perceptions that the elements of a setting are part of a larger whole, with *Extent* prompting a sense of fascination in the natural world. The third component, Soft Fascination, occurs when one is engaged in involuntary attention induced by the natural aesthetics of the environment (e.g., trees, clouds, sunsets, rivers) which captures attention, but does not require directed attention, restoring focus, concentration, and mental capacity, thus reducing fatigue (Kaplan, 1995; Kaplan & Kaplan, 1989). The fourth component, Compatibility, suggests natural environments are well suited to one's preference or purpose within that setting (Kaplan, 1995). Therefore, the four components in natural environments (i.e., Being Away, Extent, Soft Fascination, and Compatibility), induce involuntary attention which restores mental

fatigue (e.g., nature exposure \rightarrow involuntary attention \rightarrow restore mental and cognitive capacity \rightarrow positive health outcomes).

Although there is an abundance of evidence supporting mental health benefits from nature exposure, the components of ART are vague, with inconsistency in the operationalization and definition of constructs (Dillman-Haso, 2020; Joye & Dewitte, 2018). The lack of operational definitions and inconsistent assessments of directed attention present challenges in identifying what aspects of natural environments restore mental capacity (Neilsen et al., 2019). One of the first instruments to operationalize ART's components and attempt to measure the restorative qualities in environments, the Perceived Restoration Scale, provided a two-factor solution, with Coherence (i.e., Extent) and General Restorativeness (i.e., Being Away, Soft *Fascination*, and *Compatibility*), rather than a four-factor solution consistent with the components of ART (Hartig et al., 1997). In assessing the restorative components of environments (i.e., perceived restorative potential), Herzog and colleagues (2003) developed four items, one per ART component. With neither Soft Fascination nor Extent predictive of perceived restorative potential, they suggest their definitions of the constructs were redundant in their efforts to make the assessment user friendly. With the challenges in defining and operationalizing the components of ART, it is difficult to parcel out what aspects of environments restore mental fatigue.

The author recognizes the challenges in defining, operationalizing, and measuring the core components of restorative environments. The causal pathways of nature's influence in outdoor therapies are unclear, with researchers conducting an umbrella review including several studies employing ART as a theoretical framework unable to identify a clear theory of change related to the role nature in outdoor therapies (Harper et al., 2021). However, for the purposes of

this research study, the core components of ART are not being measured to determine the restorative capabilities of natural environments, rather *Being Away, Extent, Soft Fascination*, and *Compatibility* are integrated with components of Mindfulness (i.e., *Attention, Intention*, and *Attitude*) in a psychoeducational group intervention aimed to reduce anxiety and improve mindfulness. Nonetheless, an abundance of research evidence supports the benefit of nature exposure to improve mental health functioning and reducing anxiety.

Nature Exposure and Anxiety

Nature exposure has been linked to positive mental health outcomes to include reducing anxiety (Bowler et al., 2010, Bratman et al., 2021; Bratman et al., 2015a; Jimenez et al., 2021; Lackey et al., 2021). Researchers conducting a systematic review of the mental health benefits of nature-based recreation (i.e., forms of leisure that rely on natural environments) identified fiftyone studies, with sixteen quantitative studies focused on stress and anxiety (Lackey et al., 2021). Of these sixteen studies, fourteen demonstrated significant relationships between nature-based recreation and a reduction in stress and anxiety, however most studies assessed were crosssectional in design limiting the ability to draw causal inferences. A study which randomly assigned sixty adult participants to a 50-minute walk in either an urban or natural environment found those assigned to the nature walk experienced a significant decrease in anxiety, rumination, and negative affect compared to the urban walk (Bratman et al., 2015a). Higher percentages of green space around one's home is correlated with reducing the impacts of stressful life events (van den Berg et al., 2010) and lower levels of depression, stress, and anxiety (Beyer et al., 2014). Access to natural environments is integral for nature exposure and engagement.

Although the research evidence supports the mental health benefits from exposure to nature, individuals may have little to no access to nature. The push towards urbanization and the increase in access to technology leads human beings to spend more time indoors, decreasing regular contact with nature and may explain the increase in mental illness (Bratman et al., 2015b; Bratman et al., 2019). When access to nature is limited, nature-based guided imagery (Nguyen & Brymer, 2018), natural sounds (Jo et al., 2019), and virtual reality psychotherapy (Pisalski et al., 2020) aid in reducing anxiety. Despite these interventions developed through technological advances, with rapid urbanization, scholars suggest conservation efforts of botanical gardens (Wassenberg et al., 2015) and local parks (Keniger et al., 2013; Wood et al., 2017) as they are integral to promoting human health.

In the 21st century institutions of higher education have started to promote, develop, and preserve natural environments on college campuses with evidence to support mental and physical health benefit for college students (Rakow & Ibes, 2022). Initiatives such as Nature Rx (Rakow & Eells, 2019) and the State of the Campus Environment through the National Wildlife Federation (Mason et al., 2002) promote the positive benefits of nature exposure, advocating for developing and preserving natural environments on campus to benefit college students. With the evidence suggesting nature exposure aids in reducing anxiety, college campuses are flush with natural environments (Rakow & Eells, 2019) with students having access to nature to improve mental health functioning.

Nature Exposure and College Students

Natural environments are easily accessible to college students, with evidence supporting nature exposure to be beneficial for college student mental health. College students use campus greenspaces regularly and consider them essential to the campus environment (Speake et al.,

2013) and for alleviating stress (Seitz et al., 2014) with students that use campus greenspaces regularly having higher perceptions of their quality of life (McFarland et al., 2008). Greenspaces on college campuses are therapeutic as they enhance physical, mental, and social well-being of students (Foellmer et al., 2021). Students can engage with nature actively (i.e., exercise) or passively (i.e., sitting, studying, eating), with as little as 10 to 20 minutes of nature exposure needed to reap the benefits of nature (Barton & Pretty, 2010; Meredith et al., 2019).

Green exercise, physical activity in nature, is correlated with improved mental health outcomes. College students experience the greatest benefits when engaging in green exercise for as little as five minutes (Barton & Pretty, 2010). Walking in a natural environment for 15 minutes contributes to lower levels of anxiety among male Japanese college students when compared to those walking in urban areas during spring (Song et al., 2014), winter (Song et al., 2013), and fall (Song et al., 2015). At one university in the Southeastern United States, students actively engaging with nature (i.e., exercise) for 15-minutes per day at least four times per week reported higher quality of life and low stress compared to students passively engaging with nature (i.e., sitting, studying, eating; Holt et al., 2019). However, these results cannot be generalized to all college students in the United States, and we are unable to draw causal inferences based on the cross-sectional design of the study. Although the researchers suggest a greater dose of nature for passive greenspace users may be needed for positive mental health benefits (Holt et al., 2019), the evidence suggests both active and passive nature exposure contribute to mental health benefits for college students (Lee et al., 2011; Meredith et al., 2019).

Passive nature exposure contributes to positive mental health outcomes for college students. Students perceive passive exposure to nature (i.e., viewing natural environments) to be integral to restoring mental fatigue in breaks from their studies (Felsten, 2009). When compared

to urban environments, college students sitting and viewing nature for 15-minutes experience a decrease in physiological markers (cortisol levels, heart rate; Lee et al., 2009) and experience a decrease in stress and anxiety (Lee et al., 2011; Tsunetsugu et al., 2013). Researchers conducting a scoping review of the minimum time (i.e., dose) of nature exposure indicate both active and passive nature exposure contributes to positive mental health outcomes for college students to include reducing anxiety (Meredith et al., 2019). While the review included only 14 studies, the evidence suggests as little as 10 to 20 minutes of sitting or walking in natural environments is beneficial for college student mental health and to reduce stress and anxiety.

Both active and passive nature exposure are beneficial to college students to improve mental health outcomes and reduce anxiety. With the alarming rates of anxiety across college campuses, it is integral for institutions of higher education to prioritize developing and maintaining greenspaces for students to access regularly on college campuses. Not only is accessibility important, but also the ways in which one engages with nature environments (Nejade et al., 2022). Collectively, institutions of higher education, college counseling centers, researchers, and practitioners may be able to maximize mental health benefits for students through interventions intentionally designed to increase nature exposure and reduce mental health symptoms.

Nature-Based Health Interventions

Policymakers and healthcare professionals have increasingly advocated for nature-based health interventions (NBIs) to promote improved health and well-being amid the demand for mental health services (Lovell et al., 2018; Maund et al., 2019). NBIs are strategies, activities, and programs designed to engage people in nature-based experiences aimed to improve health and wellbeing (Shanahan et al., 2019). Nineteen experts across the globe participated in a Delphi

study to identify different types of NBIs and potential health outcomes reached consensus on twenty-seven distinct NBIs focused on health prevention, promotion of general well-being, and treatment of physical, mental, and social health issues (Shanahan et al., 2019). These NBIs fall into two broad categories, those focused on changing the environment (i.e., increased provision of public urban parks and gardens, indoor plants, community gardens) or changing human behavior (i.e., ecotherapy, green exercise, nature prescriptions). A single NBI can impact health and well-being across a variety of domains (e.g., physiological, psychological, social; Shanahan et al., 2015) and can be a cost-effective solution to improve mental health and well-being (Ibes et al., 2018; Shanahan et al., 2019).

NBIs focused on changing human behavior demonstrating effectiveness in reducing anxiety (Coventry et al., 2021; Keenan et al., 2021; Maund et al., 2019). Wetlands for Wellbeing is a NBI designed to treat anxiety and depression through engaging individuals with natural wetland environments (Maund et al., 2019). Sixteen participants engaged in the pilot of the intervention delivered over the course of six weeks, meeting for two hours per week experienced a significant reduction in generalized anxiety disorder scores from pre- to post-intervention. Although the pilot of Wetlands for Wellbeing intervention was unable to achieve statistical power and no control group used as a comparison, the researchers collected qualitative data with several participants indicating the program helped to reduce anxiety. However, the location of the intervention (i.e., wetlands) and the six-week duration of the intervention may be inaccessible for individuals who are interested or need a brief nature exposure evidenced to reduce anxiety (Keenan et al., 2021). Three Good Things in Nature is a brief NBI designed to improve mental health and well-being through five consecutive days of nature walks for 30-minutes per day and writing three good things experienced in nature (Keenan et al., 2021). Fifty participants were

randomly assigned to an experimental group (walking in nature) and a control group (walking in an urban area) with the experimental group experiencing a significant decrease in negative affect and an increase in positive affect post-intervention compared to the control group. In examining the impacts of NBIs on mental and physical health for adults, researchers conducted a systematic review and meta-analysis including randomized control trials, controlled studies, and single group pre-post studies (Coventry et al., 2021). They found large and significant effect sizes for NBIs aimed to reduce anxiety across randomized controlled trials, controlled, and uncontrolled studies, with the optimal dose of nature ranging from 20 to 90 minutes. The evidence to supports the promotion, development, use, and evaluation of NBIs to improve mental health and reduce anxiety.

Nature-based therapy is a comprehensive term describing a subset of NBIs focused on changing human behavior by integrating contact with the natural environment into the therapeutic process (Naor & Mayseless, 2021). Researchers developed a grounded theory for how practitioners experience, perceive, and work with nature towards therapeutic goals (Naor & Mayseless, 2021). They identified four themes: 1) a belief that nature is actively influencing the therapeutic process, 2) the practice of working with nature, 3) the relationship between the practitioner and nature and 4) creating conditions for clients' engagement through nature. The fourth theme includes five primary methods of intervention (creating safety and trust, facilitating internal and external awareness, teaching new ways of knowing, role modeling and invitations, and helping clients in meaning making). In designing NBIs that integrate nature into the therapeutic process, it is vital to include these themes throughout the intervention to support participant mental health benefits.

A variety of factors must be considered when selecting, developing, and implementing NBIs to include financial cost, anticipated health benefits, accessibility, and capability to deliver the intervention (Bloomfield, 2017; Shanahan et al., 2019). When implementing interventions with college students it is important to consider engagement and the attractiveness of the intervention (Bloomfield, 2017) with students preferring brief time commitments or able to easily integrate it into their busy schedules (Bamber & Schneider, 2022). College students have access to nature, with both NBIs and MBIs evidenced to reduce anxiety, scholars suggest connecting with nature enhances mindfulness practice and well-being (Albrect & Albrecht, 2019; Van Gordon et al., 2018).

Nature-Based Mindfulness

Nature-based mindfulness connects nature with mindfulness techniques to deepen meditation practices (Van Gordon et al., 2018), encourage social activism, assist individuals to cope with climate change (Wamsler et al., 2018), to improve well-being (Kirwin et al., 2019; Sadowski et al., 2020), and enhance mindfulness practice (Albrect & Albrect, 2019; Van Gordon et al., 2018). Mindfulness is an integral component of shinrin-yoku (i.e., forest bathing; Owens & Bunce, 2022b), with researchers conducting a systemic review and meta-analysis of the effects of shrinrin-yoku finding benefits for mental health, particularly in reducing anxiety (Kotera et al., 2022). Meditation in nature improves psychological outcomes when compared with indoor meditation (Djernis et al., 2019). While the evidence in support of nature-based mindfulness interventions to improve human health and well-being is in its infancy, the practice of integrating nature and mindfulness has been used for centuries (Albrecht & Albrecht, 2019).

Nature and Mindfulness

Scholars have explored the nature-mindfulness connection and its relationship to human health and well-being. The Biophilia Hypothesis suggests human psychological health is related to connection with the natural environment (Wilson, 1984), while Ecopsychology aims to describe the effects of the human-connection on psychological functioning and on the natural environment (Roszak, 1992). With these theories focused on the human-nature connection, the Connectedness to Nature Scale was designed to measure affective and experiential connection to nature (Mayer & Frantz, 2004), while the Nature Relatedness Scale was designed to evaluate the affective, cognitive, and experiential aspects of human connection to nature (Nisbet et al., 2009). While the evidence supports the relationship between mindfulness, psychological health, and nature connectedness (Howell et al., 2011; Wolsko & Lindberg, 2013), researchers measured mindfulness using the Mindfulness Attention Awareness Scale (Brown & Ryan, 2003) which captures only the Attention component of the model of mindfulness (Shapiro et al., 2006), rather than the more comprehensive FFMQ. Nature relatedness is correlated with lower levels of anxiety (Martyn & Brymer, 2016) leading researchers to investigate the relationships between nature relatedness, subjective well-being, and mindfulness in a sample of Canadian university students. They determined only the Nonreactivity to inner experience and Observing facets of mindfulness from the FFMQ partially mediated the positive relationship between positive affect and nature relatedness, while only the Nonreactivity to inner experience construct fully mediated the negative relationship between nature relatedness and negative affect. (Sadowski et al., 2020). This author argues nature-based mindfulness is a process, not just one's connection to nature, with scholars suggesting a reciprocal relationship between nature and mindfulness (Van Gordon et al., 2018). While the evidence suggests psychological benefits from mindfulness and

connectedness to nature or nature relatedness, the cross-sectional design of these studies limits the ability to draw causal inferences on the impacts of nature-based mindfulness interventions.

Nature-Based Mindfulness Interventions

Recently, the impacts of nature-based mindfulness interventions have been explored in outdoor education and adventure therapy programs. Researchers examining mindfulness-based experiences for young males with substance use disorders in a 90-day adventure therapy program found improvements in the *Nonjudging of inner experience* and *Nonreactivity to inner experience* facets from the FFMQ correlated with a decrease in overall subjective distress (Russell et al., 2016). In outdoor education, researchers exploring the impact of a nature-based 8day Outward Bound Mindfulness Program (OBMP) on positive affect and mindfulness conducted a pilot study with 14 adults, with approximately 5 hours per day dedicated to mindfulness practice (Kirwin et al., 2019). When compared to the control group recruited via social media who did not receive any intervention, the participants in the OBMP intervention group demonstrated significant increases in mindfulness scores and positive affect postintervention, with the results being maintained at a 3-month follow-up. While evidence from these pilot studies supporting the positive benefits for nature-based mindfulness interventions in outdoor education and adventure therapy programs, these interventions may be inaccessible due to the time required to be a remote natural environment (8 days to 90 days) and financial cost of these programs (Russell et al., 2008).

Nature-based mindfulness interventions offered in an outpatient type capacity provide positive mental health benefits and are more accessible than those offered in remote natural settings. Researchers exploring the impacts of a nature-based mindfulness intervention for individuals from high-stress jobs randomly assigned participants to intervention (n = 107) and

waitlist control groups (n = 12; Lucke et al., 2019). Participants in the intervention group met for two evenings per week and one-half day training per month over a period of two months, while participants from the waitlist control group received the same training after the intervention group was completed (Lucke et al., 2019). Those in the intervention group experienced an increase in overall mindfulness scores, self-efficacy scores, and a reduction in psychological and psychiatric symptoms, however there was no statistical difference when compared to the much smaller waitlist control group. Additionally, the researchers used the Freiburg Mindfulness Inventory, a mindfulness measure which includes aspects of attention, acceptance, and mental openness, with previous evidence supporting the awareness component of mindfulness rather than acceptance is more strongly correlated with nature connectedness (Howell et al., 2011; Wolsko & Lindberg, 2013). A limitation of this study is the researchers did not articulate the details of the intervention, whether it was created by the researchers or an adapted version of a structured MBI offered in nature. In a study investigating the benefits of an adapted brief MBSR intervention, participants were randomly assigned to one of three different environments (i.e., natural outdoors, built outdoors, and indoors) meeting one-hour per week over six weeks (Choe et al., 2020). Those in the natural outdoor environment group experienced a decrease in rumination, an increase in reflective attitudes and a decrease in rumination and stress compared to the indoor or built environments, however, the researchers did not control for additional mindfulness practice outside of structured sessions by participants, with mindfulness practice and experience a confounding variable in measuring mindfulness and psychological well-being (Baer et al., 2006). The results of these two studies should be interpreted with caution, with only 56 of the 107 participants in the intervention completing all measures for the study (Lucke et al., 2019) and only 56% of participants completing all six weekly MBSR sessions (Choe et al., 2020).

While the preliminary evidence is promising, the duration of nature-based mindfulness interventions over six to eight weeks are subject to attrition, an important consideration when offering interventions to college students.

Nature-Based Mindfulness Interventions and College Students

While there is research to support the benefits of MBIs and exposure to nature on college student mental health, there is limited evidence on the impact of nature-based mindfulness interventions for college students experiencing anxiety. Researchers investigating the impacts of a 5-day residential program on reducing stress and improving mental health outcomes for Danish university students experiencing moderate to high levels of stress randomly assigned participants to one of three conditions: indoors, natural outdoor setting, and a control group (Djernis et al., 2021). Although researchers found a moderate effect size post-treatment for perceived levels of stress between the indoor and control group participants, the results were non-significant. Contrary to previous research from a systemic review and meta-analysis on the effects of mindfulness training in outdoor settings (Djernis et al., 2019), the authors did not find a difference in mindfulness and perceived stress scores for participants in the indoor and natural outdoor settings (Djernis et al., 2021). The researchers indicate the design of the indoor environment for the study emphasized core components of ART, possibly emulating the restorative qualities of natural environments (Djernis et al., 2021). While the authors argue the advantage of this program can reduce attrition compared to mindfulness programs requiring weekly attendance citing a dropout rate of 3%, college students prefer mindfulness interventions with brief time commitments or able to easily integrate it into their busy schedules (Bamber & Schneider, 2022).

Few researchers have explored the mental health impacts of brief nature-based mindfulness interventions among college students. In exploring the impacts of a 20-minute meditation on mood disturbance, researchers randomly assigned college students to either the outdoor or indoor conditions (i.e., location), and in each location, assigned students to participate in a 20-minute meditation or to a control condition (i.e., activity) of writing daily activities in a typical week (Ibes & Forestell, 2022). Students in the outdoor condition experienced a greater reduction in mood disturbance compared to the indoor condition regardless of activity, and students participating in the 20-minute meditation experienced a greater reduction in mood disturbance compared to the control task, regardless of location. Although they found no added benefit of meditation in the outdoor location in this study, there is evidence to support that brief meditation in nature enhances mental health benefits for college students compared to meditating in indoors, and a control group (Owens & Bunce, 2022a). Interestingly, they found students in the indoor control condition who rarely engaged in outdoor activities experience an increase in mood disturbance. Researchers at a mid-Atlantic university piloted a 1-minute and 5-minute nature-based mindfulness walk with participants asked to respond to written comment cards at the end of each walk to assess psychological effects of the intervention (Ibes et al., 2018). Although 96% of the participants indicate positive psychological effects, with 82% indicating stress reduction the most common effect, only 336 out of the 558 participants in the study, 78% from the 1-minute walk (n = 94) and 55% from the 5-minute walk (n = 242) completed the written comment cards. While the results are promising, this study poses several limitations to include no comparison or control group, no use of standardized assessments, and no pre-test scores. In a more rigorous study exploring the impact of a 20-minute walk on mood, researchers randomly assigned 100 Canadian university students to one of three conditions: a guided walk

outdoors, outdoors with mindfulness, or indoors. Students walking outdoors (with and without mindfulness) experienced an increase in positive mood compared to those walking indoors, while students walking outdoors with mindfulness experienced a greater reduction in negative affect compared to the other two conditions (Nisbet et al., 2019). While the preliminary evidence supports mental health benefits of brief nature-based mindfulness interventions among college students, of the studies reviewed students engaged in these interventions without social interaction.

While the preliminary evidence supports mental health benefits of nature-based mindfulness interventions there are several considerations to note. First, this author argues the social interaction among students may enhance the benefits of brief nature-based mindfulness interventions (Leavell et al., 2019). Second, regarding group nature-based mindfulness interventions, there is limited details of researcher created group nature-based mindfulness interventions (Kirwin et al., 2019; Lucke et al., 2019), such as whether the interventions are process oriented or psychoeducational in nature. Third, a major flaw in the nature-based mindfulness literature is the lack of articulating the integration of nature and mindfulness in the intervention design. While structured MBIs in natural environments appear to result in positive mental health benefits (Choe et al., 2020), this author argues the need to intentionally integrate theoretical components of nature and mindfulness into nature-based mindfulness interventions given the reciprocal relationship between mindfulness and natural environments (Van Gordon et al., 2018). Given the mixed evidence on the benefits of nature-based mindfulness interventions for college students and which constructs of mindfulness are correlated with mental health benefits (Howell et al., 2011; Russell et al., 2016; Sadowski et al., 2020; Wolsko & Lindberg,

2013), it is important to identify the potential pathways in which nature-based mindfulness interventions may reduce anxiety.

Nature-Based Mindfulness Training

This author developed Nature-Based Mindfulness Training (NBMT) which is designed to be delivered outdoors in nature and integrates key components of ART and Mindfulness in a brief psychoeducational group intervention aimed to reduce anxiety. NBMT is 90-minutes in length and consists of eight to twelve group members. Mindfulness enhances the restorative characteristics of an environment, and natural environments aid in the progression of mindfulness practice; both are suggested to restore attentional capacities, thus restoring mental fatigue (Kaplan, 2001). In developing a nature-based mindfulness intervention integrating theoretical constructs of nature and mindfulness, ART is appropriate as it describes a process as how nature positively impacts human beings, rather than solely one's connection to natural environments. In designing NBIs that integrate nature exposure into the therapeutic process, scholars suggest program developers identify the specific intervention components, proposed causal pathways (i.e., theory of change) specific to the type of nature experience, and the intended mental health outcomes (Harper et al., 2021; Mygind et al., 2019).

Proposed Causal Pathways

While the specific components of the NBMT intervention will be described in future chapters, the author proposes the integration of the core components of Mindfulness (i.e., *Attention, Intention, and Attitude*; Shapiro et al., 2006) and ART (i.e., *Being Away, Extent, Soft Fascination, and Compatibility*; Kaplan & Kaplan, 1989) into the NBMT intervention aimed to improve mindfulness and reduce anxiety. ART suggests "involuntary attention" induced by natural environments leads to increased cognitive capacity to restore mental fatigue, while

mindfulness suggests intentional attention to the present moment leads to a shift in perspective. With both nature activities and quiet activities compatible with reflection (Kaplan, 1993) the author suggests once involuntary attention is induced by nature, the pleasing aesthetics of natural environments offset the potential discomfort of mindfulness practice, expediting *Reperceiving*. As indicated in Figure 1, the author suggests the core components of mindfulness are integrated once involuntary attention has been stimulated. With NBMT newly created by the author, the purpose of this research study is not to test these proposed causal pathways, rather the purpose is to test the NBMT intervention to determine its impact on anxiety symptoms and mindfulness among undergraduate college students.





Tying it Together

While brief nature-based mindfulness interventions appear beneficial to college student mental health and mood, there has yet to be a study examining the impact of a brief nature-based mindfulness intervention among college students experiencing anxiety. With the mental health crisis on college campuses accelerating, specifically anxiety, there is a need to develop and test brief nature-based mindfulness interventions that are accessible, cost-effective, and attractive to college students to promote their mental health and reduce anxiety. The primary goals of prevention science are to understand the onset, development, and course of presenting problems, and to design and test interventions that promote healthy functioning (Society for Prevention Research, 2011).

Anxiety is increasing among the college student population due to societal changes (Martin et al., 2022), increased social media use (Bettmann et al., 2021), academic distress (Beiter et al., 2015), financial stress (Archuleta et al., 2013), and limited social supports (i.e., peer support and family support; Hefner & Eisenberg, 2009), leading to adverse mental health outcomes (Mofatteh, 2021; Moskow et al., 2022). MBIs are one promising solution to support college students experiencing anxiety, with several structured MBIs (i.e., MBSR, MBCT, DBT, ACT) lasting at least 8 eight weeks and meeting at least one time per week. Although MBIs with eight or more sessions produce greater effects than interventions with less than eight sessions (Bamber & Morpeth, 2019), brief MBIs aid in reducing anxiety (Howarth et al., 2019; Parcover et al., 2018), with college students preferring MBIs that can be easily incorporated into their busy schedules, whether brief in nature or through course curriculum (Bamber & Schneider, 2022). A second promising solution to combat the increase in anxiety among college students is increasing exposure to nature. College campuses are full of natural environments (Rakow & Eells, 2019), with the evidence supporting brief periods of nature exposure effective in reducing anxiety in students (Barton & Pretty, 2010; Tsunetsugu et al., 2013). Both access to nature and MBIs are accessible on college campuses with brief nature-based mindfulness interventions accessible, cost-effective, and attractive to college students with mental health benefits (Ibes et al., 2018; Nisbet et al., 2019; Owens & Bunce, 2022a). The intentional integration of Mindfulness and ART in the NBMT intervention may be a potentially powerful intervention to reduce anxiety symptoms and improve mindfulness. The NMBT intervention can reach more students, meeting

the increased demand for mental health services and may alleviate the burden of under-resourced college counseling centers to support college students experiencing anxiety.

As I have argued throughout chapter I and II, the mental health crisis on college campuses is accelerating, with a need for innovative, attractive, accessible, and brief interventions to support students experiencing anxiety. The next chapter will present the methodology, design, and procedures for the research study. Subsequent chapters will detail the findings of the study and the implications for college students experiencing anxiety, college counseling centers, and institutions of higher education.

CHAPTER III: METHODOLOGY

The need and rationale for the study discussed in Chapter I and II argues for the importance of intentionally integrating theoretical constructs from nature-based theories and mindfulness in designing a Nature-Based Mindfulness Training (NBMT) intervention aimed to reduce anxiety symptoms. The study outlined examines the impact of a 90-minute NBMT intervention on undergraduate college students' anxiety scores, mindfulness scores, and how engagement with the intervention impacts anxiety scores. This chapter includes a description of the methodology for the study to include research questions and hypotheses, participants, intervention development, instruments, procedures, and the plan for data analysis.

Research Questions and Hypotheses

The present study examines the following research questions:

Research Question 1: What is the impact of a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention on anxiety scores for undergraduate college students pre to post-test compared to a control (delayed intervention) group?

Hypothesis 1: Participation in the 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention will result in a significant decrease in anxiety scores from pre to post-test for the intervention group compared to the control (delayed intervention) group.

Research Question 2: What is the impact of a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention on mindfulness scores for undergraduate college students pre to post-test compared to a control (delayed intervention) group?

Hypothesis 2: Participation in the 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention will result in a significant increase in overall mindfulness scores and subscale scores (*Observing, Describing, Acting with Awareness, Nonjudging of inner experience, and*

Nonreactivity to inner experience) from pre to post-test for the intervention group compared to a control (delayed intervention) group.

Research Question 3: What is the impact of a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention on anxiety scores for undergraduate college students post-test to one-week follow up compared to a control (delayed intervention) group?

Hypothesis 3: Participation in the 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention will result in a significant decrease in anxiety scores from post-test to one-week follow up for the intervention group compared to the control (delayed intervention) group.

Research Question 4: What is the impact of a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention on mindfulness scores for undergraduate college students post-test to oneweek follow up compared to a control (delayed intervention) group?

Hypothesis 4: Participation in the 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention will result in a significant increase in overall mindfulness scores and subscale scores (*Observing, Describing, Acting with Awareness, Nonjudging of inner experience, and Nonreactivity to inner* experience) from pre to post-test for the intervention group compared to a control (delayed intervention) group.

With this study of a 90-minute NBMT intervention being a new area for scientific inquiry for undergraduate college students with anxiety, preliminary exploratory questions include:

Research Question 5: How engaged are participants during a 90-minute NBMT intervention?

Research Question 6: How does engagement during a 90-minute NBMT intervention impact change in undergraduate college student anxiety scores from pre to post-test?

Hypothesis 6: Higher engagement with the NBMT intervention will result in a significant decrease in anxiety scores from pre- to post-test.

Research Question 7: How does engagement during a 90-minute NBMT intervention impact change in undergraduate college student anxiety scores from post-test to one-week follow-up?

Hypothesis 7: Higher engagement scores with the NBMT intervention will results in a significant decrease in anxiety scores from post-test to one-week follow-up.

Methodology

The present study utilized a quantitative two-group quasi-experimental switching replication with treatment removal design. The first group received the initial intervention (e.g., treatment) while the second group served as a control and delayed intervention group. When the treatment is removed from the first group, it was added to the second group with participants receiving the same intervention, although delayed. This design is appropriate given several considerations. First, the two-group quasi-experimental switching replication with treatment removal design strengthens the rigor of the study, with the second group serving as a control to the initial intervention group. Ethically, this design ensures all participants receive the intervention. Second, due to practical limitations, it was challenging to randomly assign undergraduate college students in the same university to different conditions, specifically given the diversity with student schedules for the 1.5-hour time for the intervention. Although a major threat to validity for this quasi-experimental crossover design is selection bias (Handley et al., 2018; Miller et al., 2020), given the second group serves as a control for comparison to the initial intervention group, the researcher was intentional to reduce selection bias with the group assignment procedures described below. Third, collecting data from multiple time points (i.e.,

pre-test, post-test, and one-week follow up) allowed the researcher to compare results between the initial intervention group(s) and control group, allowing for within group comparisons minimizing error in the study. With the intervention group(s) consisting of a maximum of twelve participants per group, the researcher held several initial intervention groups for the purposes of this study to be compared to several control group. Fourth, given the study involves an intervention, the quasi-experimental design allows the researcher to evaluate the impact of the NBMT intervention in a natural setting (i.e., outdoors in nature on a college campus), which helped to increase the external validity of the study.

Participants

Convenience sampling was obtain the target sample for the study from the researcher's university, undergraduate college students who self-identified experiencing symptoms of anxiety.

Inclusion Criteria

Inclusion criteria for participation in the research study are as follows:

- 1. Participants must be 18 years of age or older
- 2. Participants must be enrolled as an undergraduate student at one institution
- Participant must be currently enrolled in an undergraduate Counseling and Educational Development course at one institution or on the waitlist for counseling services through the Nicholas A. Vacc Counseling and Consulting Clinic
- 4. Participants must self-identify to experience anxiety

College student status (e.g., full-time versus part-time, residing on campus versus commuting) is not an exclusion criterion. According to G*Power a prior power analysis, to achieve a statistical power of 0.80 with a moderate effect size at the level of significance with
two measurements ($\alpha = 0.05$), a total of 34 participants is needed to rigorously analyze the data. A moderate effect size is appropriate as researchers conducting a meta-analysis exploring the impact of mindfulness meditation on college student anxiety indicated most studies resulted in a medium to large effect size (Bamber & Morpeth, 2019), while a meta-analysis examining mindfulness-based therapy finding moderate effects for improving anxiety (Hofmann et al., 2010). Additionally, a nature-based mindfulness interventions with college students yielded a medium effect size (Djernis et al., 2021). Regarding exploratory research questions 6 and 7, with level of engagement with an intervention indicative of reducing anxiety symptoms (Glenn et al., 2013), a G*Power a prior power analysis, to achieve a statistical power of 0.80 with a moderate effect size at the level of significance with one predictor variable ($\alpha = 0.05$), a total of 55 participants is needed to rigorously analyze the data. Although 34 participants are needed for the primary research questions, a total of 55 participants is needed to answer researcher questions 6 and 7. The researcher acknowledges the potential of not being able to answer exploratory research questions if the necessary sample size is not obtained. Participant involvement in the research study lasted approximately two months.

Intervention

The NBMT intervention presented is a psychoeducational group designed to reduce anxiety, delivered outdoors in nature, consisting of eight to twelve group members, and is 90minutes in length. Eight to twelve participants per intervention group for NBMT is appropriate for psychoeducational groups as is the timeframe with 1.5 to 2 hours recommended for psychoeducational groups (Corey et al., 2018; Gladding, 1994) including group MBIs (e.g., DBT; Linehan, 2014). The purpose of the training is to reduce college student anxiety symptoms and increase college student mindfulness scores. Specifically, the NBMT intervention integrates

theoretical constructs of Mindfulness (Shapiro et al., 2006) and ART (Kaplan & Kaplan, 1989) with both psychoeducational and experiential components (Appendix A). Participants were provided a journal at the start of the training to be used throughout the 90-minute group, outlining psychoeducation content and prompts for experiential and writing activities (Appendix B). The researcher shared with participants at the start of the group that if they feel distressed or dysregulated, they are able to leave the group and walk themselves to the Counseling Center on campus.

The training started with the group facilitator introducing themselves and asking participants to introduce themselves to the group. The group facilitator serves as a model for participants, creating safety and trust within the group which is one of the primary interventions identified in practitioners providing nature-based therapies (Naor & Mayseless, 2021). The facilitator focused participant's attention to the group setting, outdoors in nature, highlighting the benefits exposure to nature has in reducing symptoms of anxiety (Bratman et al., 2015a; Coventry et al., 2021; Lackey et al., 2021) with as little as 5 to 10 minutes of nature exposure beneficial to college student mental health (Barton & Pretty, 2010; Meredith et al., 2019). Next, the facilitator guided participants in labeling their anxiety, with the phrase "name it to tame it" coined by Dr. Daniel Siegel, suggests naming emotions increase the ability to tame, or manage, this emotion (Dalai Lama Center for Peace and Education, 2014; Siegal & Bryson, 2015). Researchers have demonstrated evidence to support affective labeling as a form of implicit emotion regulation (Torre & Lieberman, 2018), effective in reducing pre-competition anxiety in athletes (Mellalieu et al., 2003), and reducing public speaking anxiety (Niles et al., 2015).

With participants naming their anxiety, the facilitator guided group members to set their intention for NBMT, asking participants to reflect on their purpose (i.e., the why) for

participating in the training and writing their responses in the journal. After setting intentions for the NBMT intervention, the facilitator prompted participants to reflect on a broader life goal statement, asking participants to draw and write this goal and be prepared to share it with the group. With intention a core component of Mindfulness (Shapiro et al., 2006) found in both MBSR and MBCT (Marchand, 2012), NBMT aims to have participants identify intentions both for their time during the intervention and a more global intention in their life. Next, the facilitator provided information to participants to pay attention to the moment to both internal and external experiences (i.e., the what), a core component of mindfulness (Shapiro et al., 2006), followed by a nature-based grounding exercise. Next, the facilitator provided psychoeducation on ways to practice mindfulness (i.e., the how), with researchers demonstrating DBT Mindfulness "What" and "How" skills effective to reduce anxiety among college students (Lothes II et al., 2021). With the participants learning the core components of NBMT to this point, the facilitator guided group members through a 10-minute Nature-Based Guided Meditation developed by the researcher to be specific to the location of the intervention while intentionally incorporating psychoeducational information learned to this point in the training. After the guided meditation, the facilitator directed participants to write responses to three questions outlined in the journal, with reflective journaling a tool to reduce anxiety symptoms among undergraduate college students (Contreras et al., 2020). The intervention concluded with participants writing their top three takeaways from the NBMT interventions and completing the student engagement and postgroup feedback questions.

Instruments

Generalized Anxiety Disorder (GAD-7)

To assess anxiety related symptoms, the widely used 7-item Generalized Anxiety Disorder (GAD-7) self-report measure was utilized (Appendix C; Spitzer et al., 2006). Participants were given instructions to respond to statements (i.e., items) indicating how often they have been bothered by specific problems in the past week, an adaption to the original instructions of the GAD-7 which asks participants to respond reflecting on the past two weeks. The GAD-7 is measured on a four-point Likert scale ranging from 0 "not at all" to 3 "nearly every day". Sample items from the GAD-7 include: "Feeling nervous, anxious, or on edge", "Not being able to stop or control worrying", and "Trouble Relaxing" (Spitzer et al., 2006). The GAD-7 includes an eighth question asking participants if they experienced any symptoms of anxiety to indicate how difficult the problems have made it to do work, take care of responsibilities, or to get along with other people with four responses ranging from "not difficult at all" to "extremely difficult". The GAD-7 score were calculated by summing the scores from the first 7 items with higher values indicating more severe anxiety. The cutoff scores for the GAD-7 are as follows: 0-4 =minimal anxiety; 5-9 =mild anxiety; 10-14 =moderate anxiety; 15-21 =severe anxiety. Given the length of the GAD-7, it is less time consuming to complete compared to the 21-itme Beck Anxiety Inventory (BAI; Beck et al., 1988) and the 40-item State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (Spielberger et al., 1983). The GAD-7 considers cognitive-affective, somatic, functional, and behavioral impairments (Sriken et al., 2022) making it more appropriate than the 6-item anxiety subscale of the Brief Symptom Inventory assessing only cognitive and affective symptoms (Derogatis, 2001). Additionally, the GAD-7 is more appropriate than the anxiety subscale of the Depression Anxiety Stress Scale (DASS; Lovibond & Lovibond, 1995), with the 7-item anxiety

subscale of the DASS-21 (Antony et al., 1998) assessing for symptoms more closely resembling panic disorder than anxiety (Brown et al., 1997). The initial study developing GAD-7 in a sample of 2,740 adult patients demonstrated great internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.92$), convergent validity with both the BAI (r = 0.72) and the anxiety subscale of the Symptom Checklist-90 (r = 0.74; Spitzer et al, 2006), and items loading onto a single factor which is consistent with recent research (Borgogna et al., 2021; Byrd-Bredbenner et al., 2020; Lowe et al., 2008; Parkerson et al., 2015; Sriken et el., 2022). Although researchers indicate the GAD-7 may underestimate anxiety symptoms for Black/African Americans (Parkerson et al., 2015), in a study exploring the factorial validity and measurement invariance of GAD-7 scores for college students, researchers found the GAD-7 demonstrated great reliability ($\alpha = 0.91$), discriminant validity with Alcohol Use Disorder Identification Test (r = 0.11) and the Social Justice Scale (r = 0.04), with strong measurement invariance across genders (e.g., men and women) and racial groups (e.g., White and Nonwhite; Sriken et al., 2022). Researchers have demonstrated scalar or partial scalar invariance for the GAD-7 across gender identities and sexual orientations in a sample of diverse college students (Borgogna et al., 2021). Additionally, researchers have demonstrated the GAD-7 to be able to detect treatment related changes in adults with anxiety (Mossman et al., 2017; Toussaint et al., 2020).

Mindfulness (FFMQ-15)

To assess mindfulness, the 15-item self-report measure of the Five Facet Mindfulness Questionnaire (FFMQ-15) was utilized (Appendix D; Baer et al., 2012; Gu et al., 2016). The FFMQ-15 was developed from the original 39-item assessment (FFMQ-39; Baer et al., 2006) and measures five constructs of mindfulness, Observing, Describing, Acting with awareness, Nonjudging of inner experience, and Nonreactivity to inner experience. Participants were given instructions to respond to how true the statements (i.e., items) are for them, measured on a fivepoint Likert scale ranging from 1 "never or very rarely true" to 5 "very often or always true" (Gu et al., 2016). Sample items from each of the FFMQ-15 subscales include: "I pay attention to sensations, such as the wind in my hair or sun on my face" (Observing), "I am good at finding words to describe my feelings" (Describing), "I find myself doing things without paying attention" (Acting with awareness), "I tell myself I shouldn't be feeling the way I'm feeling" (Nonjudging of inner experience), and "When I have distressing thoughts or images I am able just to notice them without reacting" (Nonreactivity to inner experience; Gu et al., 2016). The total mindfulness score ranges from 15 to 75 and were calculated by summing all items, with items 3, 4, 7, 8, 9, 13, and 14 reversed scored. The mindfulness subscale scores range from 3 to 15 and were calculated by summing all items (accounting for reverse scored items) for each of the five facets: Observing (1, 6, and 11), Describing (2, 7, and 12), Acting with awareness (3, 8, and 13), Nonjudging of inner experience (4, 9, and 14), and Nonreactivity to inner experience (5, 10, and 15). Higher total mindfulness and subscale scores indicate a higher tendency to be mindful in daily life. The FFMQ-15 demonstrates good internal consistency for total mindfulness scores ($\alpha = 0.80 - 0.85$), and adequate to strong internal consistency for mindfulness subscale scores ($\alpha = 0.60 - 0.94$) when measured across the course of a MBSR program (Baer et al., 2012). Additionally, the FFMQ-15 demonstrates convergent validity with the FFMQ-39 with adequate internal consistency across subscales pre-MBCT intervention ($\alpha = 0.64 - 0.80$) and post-MBCT intervention ($\alpha = 0.69 - 0.83$) and is recommended as an alternative measure when shorter forms are needed (Gu et al., 2016).

Researchers have indicated nonsignificant relationships between the Observing construct and psychological adjustment in a sample of nonmeditators (Baer et al., 2008), suggesting a four-

factor structure may be more appropriate for those with little or no meditation experience (Gu et al., 2016). The nonsignificant relationship between the Observing construct and other facets of mindfulness is reflected in previous literature (Baer et al., 2006; Baer et al., 2008; Curtiss & Klemanski, 2014; Williams et al., 2014), with researchers suggesting those with little to no meditation experience may observe in a way that is maladaptive and not consistent with common mindfulness practice (i.e., nonjudging, acting with awareness; Gu et al., 2016).

Student Engagement (SE)

To assess participant engagement, the researcher used a 6-item Student Engagement (SE) scale self-report measure (Appendix E; Hansen et al., 2019). The researcher adapted the language in the SE scale to reflect the NBMT intervention. As the SE scale was intended for middle school aged students in a drug prevention program, the researcher evaluated the adapted SE scale during the pilot study, described below. The SE scale consists of single items measuring participant enjoyment, activity during intervention, attentiveness, and program value, with two items measuring group leader enthusiasm. Participants were given instructions to respond to each question (i.e., item) by selecting one answer from either three or four response categories. Sample items from the adapted version of the SE scale include: "Did your group leader pay attention to you when you spoke in group?" (Group leader enthusiasm), "Did you enjoy Nature-Based Mindfulness Training?" (Enjoyment), "How often did you share your opinion during Nature-Based Mindfulness Training?" (Activity during NBMT), "How often did you pay attention during Nature-Based Mindfulness Training?" (Attentiveness), and "Did Nature-Based Mindfulness Training help you think about what was important to you to manage your mental health?" (Program value). Items with three response categories hold weights of 0, 5, or 10, while items with four response categories held weights of 0, 3.33, 6.67, or 10. The total SE scale

summary score ranges from 0 to 10 and were calculated by adding the weighted values 6-items for each participant and dividing by 6, with higher values indicative of greater levels of engagement during the intervention. Although the researchers identified a value of 8 or higher indicating a superior level of engagement, they acknowledge this value is arbitrary and is sample specific (Hansen et al., 2019). The SE scale was developed for *All Stars Core*, a drug prevention program geared towards middle school aged students, with all six items loading on a single factor (eigenvalue = 2.95) and demonstrating good internal consistency (α = 0.79; Hansen et al., 2019). With a variety of engagement measures either lengthy (Appleton et al., 2006; Macgowan & Frederick, 2005), geared towards digital or eHealth interventions (Couper et al., 2010; Perski eta al., 2020; Short et al., 2018), objective measures (e.g., regular attendance, homework completion; Bijerk et al., 2022), or measuring client satisfaction (Attkisson & Zwick, 1982), the researcher opted for the SE scale for its brevity, ease of use, and ability to be adapted to the NBMT intervention.

Demographics

Participants were asked to provide demographic information including grade level in school, age, gender identity, race, and ethnicity. Participants were asked to provide frequency of mindfulness practice for at least 10 minutes per day and frequency of intentional nature exposure for at least 5 to 10 minutes per day. Please refer to Appendix F for the list of questions used to collect demographic information.

Weather

The researcher recorded the following weather characteristics for each intervention group: temperature, cloud cover, precipitation, humidity, and windspeed.

Intervention Feedback Questions

To gain information about the impact of spending time in nature and interaction with peers on better understanding mindfulness and impact on anxiety, the researcher used a combination of slider scale questions, Likert scale questions, and open-ended questions. To gain information about participant self-efficacy after engaging in the intervention, the researcher used one Likert scale question and three open-ended questions. Please refer to Appendix N for intervention feedback questions.

Procedures

Convenience sampling was used to recruit participants, undergraduate college students experiencing anxiety, from the researcher's current institution. The researcher marketed the NBMT intervention to undergraduate college students interested in receiving services through the Nicholas A. Vacc Counseling and Consulting Clinic (Vacc Clinic) and to undergraduate students enrolled in Counseling and Educational Development (CED) courses. NBMT was offered as an alternative option for students enrolled in undergraduate CED classes to receive course credit in lieu of either 1) individual counseling services through the Vacc Clinic or 2) a written assignment. It is a requirement for students enrolled in undergraduate CED courses to meet with a counselor at the Vacc Clinic for three to four individual counseling sessions or complete a written assignment. The researcher developed a marketing flyer (Appendix G) including the title of the study, a short purpose statement for the study, inclusion criteria, time requirements for the study, location for the NBMT intervention, anticipated group dates and times, contact information for the researcher, and a QR code directing prospective participants to a Qualtrics survey. Additionally, the researcher developed a short PowerPoint Presentation (Appendix H) that was used for recruiting participants. The researcher coordinated with

instructors for CED undergraduate courses to attend each CED course and delivered a 5-10minute in-person presentation to recruit for the research study. During these presentations, the researcher introduced himself, provided a brief description of the study, outlined the time requirements for participating in the study (i.e., completing five rounds of Qualtrics surveys one time per week for approximately 5 minutes per survey administration, participating in one-90minute NBMT intervention group followed by a 5-minute Qualtrics survey at the conclusion of the group), and provided possible benefits from study participation. The researcher was clear to articulate that full participation in the study, completing the five Qualtrics surveys within a 72hour timeframe, participating in one 90-minute NBMT intervention group, and completing one 5-minute post-group Qualtrics survey serves as course credit in lieu of the two assignment options. The researcher distributed a paper version of the marketing flyer during the presentations to prospective participants and had undergraduate course instructors post an electronic version of the flyer to their undergraduate course pages. After all recruitment presentations were completed, the researcher emailed instructors for undergraduate CED courses a follow-up email to share with their students, outlining the details discussed during the presentation. The researcher emailed the marketing flyer to students currently on the Vacc Clinic waitlist. Participants who signed up for the study were removed from the Vacc Clinic waitlist.

The researcher asked students interested in participating in the NBMT intervention to use the QR code from the marketing flyer to complete a Qualtrics Survey to enroll in the study. Participants who scan the QR code arrived at a set of questions in the Qualtrics Survey to determine inclusion criteria to indicate if they are an undergraduate student at the researcher's institution, if they are enrolled in a CED undergraduate course or if they are currently on the waitlist at the Vacc Clinic, and whether they currently experience anxiety. If participants meet all

inclusion criteria and expressed a desire to participate in the research study, they arrived to the informed consent document, with the researcher asking participants to review the informed consent document, and to sign and date the document. Next, the participants were asked to complete a set of demographic questions (see Appendix F). Next, participants identified and rank ordered their preference for when they are available to participate in predetermined dates and times for the NBMT intervention. Lastly, participants were asked to provide their email address and phone number and indicate if they consent to the researcher reaching out to participants via phone to leave a voicemail. Interested participants had approximately two and a half weeks to complete the initial Qualtrics survey to be eligible to participate in the research study.

Intervention and Control Group Assignment

Upon collecting initial survey responses from eligible and interested participants, the researcher assigned participants based on the following three steps to either one of the initial intervention groups or the delayed intervention/control group. These included (1) compatibility with the participants availability and the dates and times of groups offered, (2) frequency of intentional nature exposure for 5-10 minutes per day, and (3) frequency of mindfulness practice for at least 10 minutes per day.

First, participants were assigned based on their preferred availability with the dates and times of groups being offered. Participants who offered availability for more than one group, were matched into intervention and control/delayed intervention groups based on weekly frequency of intentional nature exposure and weekly frequency of mindfulness practice to initial intervention groups and the delayed intervention/control group to reduce selection bias. A duration of at least 10 minutes of mindfulness practice per day was selected with evidence from a systemic review of brief MBIs positively impacting health-related outcomes finding the median

length of interventions lasting 10 minutes (Howarth et al., 2019). Duration of intentional nature exposure for at least 5 to 10 minutes per day was selected with researchers indicating this timeframe is the minimum dose of nature exposure needed to experience mental health benefits from nature exposure (Barton & Pretty, 2010; Meredith et al., 2019). Each intervention group consisted of between five to nine participants, either below or meeting the recommended group size for psychoeducation groups (Corey et al., 2018; Gladding, 1994).

The researcher set up a panel in Qualtrics to distribute weekly surveys to participants. Each participant was assigned a deidentified 4-digit number. The first number indicated whether participants are in the initial intervention group or the control/delayed intervention group, the second number indicated the date and time for the specific group, while the last two numbers were specific to each participant. The researcher used Qualtrics to email weekly surveys over five weeks to participants based on their group status. All surveys emailed through Qualtrics to participants had a unique survey link based on the deidentified number to ensure accurate data collection and protecting participant confidentiality. The researcher scheduled two reminder messages in Qualtrics to resend the deidentified survey link to participants who did not complete the weekly measure at 48 hours and 64 hours after the initial survey link was sent. Additionally, the researcher sent all participants an email 20 hours before the closure of the weekly survey as an added reminder to complete the weekly survey.

Upon developing the initial intervention groups and control/delayed intervention group, the researcher reached out to all participants indicating the date, time, and location for their group, and follow up instructions for completing future weekly Qualtrics surveys. Participants received an email four days after the Qualtrics screening survey closed to provide them date and time for the NBMT intervention.

NBMT Intervention Setting

The NBMT intervention was offered outdoors in nature, with the location on the outskirts of the researcher's (and student's) campus in nature. The setting is away from the heart of campus, with open fields, a variety of vegetation (e.g., trees, grass, plants, flowers), and wildlife (e.g., birds). As this is the best location on campus to conduct the NBMT intervention in nature, with little foot traffic and flush with nature, it sits near a moderately trafficked road, with participants likely able to hear cars passing in the distance. Please see Appendix I for pictures of the intervention setting. In preparation of inclement weather (i.e., precipitation), the group was anticipated be held in a nearby open structure with a roof to protect participants from the elements, however no inclement weather was present during the intervention groups. Please see Appendix J for a campus map identify the location for the NBMT intervention and the alternative location.

Data Collection

Table 1 represents the time points (TP) for data collection. O indicates participants completing assessment(s) (i.e., pre-assessments, post-assessment and follow ups), while X indicates participants receiving the NBMT intervention. There was approximately one week inbetween each time point during data collection.

Table 2: Data Collection Time Points

	Week 1	Week 2	Week 3	Week 4	Week 5	
NBMT						
Intervention	01	X O2	O3	O4	05	
Group						
Control	01	02	03	V 04	05	
Group	01	02	05	A 04	05	

Note: 'X'=NBMT, 'O'=assessment

Week One: Time Point 1

At 12:00am on the Wednesday prior to the week of the initial intervention group(s), all participants received an email with a link to complete a Qualtrics survey (i.e., pre-test) and instructed to complete the survey by Saturday 12:00am. This time was chosen as participants were scheduled for fall break on the Monday and Tuesday after Time Point 1. Participants were asked to respond to two questions regarding their frequency of intentional nature exposure and mindfulness practice over the past week, and to complete both the GAD-7 and FFMQ-15. Participants had 72 hours to complete the pre-test survey, if participants did not complete the pre-test survey within the 72 hours of receiving the email, they were notified by the researcher via email that they were excluded from the group itself as this information is necessary for data analysis.

Week Two: Time Point 2

Participants in the initial intervention groups (NBMT) participated in the NBMT intervention lasting approximately 90 minutes either Thursday or Friday of week two. The researcher pre-scheduled the date and time for Qualtrics to email the post-test survey to participants. At the end of the intervention, the researcher asked participants to use their cell phone to access the Qualtrics survey link in their email. If participants did not have a cell phone, an electronic device was provided to participants to complete the survey. The survey lasted approximately 5 minutes, with participants asked to complete the 6-item SE scale to assess engagement in the group and respond to slider scale, Likert scale, and open-ended questions around the impact of nature and social interaction with peers to better understand mindfulness and the impact on anxiety after the NBMT intervention.

At 12:00am on the Saturday after the week of the initial intervention group(s), all participants received an email with a link to complete a Qualtrics survey (i.e., post-test) and instructed to complete the survey by Tuesday 12:00am. Participants were asked to respond to two questions regarding their frequency of intentional nature exposure and mindfulness practice over the past week, and to complete both the GAD-7 and FFMQ-15. Participants had 72 hours to complete the survey.

Week Three: Time Point 3

At 12:00am on the Saturday prior to the delayed intervention control groups, all participants received an email with a link to complete a Qualtrics survey (i.e., one-week followup) and instructed to complete the survey by Tuesday 12:00am. Participants were asked to respond to two questions regarding their frequency of intentional nature exposure and mindfulness practice over the past week, and to complete both the GAD-7 and FFMQ-15. Participants had 72 hours to complete the survey.

Week Four: Time Point 4

Participants in the delayed intervention/control group(s) participated in the NBMT intervention lasting approximately 90 minutes either Thursday or Friday of week four. The researcher pre-scheduled the date and time for Qualtrics to email the post-test survey to participants. At the end of the intervention, the researcher asked participants to use their cell phone to access the Qualtrics survey link in their email. If participants did not have a cell phone, an electronic device was provided to participants to complete the survey. The survey lasted approximately 5 minutes, with participants asked to complete the 6-item SE scale to assess engagement in the group and respond to slider scale, Likert scale, and open-ended questions

around the impact of nature and social interaction with peers to better understand mindfulness and the impact on anxiety after the NBMT intervention.

At 12:00am on the Saturday after the delayed intervention/control group(s), all participants received an email with a link to complete a Qualtrics survey (i.e., delayed intervention group post-test) and instructed to complete the survey by Tuesday 12:00am. Participants were asked to respond to two questions regarding their frequency of intentional nature exposure and mindfulness practice over the past week, and to complete both the GAD-7 and FFMQ-15. Participants had 72 hours to complete the survey.

Week Five: Time Point 5

At 12:00am on the Saturday a week after the delayed intervention/control group(s), all participants received an email with a link to complete a Qualtrics survey (i.e., delayed intervention group one-week follow-up) and instructed to complete the survey by Tuesday 12:00am. Participants were asked to respond to two questions regarding their frequency of intentional nature exposure and mindfulness practice over the past week, complete both the GAD-7 and FFMQ-15, and respond to a Likert scale question and open-ended questions regarding self-efficacy. Participants had 72 hours to complete the survey.

At the completion of the study, participants were thanked for their participation. One week after the completion of the study, the researcher emailed a signed letter to each participant indicating their attendance for the intervention and completion of all required measures to provide to their instructor for course credit. Additionally, the researcher provided participants their responses to frequency of intentional nature exposure and frequency of mindfulness practice, as well as scores from the GAD-7 and the FFMQ-15 across the five weeks of observations.

Data Analysis Plan

The researcher conducted a preliminary analysis to explore the impact of the NBMT intervention on participant GAD-7 and FFMQ-15 scores based on the variables controlled for in group assignment (i.e., frequency of intentional nature exposure and frequency of mindfulness practice). When comparing the initial intervention groups to control/delayed intervention groups (i.e., Research Questions 1, 2, 3, and 4), TP1, TP2, and TP3 were used for both groups. To answer research questions 1 and 2, measuring pre- and post- NBMT intervention changes in undergraduate college student anxiety and mindfulness scores, the researcher used a repeated measures ANOVA with the pre- and post-test scores of the GAD-7 (Spitzer et al., 2006) and the FFMQ-15 (Gu et al., 2016). This equates to TP1 and TP2 for both the intervention groups and control/delayed intervention group. It is important to note for research question 2, the researcher analyzed both the total mindfulness scores as well as each of the five mindfulness subscale scores to answer this question. To answer research questions 3 and 4, measuring post-test and one-week follow-up changes in undergraduate college student anxiety and mindfulness scores, the researcher used a repeated measures ANOVA with the post-test and one-week follow-up scores of the GAD-7 (Spitzer et al., 2006) and the FFMQ-15 (Gu et al., 2016). This equates to the TP2 and TP3 for both the intervention groups and control/delayed intervention groups. Again, for research question 4, the researcher analyzed both the total mindfulness scores as well as each of the five mindfulness subscale scores to answer this question. For intervention feedback questions, means and standard deviations were computed, with qualitative feedback responses used to add depth to the quantitative feedback results.

Regarding exploratory questions, to answer research question 5, the researcher analyzed descriptive statistics on the SE scale (Hansen et al., 2019) to determine engagement with the

NBMT intervention from both initial intervention groups and the control/delayed intervention group. To answer research question 6, the researcher calculated pre- to post-test change scores for the GAD-7 (Spitzer et al., 2006) by subtracting post-test scores from the pre-test scores for both the intervention groups (TP1 – TP2) and control/delayed intervention groups (TP3 – TP4). A correlation analysis was conducted to examine the relationship between anxiety change scores from pre-test to post-test and SE scores (Hansen et al., 2019). To test research question 7, the researcher calculated post-test to one-week follow-up change scores for both the intervention groups (TP2 – TP3) and control/delayed intervention groups (TP4 – TP5). A correlation analysis was conducted to examine the post-test scores for both the intervention groups (TP2 – TP3) and control/delayed intervention groups (TP4 – TP5). A correlation analysis was conducted to examine the relationship between anxiety changes scores from post-test to one-week follow-up change scores for both the intervention groups (TP2 – TP3) and control/delayed intervention groups (TP4 – TP5). A correlation analysis was conducted to examine the relationship between anxiety changes scores from post-test to one-week follow-up and SE scores (Hansen et al., 2019).

Pilot Study

With the NBMT intervention newly developed by the author and yet to be implemented before, the purpose of the pilot study was to administer the NBMT intervention. The pilot study sought to answer the following questions:

Research Question 1: What is the resulting length of the intervention?

Research Question 2a: Was the content in the Nature-Based Mindfulness Training clear and easy to understand?

Research Question 2b: Did the content of the Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention help participants be able to identify ways to reduce their anxiety?

Research Question 2c: Did the content of the Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention help participants better understand mindfulness?

Research Question 3a: Was the time devoted to and information provided during the Group Introduction section appropriate?

Research Question 3b: Was the time devoted to and information provided during the Nature Restores section appropriate?

Research Question 3c: Was the time devoted to and information provided during the Anxiety section appropriate?

Research Question 3d: Was the time devoted to and information provided during the Why NBMT? section appropriate?

Research Question 3e: Was the time devoted to and information provided during the LEAF Goals section appropriate?

Research Question 3f: Was the time devoted to and information provided during the What is NBMT? NEST section appropriate?

Research Question 3g: Was the time devoted to and information provided during the BEST: Nature-Based Grounding section appropriate?

Research Question 3h: Was the time devoted to and information provided during the How to Practice NBMT? section appropriate?

Research Question 3i: Was the time devoted to and information provided during the

Nature-Based Guided Meditation section appropriate?

Research Question 3j: Was the time devoted to and information provided during the Reflective Journaling section appropriate?

Research Question 4a: Is the altered language on the Student Engagement scale changing "teacher" to "group leader" clear to participants during a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention? **Research Question 4b:** Is the altered language on the Student Engagement scale changing "class" to "group" clear to participants during a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention?

Research Question 4c: Is the altered language on the Student Engagement scale changing "share your opinion" to "share your experience" clear to participants during a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention?

Research Question 4d: Is the altered language on the Student Engagement scale changing "as you grow older" to "to manage your mental health" clear to participants during a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention?

Participants

Convenience sampling was used to obtain the target sample for the present pilot study. Inclusion criteria for the pilot study include being currently enrolled as an undergraduate college student and 18 years of age or older. The researcher will recruit participants for the pilot study through a cultural broker, an upper classman mentor with Ashby College, a small residential college on the researcher's university campus. In research, cultural brokers are individuals who build trust between a researcher and cultural groups where there are barriers to accessing the population (Association of Maternal & Child Health Programs, 2022). Given the difference in age and education level between the researcher the pilot study participants a cultural broker will be used to increase participation in the pilot study. Ashby College is a co-ed student community providing a small liberal arts college experience within the larger public university. Ashby's student community consists of over 100 freshman and sophomore students and a handful of upper-class mentors. Participants from this sample will be similar to participants in the proposed research study, however, pilot study participants did not need be enrolled in a CED

undergraduate course or on the Vacc Clinic waitlist to avoid decreasing sample size from the target sample. With this pilot study designed to administer the NBMT intervention for the first time and solicit feedback on the curriculum, the group must be large enough to provide opportunities for interactions, yet small enough for everyone to be involved (Corey et al., 2018). For the purposes of this pilot study, a minimum of seven participants was needed to have a total of eight group members, which includes the researcher. Additionally, although all participants self-identified to experience anxiety in the initial pilot study Qualtrics survey, this was not a requirement for the pilot study to ensure the researcher will achieve the appropriate sample size for the pilot study. The pilot study lasted 2 hours and included seven participants. The age of pilot study participants ranged from 19 to 21 (M = 19.43, SD = 0.79), with two participants junior students and the remaining five participants sophomore students. Two participants practice mindfulness occasionally (3 to 5 days per week) for at least ten minutes per day while the remaining participants practice mindfulness infrequently (0 to 2 days per week). One participant frequently (6 to 7 days per week) intentionally spends 5 to 10 minutes per day outside in nature while the remaining six participants spend time in nature infrequently (0 to 2 days per week).

Intervention

The pilot study consisted of the researcher engaging a group of seven undergraduate college students in a 90-minute NBMT intervention as described above for the full study. There were four deviations from the aforementioned methodology. First, the pilot study focused solely on the NBMT intervention and portions of the post-intervention survey, not to include pre-test or follow-up measures. Second, only four items from the SE scale were included in the post-intervention measure, each followed by a Likert scale question to assess wording changes. Third, the FFMQ-15 and GAD-7 measure were not included in the pilot study post-intervention survey

to reduce the time requirements for pilot study participants and allow for post-intervention feedback discussion. Fourth, after completion of the post-intervention survey, the researcher engaged participants in a discussion of the word changes from the SE scale and solicited feedback from participants regarding the NBMT intervention.

Instruments

Length of Intervention

To measure the length of time of the intervention, a timer was used. The timer was started as soon as the researcher began the NBMT intervention with pilot study participants and was stopped at the end of the intervention.

Feedback Questions

To assess the clarity of the NBMT intervention content, whether the content helped participants identify ways to reduce anxiety, and better understand mindfulness, a combination of Likert scale items and open-ended feedback questions were utilized. Please refer to Appendix K for feedback questions administered to pilot study participants.

Intervention Component Feedback Questions

To assess the appropriateness of the time devoted and information provided for each NBMT intervention component, a combination of Likert scale items and open-ended feedback questions were utilized. Please refer to Appendix L for intervention component feedback questions administered to pilot study participants.

Student Engagement Scale Items

To assess if the altered language on the SE scale was clear to participants, a series of Likert scale response questions were utilized. Please refer to Appendix M for changes in SE scale questions and Likert scale items.

Procedures

Convenience sampling was used to obtain the target sample for the present pilot study. The researcher coordinated with the cultural broker from Ashby College to set a date and time to conduct the pilot study for August 14, 2022 from 1:00pm to 3:00pm. As participants in the pilot study are upper-class mentors from Ashby College, the cultural broker coordinated the date and time with pilot study participants to ensure the time selected does not to conflict with orientation activities. Additionally, the cultural broker provided the researcher names and email addresses for prospective participants. The researcher developed a marketing flyer including the title of the pilot study, a short purpose statement for the study, inclusion criteria, time requirements for the study, the proposed week for the study, location for the study, contact information for the researcher, and a QR code and link directing prospective participants to a Qualtrics survey. The researcher emailed the flyer to the prospective participants identified by the cultural broker from Ashby College on August 1, 2022. Interested participants scanned the QR code and completed an initial survey to include questions determining inclusion criteria whether prospective participants are enrolled as an undergraduate student and whether participants are interested in participating in the pilot study scheduled for Sunday August 14. Additional demographics collected included whether participants self-identify to experience anxiety, year in school and age, frequency of intention nature exposure for at least 5 to 10 minutes per day, frequency of mindfulness practice at least 10 minutes per day, and participant name, phone number, and email address. The recruitment survey closed on August 10th. The researcher emailed interested participants on August 11th, to provide additional instructions for the pilot study.

At the day and time of the pilot study, the researcher provided participants with the NBMT journal and facilitated the 90-minute NBMT intervention described above. The

researcher started a timer at the start and conclusion of the intervention. The researcher prescheduled the date and time for Qualtrics to email the post-intervention survey to participants, which was delivered shortly before the conclusion of the NBMT intervention. At the end of the intervention, participants used their cell phone to access the Qualtrics survey link in their email. After completing the post-intervention survey, the researcher engaged participants in a 15-minute discussion of the word changes from the SE scale and solicited feedback from participants regarding the NBMT intervention. Following the group discussion, the researcher thanked participants for engaging in the pilot study and sent each participant a \$10 Amazon e-gift card for their time and feedback.

Data Analysis Plan

To answer the first research question, the researcher kept track of time with a stopwatch to determine how long from start to finish it took to complete the NBMT intervention. To answer the second research question, the researcher examined responses from Likert scale questions and open-ended responses for items 1 to 9 from Appendix K and solicited verbal feedback regarding content of the NBMT intervention. Means and standard deviations of the Likert scaled questions were computed and the general content of the open-ended questions and verbal feedback were explored. To answer the third research question, the researcher examined responses from Likert scale questions and open-ended responses for items 1 to 20 from Appendix L and solicited verbal feedback regarding the time devoted and information provided during each NBMT intervention component. Means and standard deviations of the Likert scaled questions were computed and the general content of the open-ended questions and verbal feedback were explored. To answer the fourth research question, the researcher examined responses from Likert scale questions were computed and information provided during each NBMT intervention component. Means and standard deviations of the Likert scaled questions were computed and the general content of the open-ended questions and verbal feedback were explored. To answer the fourth research question, the researcher examined responses from Likert scale questions regarding language change for the SE scale (see Appendix M) and solicited verbal feedback from participants. Means and standard deviations of the Likert scaled questions were computed and verbal feedback regarding the clarity of language change was explored.

Results of Pilot Study

Seven participants engaged in the pilot study for NBMT on Sunday August 14th at Peabody Prairie located on the UNCG campus. Although self-identifying to experience anxiety was not an inclusion criterion for the pilot study, all seven participants reported experiencing anxiety. All participants completed the posttest survey; however, one participant only partially completed the survey with their responses included in the results until RQ3g. Additionally, for research questions 3a to 3j, with the exception of research question 3i, all neutral (neither agree nor disagree) and negative responses (disagree) for these questions is from one participant (003), which will be addressed in the implications section below.

Research Question 1: The total time of the training was 95 minutes. This time was solely for the NBMT intervention itself, not including the post group feedback survey. In response to RQ1, all participants agreed the 90-minute time frame was appropriate for the intervention (M = 4.29, SD = 0.49). It is important to note all the pilot study participants were upper class mentors in Ashby College and were familiar with each other and appeared comfortable to be vulnerable sharing within in the group setting. The previous relationships among pilot study group members may explain the 5-minute increase in time for the intervention during the pilot study. This finding suggests the NBMT training is appropriate for a 90-minute time frame.

Research Question 2a: In response to RQ2a, all participants strongly agreed the content in the NBMT intervention was presented in a way that was clear and easy to understand (M =

5.0, SD = 0.00). This finding suggests the content from the NBMT intervention was presented clearly and easily understood by participants.

Research Question 2b: In response to RQ2b, 71.4% of participants agreed the NBMT training helped them identify ways to reduce anxiety. The remaining two participants had a neutral response (neither agree nor disagree) that they identified ways to reduce anxiety as a result of their participation in the NBMT intervention (M = 4.14, SD = 0.90). For participants with neutral responses, qualitative data suggests participating in NBMT "just allowed me to slow down for a minute" and "help me realized that I am in my own head a little bit too much, and if I did get out through NBMT or something else, it would definitely be helpful". These finding suggests the NBMT intervention helps to identify ways to decrease anxiety, with the neutral responses appear beneficial for participants to be able to "slow down" and become more aware of being "in my own head".

Research Question 2c: In response to RQ2c, 71.4% of participants agreed the NBMT intervention helped them better understand mindfulness. The remaining two participants had a neutral response (neither agree nor disagree) that they were better able to understand mindfulness (M = 4.14, SD = 0.90). However, one participant states "I think NBMT reaffirmed what I already knew about mindfulness", suggesting the participant has previous based knowledge regarding mindfulness. These findings suggest the NBMT intervention helps to increase knowledge of mindfulness.

Research Question 3a: In response to RQ3a, 85.7% of participants agreed the time devoted and information provided during the Group Introductions section was appropriate, with the remaining participant having a neutral response (neither agree nor disagree; M = 4.57. SD = 0.79). The participant with a neutral response reported "more time or smaller groups would be

appropriate, just to allow everyone to speak at their leisure". These findings suggest the time devoted and information provided during the Group Introduction section is appropriate.

Research Question 3b: In response to RQ3b, 100% of participants agreed the time devoted and information provided during the Nature Restores section was appropriate (M = 4.57. SD = 0.79). This finding suggests the time devoted and information provided during the Nature Restores section is appropriate.

Research Question 3c: In response to RQ3c, 85.7% of participants agreed the time devoted and information provided during the Anxiety section was appropriate, with the remaining participant having a neutral response (neither agree nor disagree; M = 4.71. SD = 0.76). The participant with a neutral response reported "some more time to drill down and think about our responses would have been nice". During the group feedback discussion following the post-intervention survey all participants reported removing the lines from this section in the journal would be beneficial to provide open space to write or draw. These findings suggest the time devoted and information provided during the Anxiety section is appropriate.

Research Question 3d: In response to RQ3d, 100% of participants agreed the time devoted and information provided during the Why NBMT? section was appropriate (M = 4.29. SD = 0.49). This finding suggests the time devoted and information provided during the Why NBMT? section is appropriate.

Research Question 3e: In response to RQ3e, 85.7% of participants agreed the time devoted and information provided during the LEAF Goals section was appropriate, with the remaining participant having a neutral response (neither agree nor disagree; M = 4.57. SD = 0.79). The participant with a neutral response reported "I went off the rails and acted like I was at least 30 years older than I actually am so I don't think I'm a great source of information for this

one". These findings suggest the time devoted and information provided during LEAF Goals section is appropriate.

Research Question 3f: In response to RQ3f, 85.7% of participants agreed the time devoted and information provided during the What is NBMT? NEST section was appropriate, with the remaining participant having a negative response (disagree; M = 4.43. SD = 1.13). The participant with the negative response reported "I wish we were given some strategies to bring us back to the moment rather than simply being told to come back". However, participants who strongly agreed with the timing and information provided during this section reported "I felt that I had enough time to learn what NBMT was, and then practice putting it into play", "it helped keep me in the moment", and it "allowed me to properly think about a few things that were affecting me". These findings suggest the time devoted and information provided during the What is NBMT? NEST section is appropriate.

Research Question 3g: In response to RQ3g, 100% of participants agreed the time devoted and information provided during the BEST: Nature-Based Grounding section was appropriate (M = 4.29. SD = 0.49). This finding suggests the time devoted and information provided during the BEST: Nature-Based Grounding section is appropriate.

Research Question 3h: In response to RQ3h, 83.3% of participants agreed the time devoted and information provided during the How to Practice NBMT? section was appropriate, with the remaining participant having a negative response (disagree; M = 4.33. SD = 1.21). The participant with the negative response reported "I just kept getting distracted and probably would have benefited from a series of strategies to come back down to earth". The previous section, BEST: Nature-Based Grounding, is a strategy that all participants agreed was appropriate, however this specific strategy may not be beneficial to the participant (003) with a negative

response. Participants who strongly agreed with the timing and information provided during this section reported "this was one of my favorite parts because I think it can be beneficial to remember to be honest and to focus on one thing at a time", "this part nailed it home about things that I've been thinking about during this session", and it "we not only learned how to practice it, but our group applied those thoughts to what we already were doing and even recommended actions to each other". These findings suggest the time devoted and information provided during the How to Practice NBMT? section is appropriate.

Research Question 3i: In response to RQ3i, 83.3% of participants agreed the time devoted and information provided during the Nature-Based Guided Meditation section was appropriate, with the remaining participant having a negative response (disagree; M = 4.33. SD = 1.21). During the NBMT intervention, in their qualitative response from the post-group survey, and during the group feedback discussion, this participant with a negative response reported "I really struggle with meditation". Participants who strongly agreed with the timing and information provided during this section reported, "It was a good practical example of NBMT", "I like meditation and find it very calming, so it was a win to me", and "I am not always fond of meditations, mainly because my brain works quite fast. However, doing it in nature was a much better experience because I felt grounded and was much more present". Although participants vary in their inclination towards meditation, the time devoted and information provided during the Nature-Based Guided Meditation section is appropriate.

Research Question 3j: In response to RQ3j, 83.3% of participants agreed the time devoted and information provided during the Reflective Journaling section was appropriate, with the remaining participant having a neutral response (neither agree nor disagree; M = 4.5. SD = 0.84). The participant with the neutral response reported "I got everyone done, but I felt as

though, once again, I didn't do it right so I don't feel like I'm a good source of information". Participants who strongly agreed with the timing and information provided during this section reported, "I really enjoyed journaling after being able to meditate because during my meditation a few things became clear to me that I had not thought of in previous conversations", "time to reflect on the session helped me in gathering my thoughts", and "this was a good way to sum up the experience". These findings suggest the time devoted and information provided during the Reflective Journaling section is appropriate.

Research Question 4a: In response to RQ4a, which asked if the altered language from the SE scale changing "teacher" to "group leader" was clear, 100% of participants agreed the new wording of the question was easy to understand (M = 4.83, SD = 0.41). This suggests the adaption from the SE scale (Hansen et al., 2019) is appropriate to use with prospective participants in the research study.

Research Question 4b: In response to RQ4b, which asked if the altered language from the SE scale changing "class" to "group" was clear, 100% of participants agreed the new wording of the question was easy to understand (M = 4.50, SD = 0.55). This suggests the adaption from the SE scale (Hansen et al., 2019) is appropriate to use with prospective participants in the research study.

Research Question 4c: In response to RQ4c, which asked if the altered language from the SE scale changing "share your opinion" to "share your experience" was clear, 100% of participants agreed the new wording of the question was easy to understand (M = 4.83, SD = 0.41). This suggests the adaption from the SE scale (Hansen et al., 2019) is appropriate to use with prospective participants in the research study.

Research Question 4d: In response to RQ4d, which asked if the altered language from the SE scale changing "as you grow older" to "to manage your mental health" was clear, 100% of participants agreed the new wording of the question was easy to understand (M = 4.83, SD = 0.41). This suggests the adaption from the SE scale (Hansen et al., 2019) is appropriate to use with prospective participants in the research study.

Implications of Pilot Study

With the pilot study primarily focused on soliciting feedback on the NBMT curriculum and intervention, the findings from this pilot study informed the next steps for this research study in several important ways. First, although the length of the NBMT intervention during the pilot study was 95 minutes in length, the 90-minute timeframe for the NBMT intervention is appropriate. It is important to note all the pilot study participants were upper class mentors in Ashby College, a tight knit group, and appeared comfortable to be vulnerable sharing within the group setting. The previous relationships among pilot study group members may explain the 5minute increase in time for the intervention during the pilot study. Additionally, the familiarity of group participants was evident in their communication throughout the NBMT intervention, reflecting characteristics of the working stage in group development (Corey et al., 2018). With the time of the intervention appropriate by time measurement and participant feedback, was be highly feasible to implement the 90-minute timeframe for the NBMT intervention groups moving forward in the dissertation study as group members were assigned based on availability, frequency of nature exposure, and frequency of mindfulness practice, and not based on current social relationships. The findings for RQ2a-RQ2c, are important as they suggest all participants found the training clear and easy to understand, with the majority of participants indicating the intervention was helpful in identifying ways to reduce anxiety and to better understand

mindfulness. Regarding RO2b, although two participants reported a neutral response related to the content of the intervention identify ways to reduce anxiety, anecdotal feedback suggests the participants may have benefited from NBMT to slow down and become more aware of their thoughts. Previous evidence suggests those new to mindfulness practice may observe in a way that is maladaptive and not consistent with other integral aspects of mindfulness practice (Baer, 2011, Gu et al., 2016). One of the participants (i.e., participant 003) providing a neutral response to RQ2b also provided several neutral or negative responses to research questions 3a to 3j related to the timing and informed provided for specific intervention components. All participants agreed the time and information provided during the Nature Restores (i.e., RQ3b), Why NBMT? (i.e., RQ3d), and BEST: Nature-Based Grounding (i.e., RQ3g) sections is appropriate. Regarding the Nature-Based Guided Meditation (i.e., RQ3i), one participant indicating a negative response, expressed early on during the pilot study their struggles with meditation and stated, "As someone who struggles with meditation, I felt that the meditation section was too long. I really struggle with having to do meditation at all, so having to sit through it was challenging. However, I believe that if I did enjoy meditation, the meditation length was probably objectively fine". Although one participant struggled with meditation, anecdotal evidence suggests this intervention component is appropriate moving forward in this dissertation study, with the researcher recognizing that not every technique in the NBMT curriculum works for every participant. For the remaining components of the NBMT intervention, (i.e., Group Introductions, Anxiety, LEAF Goals, What is NBMT? NEST, How to Practice NBMT?, and Reflective Journaling), participant 003 provided either neutral or negative responses to these intervention components.

During the Group Introductions section, participant 003 shared with the group their "Asperger's" diagnosis (a form of autism spectrum disorder). A theme in participant 003 qualitative responses to intervention components rated neutral or negative, is that he was distracted, expressed challenges with the transition between intervention components, and felt he didn't "do it right" and twice stated he did not "believe they were a good source of information". A characteristic of individuals diagnosed with autism spectrum disorder Level 1 is challenges switching between activities (APA, 2022), which may explain the neutral and negative responses from the participant. Additionally, participant 003 sat directly next to the researcher during the pilot study, not in direct line of sight of the researcher. While prior knowledge of the mental health diagnosis for participant 003 may have been valuable, the researcher is apprehensive to require future participants to disclose current mental health diagnoses (i.e., autism spectrum disorder) with college students experiencing stigma related to disclosing mental health disorders (Cage et al., 2020). The inclusion criteria for the study, self-identifying to experience anxiety, is intended to make this intervention widely accessible to students experiencing anxiety, regardless of co-occurring mental health disorders.

The group feedback discussion provided valuable anecdotal evidence to improve and enhance the NBMT intervention. All group participants indicated based on the duration of the group, that integrating some form of movement into the intervention would be extremely valuable. The researcher integrated a short standing "stretch break" approximately halfway through the intervention when transitioning from focusing on internal experiences (i.e., What is NBMT? NEST) to external experiences (i.e., BEST: Nature-Based Grounding), and asked participants to change seating arrangements in the groups. The stretch break and change in seating provides participants a different view of the natural environment as well as provide the

researcher a more direct view of participants who sit directly next to the researcher at the start of the intervention. Given the participants sat in the grass, the researcher was clear to share this information to future participants and asked participants to bring anything that will allow them to be comfortable to be seated on the ground for 90-minutes (i.e., blankets). The researcher provided camp chairs to participants to increase comfortability being seated during the intervention. Additionally, the researcher revised the Anxiety section in the NBMT journal based on feedback from the group discussion to remove the lines from this page and create more space for participants to be able to draw during this activity. The findings of RQ4a-RQ4d suggest the adapted language from the SE scale (Hansen et al., 2019) is clear and easy to understand which was highly feasible to implement in the proposed dissertation study. Finally, although all pilot study participants indicated the timing of the intervention was appropriate, in their qualitative feedback for the Group Introductions section, participant 003 reported "more time or smaller groups would be appropriate, just to allow everyone to speak at their leisure". While the pilot study included seven participants, the NBMT intervention is designed for eight to twelve participants. The researcher aimed for NBMT groups to consist of eight to ten participants.

CHAPTER IV: RESULTS

The purpose of this study was to examine whether a 90-minute psychoeducational group intervention, Nature-Based Mindfulness Training (NBMT), decreased anxiety symptoms and increased mindfulness scores for college students experiencing anxiety. An exploration of whether student engagement influenced the changes in anxiety scores was also explored. Results of the study are presented in this chapter, to include demographics of study participants, descriptive statistics, and results of the analyses that were used to test the research hypothesis.

Sample

A total of fifty undergraduate students consented to participate in the study with twentysix participants in the intervention group(s), and twenty-four in the delayed intervention/control group(s). As can be seen in Table 3, six participants, three from the intervention group(s) and three from the delayed intervention/control group(s), did not complete the survey at Time Point 1 (TP1). As indicated in the procedures, these participants were removed from the study, with the sample from the study starting with forty-four participants (n = 44). There was an attrition of 13 total participants across all time points and groups (n = 3 from intervention, 13%; and n = 4 from delayed intervention/control, 19%). Forty participants completed the weekly survey at Time Point 2 (TP2), and thirty-nine participants completed the survey at Time Point 3 (TP3). Thus, the total sample used for data analysis for the primary research questions (which utilizes data from the first three time points) consisted of thirty-nine participants, twenty participants in the intervention group(s) and nineteen participants in the delayed intervention/control group(s). As two participants in the delayed intervention/control group did not participant in their assigned NBMT group, only thirty-seven participants were included in exploratory research questions (Research Questions 5 through 7). See Table 3 for total attrition and attrition across conditions.

Condition	TP1	Intervention	TP2	TP3	Delayed Intervention	TP4	TP5	Percent Attrition
Intervention (<i>n</i>)	23	20	20	20	-	20	20	13%
Control/Delayed Intervention (<i>n</i>)	21	-	20	19	17	17	17	19%
Total	44	-	40	39	37	37	37	15.9%

Table 3: Study Attrition

Of the total sample (n = 39), six were freshman students, seven sophomore students, fourteen junior students, and twelve senior students (see Table 4). Of the total sample, seventeen participants identified as being a woman, twenty-one as male, and one as woman and gender queer. Of the total sample, most participants identified as White (n = 15), eight participants identified as Black or African American, eight participants identified as Latina/o/x or Hispanic, one participant identified as Middle Eastern or Middle Eastern American, one preferred not to say, and six participants identified as biracial or multiracial. Of participants identifying as biracial or multiracial, the following is a breakdown of specific racial and ethnic identities:

- 1 Biracial or Multiracial
- 2 White and Latina/o/x or Hispanic
- 1 Latina/o/x or Hispanic and Native American, North or South American Indian or Alaskan Native
- 1 Black or African American and Latina/o/x or Hispanic
- 1 White, Black or African American, Latina/o/x or Hispanic, and Asian or Asian American

Ages of the participants in the total sample ranged from 18 to 53, with a mean age of

23.60, SD = 7.67 (median = 21) for the intervention group(s) and a mean age of 20.79, SD =

- 3.05, (*median* = 20) for the delayed intervention group. The variance of the intervention group(s)
- was impacted by the presence of a singular outlier whose age was 53, with 79.5% of the total

sample 22 years of age or young, and only three participants (7.7%) thirty years or older.

Regarding frequency of intentional nature exposure for 5 - 10 minutes per day per week, of the
total sample, thirteen participants responded frequently (i.e., 6 - 7 days per week), ten participants responded occasionally (i.e., 3 - 5 days per week), and sixteen participants responded infrequently (i.e., 0 - 2 days per week). Regarding frequency of mindfulness practice for at least 10 minute per day per week, of the total sample, four participants responded frequently, seven responded occasionally, and twenty-eight responded infrequently.

	Total (n = 39)	Intervention (n = 20)	Control/Delayed
			Intervention (n = 19)
Age (Mean & SD)	22.23 (SD = 5.989)	23.60 (SD = 7.674)	20.79 (SD = 3.047)
Grade Level	6 Freshman	0 Freshman	6 Freshman
	7 Sophomore	2 Sophomore	5 Sophomore
	14 Junior	11 Junior	3 Junior
	12 Senior	7 Senior	5 Senior
Gender Identity	17 Woman	9 Woman	8 Woman
	21 Man	11 Man	10 Man
	1 Woman & Gender	0 Woman & Gender	1 Woman & Gender
	Queer	Queer	Queer
Racial & Ethnic	15 White	8 White	7 White
Identities	8 Black or African	4 Black or African	4 Black or African
	American	American	American
	8 Latina/o/x or	5 Latina/o/x or	3 Latina/o/x or Hispanic
	Hispanic	Hispanic	0 Middle Eastern or
	1 Middle Eastern or	1 Middle Eastern or	Middle Eastern
	Middle Eastern	Middle Eastern	American
	American	American	4 Biracial or Multiracial
	6 Biracial or	2 Biracial or	1 Prefer not to say
	Multiracial	Multiracial	
	1 Prefer not to say	0 Prefer not to say	
Frequency:	13 Frequent	7 Frequent	6 Frequent
Nature exposure	10 Occasional	4 Occasional	6 Occasional
(5-10 minutes per	16 Infrequent	9 Infrequent	7 Infrequent
day)*			
Frequency:	4 Frequent	3 Frequent	1 Frequent
Mindfulness	7 Occasional	3 Occasional	4 Occasional
practice (10	28 Infrequent	14 Infrequent	14 Infrequent
minutes per			
day)*			

 Table 4: Sample Demographics by Treatment Condition

* Frequency scores: Days per week (Infrequent = 0 - 2 days per week; Occasional = 3 - 5 days per week; Frequent = 6 - 7 days per week).

The design implemented was a quantitative two-group quasi-experimental treatment removal design. As the procedures discussed in the Chapter III are detailed, the specific dates for the identified time points (TP) and the duration between data collection time points can be found in Figure 2. All participants in both the intervention and delayed intervention/control group completed assessments at TP1, TP2, TP3, TP4, and TP5 during the same 72-hour timeframe, while the intervention group (n = 20) completed the post-group survey in mid-October just before TP2 and the delayed intervention/control group (n = 17) completed the post-group survey in late-October just before TP4.





Weather

The researcher recorded the temperature, cloud cover, precipitation, humidity, and windspeed for each intervention group (Table 5).

Date & Time	Temperature	Cloud Cover	Windspeed	Humidity	Precipitation
October 13	60° E	Mostly	6 mnh	820/	Nona
12-1:30pm	09 F	Cloudy	0 mpn	82%	None
October 14		C	21	250/	Nterre
12-1:30pm	00° F	Sunny	5 mpn	33%	None
October 14	70º E	Comment	5 mm	260/	None
2-3:30pm	70° F	Sunny	5 mpn	20%	None
October 27	50º E	Mostly	10 mm	5 40/	None
12-1:30pm	39 F	Cloudy	12 mpn	34%	None
October 27	(2º E	Mostly	0 mm	490/	None
2-3:30pm	03° F	Cloudy	9 mpn	48%	None
October 28	50° E	Comment	10 mmh	570/	Nana
12-1:30pm	39° F	Sunny	10 mpn	57%	Inone

Table 5: NBMT Group Weather Characteristics

Preliminary Analysis

All survey responses were inspected for outliers using box plot analyses. No outliers were identified for anxiety scores, although two outliers were identified for total FFMQ scores at TP1. However, these two participants were not true outliers as the results for the research questions were not impacted when outliers were removed from the analysis. Given that participants were not randomly assigned to groups, an independent-samples t-test was conducted to compare the anxiety scores for the intervention group and control group at baseline. There was no significant difference in scores for the intervention group (M = 10.20, SD = 4.20) and the control group (M = 10.89, SD = 4.48); t(37) = -0.50, p = 0.62, two-tailed) at baseline. The magnitude of the difference in the means (mean difference = -0.70, 95% CI [-3.51, 2.12]) was very small ($\eta^2 = .007$). Additionally, an independent-samples t-test was conducted to compare the mindfulness scores for the intervention group (M = 45.10, SD = 6.22) and the control group (M = 46.32, SD = 6.38); t(37) = -0.60, p = 0.55, two-tailed). The magnitude of the difference in scores for the intervention group (M = 45.10, SD = 6.22) and the control group (M = 46.32, SD = 6.38); t(37) = -0.60, p = 0.55, two-tailed). The magnitude of the difference in the means (mean difference = -1.21, 95% CI [-5.30, 2.87]) was small ($\eta^2 = .01$).

Testing of Hypotheses

Impact of Nature-Based Mindfulness Training: Intervention versus Control

Research Question 1: What is the impact of a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention on anxiety scores for undergraduate college students pre to post-test compared to a control (delayed intervention) group?

Hypothesis 1: Participation in the 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention will result in a significant decrease in anxiety scores from pre to post-test for the intervention group compared to the control (delayed intervention) group.

To test Hypothesis 1, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with GAD-7 (i.e., anxiety) scores using TP1 (pre-test scores for the intervention group and first baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. See Table 6 for mean, standard deviation, and n for each TP. Mean scores on the GAD-7 for the intervention group decreased 2.2 points, that is a decrease in the presence of anxiety symptoms from TP1 to TP2 after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the GAD-7 for the delayed intervention group decreased 2.1 points from TP1 to TP2. Results of the analysis indicated there was a significant difference in anxiety scores from TP1 to TP2 F(1,37) =13.951, p < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 = 0.274$. The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was nonsignificant $F(1,37) = 0.007, p = 0.935, \eta_p^2 = 0.00$ with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.051). Thus, hypothesis 1 was not supported. These findings indicate that there were not significant differences between the groups from TP1 to TP2 in anxiety scores and that NBMT did not appear to impact anxiety from pre-test to post-test given the lack of differences between groups. This finding may be due to low statistical power (observed power = 0.051) when comparing group differences. However, while NBMT did not directly impact anxiety within the first week, it is also acknowledged the change in mean scores for both groups significant decreased, with a large effect size.

	Group	Mean	Std. Deviation	Ν
Anxiety1	Intervention	10.20	4.20	20
	Control	10.89	4.48	19
	Total	10.54	4.30	39
Anxiety2	Intervention	8.00	3.61	20
	Control	8.79	3.98	19
	Total	8.38	3.77	39

Table 6: Descriptive Statistics: Means for Anxiety Scores Pre & Post-Test by Group

A post-hoc repeated measures ANOVA was conducted removing the seven participants with lower scores from the analysis (n = 32) with equal participants in the intervention group (n = 16) and delayed intervention/control group (n = 16). With the inclusion criteria for study participation having experienced anxiety, two participants (n = 2) indicated a score in the minimal anxiety range (0 - 4) and five participants (n = 5) indicated a score of 5 or 6 on the lower end of the mild anxiety range (5 - 9) at TP1. With a low baseline anxiety score, these participants may experience a smaller impact on anxiety scores from the intervention. Mean scores on the GAD-7 for the intervention group decreased 3.25 points, that is a decrease in the presence of anxiety symptoms from TP1 to TP2 after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the GAD-7 for the delayed intervention group decreased 2.69 points from TP1 to TP2. Rerunning the analysis without participants with lower anxiety scores at TP1 (n = 7) did not change the results.

Research Question 2: What is the impact of a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention on mindfulness scores for undergraduate college students pre to post-test compared to a control (delayed intervention) group? **Hypothesis 2:** Participation in the 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention will result in a significant increase in overall mindfulness scores and subscale scores (*Observing, Describing, Acting with Awareness, Nonjudging of inner experience, and Nonreactivity to inner experience*) from pre to post-test for the intervention group compared to a control (delayed intervention) group.

To test Hypothesis 2, six repeated measures ANOVA were conducted with FFMQ (i.e., mindfulness) total and subscale scores using TP1 (pre-test scores for the intervention group and first baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. For Research Question 2, letters a through f will be used to differentiate results, with Hypothesis 2a referencing total mindfulness scores. See Table 7 for mean, standard deviation, and n for FFMQ total and subscale scores for each TP by group. Mean scores on the FFMQ-15 for the intervention group increased 2.05 points, that is an increase in the ability to be mindful in daily life from TP1 to TP2 after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the FFMQ-15 for the delayed intervention group increased 1.63 points from TP1 to TP2. Results of the analysis indicated there was a significant difference in total mindfulness scores from TP1 to TP2 ($F(1,37) = 7.941, p = 0.008, \eta_p^2 = 0.177$). Regarding Hypothesis 2a, the interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was nonsignificant F(1,37) = 0.103, p = 0.751, $\eta_p^2 = 0.003$ with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.061). These findings indicate that there were not significant differences between the groups from TP1 to TP2 in total mindfulness scores and that NBMT did not appear to impact overall mindfulness from pre-test to post-test. This finding may be due to low

statistical power (observed power = 0.061), however, it is also acknowledged the change in mean scores for both groups was significantly higher from T1 to T2 with a large effect size.

	Group	Mean	Std. Deviation	Ν
FFMQ1	Intervention	45.10	6.22	20
	Control	46.32	6.38	19
	Total	45.69	6.25	39
FFMQ2	Intervention	47.15	5.93	20
	Control	47.95	8.06	19
	Total	47.54	6.97	39
Observing1	Intervention	8.95	3.09	20
C	Control	9.95	2.61	19
	Total	9.44	2.87	39
Observing2	Intervention	10.55	2.19	20
C	Control	10.53	1.95	19
	Total	10.54	2.05	39
Describing1	Intervention	9.20	2.55	20
-	Control	9.26	2.62	19
	Total	9.23	2.55	39
Describing2	Intervention	9.15	3.22	20
C	Control	9.89	2.89	19
	Total	9.51	3.04	39
Awareness1	Intervention	9.30	1.72	20
	Control	8.95	2.09	19
	Total	9.13	1.89	39
Awareness2	Intervention	9.60	2.21	20
	Control	9.11	2.33	19
	Total	9.36	2.25	39
Nonjudging1	Intervention	8.90	2.00	20
	Control	10.42	2.50	19
	Total	9.64	2.36	39
Nonjudging2	Intervention	9.00	2.43	20
	Control	10.00	2.87	19
	Total	9.49	2.66	39
Nonreactivity1	Intervention	8.75	2.45	20
-	Control	7.74	2.45	19
	Total	8.26	2.47	39
Nonreactivity2	Intervention	8.85	2.32	20
•	Control	8.42	2.46	19
	Total	8.64	2.38	39

Table 7: Descriptive Statistics: Means for Mindfulness Scores Pre & Post-Test by Group

To test Hypothesis 2b, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with Observing subscale scores from the FFMQ using TP1 (pre-test scores for the intervention group and first baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the

within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Mean scores on the Observing subscale for the intervention group increased 1.6 points, that is an increase in noticing internal and external experiences from TP1 to TP2 after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the Observing subscale for the delayed intervention group increased 0.58 points from TP1 to TP2. Results of the analysis indicated there was a significant difference in Observing subscale scores from TP1 to TP2 ($F(1,37) = 9.869, p = 0.003, \eta_p^2 = 0.211$). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was nonsignificant ($F(1,37) = 0.149, p = 0.149, \eta_p^2 = 0.055$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.300). These findings indicate that there was not a significant difference between the groups from TP1 to TP2 in Observing subscale scores, thus, the NBMT intervention did not appear to impact the ability to notice internal and external experiences from pre-test to post-test. This finding may be due to low statistical power (observed power = 0.300), however, it is also acknowledged the intervention group experienced a larger increase in mean scores compared to the delayed intervention/control group.

To test Hypothesis 2c, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with Describing subscale scores from the FFMQ using TP1 (pre-test scores for the intervention group and first baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Mean scores on the Describing subscale for the intervention group decreased 0.05 points, that is a slight decrease in using words to label one's internal and external experience from TP1 to TP2 after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the Describing subscale for the delayed intervention group increased 0.63 points from TP1 to TP2. Results of

the analysis indicated there was a not a significant difference in Describing subscale scores from TP1 to TP2 (F(1,37) = 0.914, p = 0.345, $\eta_p^2 = 0.024$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.154). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was nonsignificant (F(1,37) = 1.256, p = 0.270, $\eta_p^2 = 0.033$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.194). These findings indicate that there were not significant differences within groups between T1 and T2, nor was there a difference between the groups from TP1 to TP2 in Describing subscale scores. This also suggests that NBMT did not appear to impact the ability to use words to label one's internal and external experiences from pre-test to post-test, however, no changes generally occurred with the Describing subscale.

To test Hypothesis 2d, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with Acting with Awareness subscale scores from the FFMQ using TP1 (pre-test scores for the intervention group and first baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Mean scores on the Acting with Awareness subscale for the intervention group increased 0.3 points, that is an increase in the ability to attend and intentionally act in the moment from TP1 to TP2 after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the Acting with Awareness subscale for the delayed intervention group increased 0.16 points from TP1 to TP2. Results of the analysis indicated there was not a significant difference in Acting with Awareness subscale scores from TP1 to TP2 (F(1,37) = 0.423, p = 0.519, $\eta_p^2 =$ 0.011) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.097). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was nonsignificant $(F(1,37) = 0.041, p = 0.841, \eta_p^2 = 0.001)$ with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.054). These findings indicate that there were not significant differences between the groups from TP1 to TP2 in Acting with Awareness subscale scores and that NBMT did not appear to impact the ability to attend and intentionally act in the moment from pre-test to post-test.

To test Hypothesis 2e, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with Nonjudging subscale scores from the FFMQ using TP1 (pre-test scores for the intervention group and first baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Mean scores on the Nonjudging subscale for the intervention group increased 0.1 points, that is an increase in the ability to be neutral and objective towards thoughts and feelings from TP1 to TP2 after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the Nonjudging subscale for the delayed intervention group decreased 0.42 points from TP1 to TP2. Results of the analysis indicated there was not a significant difference in Nonjudging subscale scores from TP1 to TP2 (F(1,37) = 0.394, p = 0.534, $\eta_p^2 = 0.011$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.094). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was nonsignificant ($F(1,37) = 1.036, p = 0.315, \eta_p^2 =$ (0.027) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.168). These findings indicate that there were not significant differences between the groups from TP1 to TP2 in Nonjudging subscale scores and that NBMT did not appear to impact the ability to be neutral and objective towards thoughts and feelings from pre-test to post-test.

To test Hypothesis 2f, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with Nonreactivity subscale scores from the FFMQ using TP1 (pre-test scores for the intervention group and first

baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Mean scores on the Nonreactivity subscale for the intervention group increased 0.1 points, that is an increase the ability to allow thoughts and feelings to come and go without becoming involved in them from TP1 to TP2 after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the Nonreactivity subscale for the delayed intervention group increased 0.68 points from TP1 to TP2. Results of the analysis indicated there was not a significant difference in Nonreactivity subscale scores from TP1 to TP2 ($F(1,37) = 1.155, p = 0.289, \eta_p^2 = 0.030$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.182). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was nonsignificant $(F(1,37) = 0.641, p = 0.428, \eta_p^2 = 0.017)$ with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.122). These findings indicate that there were not significant differences between the groups from TP1 to TP2 in Nonreactivity subscale scores and that NBMT did not appear to the ability to allow thoughts and feelings to come and go without becoming involved in them from pre-test to post-test.

Research Question 3: What is the impact of a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention on anxiety scores for undergraduate college student's post-test to one-week follow up compared to a control (delayed intervention) group?

Hypothesis 3: Participation in the 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention will result in a significant decrease in anxiety scores from post-test to one-week follow up for the intervention group compared to the control (delayed intervention) group.

To test Hypothesis 3, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with GAD-7 (i.e., anxiety) scores using TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP3 (one week follow-up scores for the intervention group and third baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. See Table 8 for Mean, standard deviation, and *n* for each TP. Mean scores on the GAD-7 for the intervention group decreased 1.85 points, that is a decrease in the presence of anxiety symptoms from TP2 to TP3 approximately one week after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the GAD-7 for the delayed intervention group decreased 0.84 points from TP2 to TP3.

Table 8: Descriptive Statistics: Means for Anxiety Scores Post-Test & Follow-Up by Group

	Group	Mean	Std. Deviation	Ν
Anxiety2	Intervention	8.00	3.61	20
	Control	8.79	3.98	19
	Total	8.38	3.77	39
Anxiety3	Intervention	6.15	3.35	20
	Control	7.95	4.18	19
	Total	7.03	3.84	39

Results of the analysis indicated there was a significant difference in anxiety scores from TP2 to TP3 ($F(1,37) = 7.798, p = 0.001 = 8, \eta_p^2 = 0.174$). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was nonsignificant ($F(1,37) = 1.093, p = 0.303, \eta_p^2 = 0.029$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.175). These findings indicate that there were not significant differences between the groups from TP2 to TP3 in anxiety scores and that NBMT does not appear to impact anxiety. This finding may be due to low statistical power (observed power = 0.303) given the small sample size (n = 39). However, as seen in Figure 3, the intervention group experienced a decrease in

anxiety scores by more than one point compared to the delayed intervention/control group from

TP2 to TP3.



Figure 3: Anxiety Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group

Two additional repeated measures ANOVAs were conducted, the first using GAD-7 (i.e., anxiety) scores from TP1 and TP3 and the second using GAD-7 scores from TP1, TP2, and TP3 for both intervention and delayed intervention/control groups. These additional analyses did not change the results with significant differences within participants across time points, but no significant results between the intervention and control group.

Similar to Research Question 1, a post-hoc repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with post-test and one week follow up GAD-7 (i.e., anxiety) scores after removing the seven participants with lower anxiety scores from the analysis (n = 32) with equal participants in the intervention group (n = 16) and delayed intervention/control group (n = 16). Mean scores on the GAD-7 for the intervention group decreased 2.25 points, that is a decrease in the presence of anxiety symptoms from TP2 to TP3 one week after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the GAD-7 for the delayed intervention group decreased 0.5 points from TP2 to TP3. After rerunning the analysis without the seven participants with lower anxiety scores at TP1 did not change the results.

Research Question 4: What is the impact of a 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention on mindfulness scores for undergraduate college students post-test to oneweek follow up compared to a control (delayed intervention) group?

Hypothesis 4: Participation in the 90-minute Nature-Based Mindfulness Training intervention will result in a significant increase in overall mindfulness scores and subscale scores (*Observing, Describing, Acting with Awareness, Nonjudging of inner experience, and Nonreactivity to inner* experience) from pre to post-test for the intervention group compared to a control (delayed intervention) group.

To test Hypothesis 4, six repeated measures ANOVA were conducted with FFMQ (i.e., mindfulness) total and subscale scores using TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP3 (one week follow-up scores for the intervention group and third baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. For Research Question 4, letters a through f will be used to differentiate results, with Hypothesis 4a referencing total mindfulness scores. See Table 9 for mean, standard deviation, and n for FFMQ total and subscale scores for each TP by group.

 Table 9: Descriptive Statistics: Means for Mindfulness Scores Post-Test & Follow-Up by

 Group

	Group	Mean	Std. Deviation	Ν
FFMQ2	Intervention	47.15	5.93	20
	Control	47.95	8.06	19
	Total	47.54	6.97	39
FFMQ3	Intervention	49.15	4.85	20
	Control	46.47	6.36	19

	Total	47.85	5.72	39
Observing2	Intervention	10.55	2.19	20
-	Control	10.53	1.95	19
	Total	10.54	2.05	39
Observing3	Intervention	10.75	2.55	20
	Control	9.42	2.61	19
	Total	10.10	2.58	39
Describing2	Intervention	9.15	3.22	20
	Control	9.89	2.89	19
	Total	9.51	3.04	39
Describing3	Intervention	9.65	2.60	20
-	Control	9.37	2.22	19
	Total	9.51	2.39	39
Awareness2	Intervention	9.60	2.21	20
	Control	9.11	2.33	19
	Total	9.36	2.25	39
Awareness3	Intervention	9.75	1.77	20
	Control	9.16	1.77	19
	Total	9.46	1.78	39
Nonjudging2	Intervention	9.00	2.43	20
	Control	10.00	2.87	19
	Total	9.49	2.66	39
Nonjudging3	Intervention	9.15	2.74	20
	Control	10.42	3.01	19
	Total	9.77	2.91	39
Nonreactivity2	Intervention	8.85	2.32	20
•	Control	8.42	2.46	19
	Total	8.64	2.38	39
Nonreactivity3	Intervention	9.85	2.60	20
	Control	8.11	2.00	19
	Total	9.00	2.46	39

Mean scores on the FFMQ-15 for the intervention group increased 2.00 points, that is an increase in the ability to be mindful in daily life from TP2 to TP3 one week after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the FFMQ-15 for the delayed intervention group decreased 1.48 points from TP2 to TP3. Results of the analysis indicated there was not a significant difference in total mindfulness scores from TP2 to TP3 ($F(1,37) = 0.140, p = 0.710, \eta_p^2 = 0.004$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.065). Regarding Hypothesis 4a, the TP and interaction between groups was significant ($F(1,37) = 6.103, p = 0.018, \eta_p^2 = 0.142$). As seen below in Figure 4, these findings indicate that there was a significant difference between the groups from TP2 to TP3 in total mindfulness scores and that NBMT did appear to impact overall mindfulness from post-test to one week follow-up with a large effect size.

A post-hoc repeated measures ANOVAs was conducted using total mindfulness scores from TP1 (baseline scores for the intervention group and the delayed intervention/control group) and TP3 (one week follow-up scores for the intervention group and third baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Results of the analysis indicated there was a significant difference in mindfulness scores from TP1 and TP3 $(F(1,37) = 8.540, p = 0.006, \eta_p^2 = 0.188)$. The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was significant $(F(1,37) = 7.306, p = 0.010, \eta_p^2 = 0.165)$.

A second post-hoc repeated measures ANOVA was conducted using total mindfulness scores from TP1 (baseline scores for the intervention group and the delayed intervention/control group), TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group), and TP3 (one week follow-up scores for the intervention group and third baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Results of the analysis indicated there was a significant difference in total mindfulness scores from TP1, TP2, and TP3 (F(2,74) = 5.478, p = 0.006, $\eta_p^2 = 0.129$). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was significant (F(2,74) = 4.757, p = 0.011, $\eta_p^2 = 0.114$). As seen below in Figure 4, these findings indicate there was a significant difference between the groups from TP1 through TP3 in mindfulness scores and that NBMT did appear to impact the ability to be mindful in daily life.



Figure 4: FFMQ Total Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group

To test Hypothesis 4b, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with Observing subscale scores using TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP3 (one week follow-up scores for the intervention group and third baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Mean scores on the Observing subscale for the intervention group increased 0.2 points, that is an increase in noticing internal and external experiences from TP2 to TP3 one week after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the Observing subscale for the analysis indicated there was not a significant difference in Observing subscale scores from TP2 to TP3 ($F(1,37) = 2.925, p = 0.096, \eta_p^2 = 0.073$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.385). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was significant ($F(1,37) = 6.082, p = 0.018, \eta_p^2 = 0.141$).

A post-hoc repeated measures ANOVAs was conducted using Observing scores from TP1 (baseline scores for the intervention group and the delayed intervention/control group) and TP3 (one week follow-up scores for the intervention group and third baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Results of the analysis indicated there was not a significant difference in Observing subscale scores from TP1 and TP3 ($F(1,37) = 2.479, p = 0.124, \eta_p^2 = 0.063$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.335). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was significant ($F(1,37) = 8.269, p = 0.007, \eta_p^2 = 0.183$).

A second post-hoc repeated measures ANOVA was conducted using Observing scores from TP1 (baseline scores for the intervention group and the delayed intervention/control group), TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group), and TP3 (one week follow-up scores for the intervention group and third baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Results of the analysis indicated there was a significant difference in Observing subscale scores from TP1, TP2, and TP3 ($F(2,74) = 5.079, p = 0.009, \eta_p^2 = 0.121$). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was significant ($F(2,74) = 5.763, p = 0.005, \eta_p^2 = 0.135$). As seen below in Figure 5, these findings indicate there was a significant difference between the groups from TP1 through TP3 in Observing subscale scores and that NBMT did appear to impact the ability to notice internal and external experiences from pre-test to one week after the intervention.



Figure 5: Observing Subscale Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group

To test Hypothesis 4c, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with Describing subscale scores using TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP3 (one week follow-up scores for the intervention group and third baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Mean scores on the Describing subscale for the intervention group increased 0.50 points, that is an increase in using words to label one's internal and external experience from TP2 to TP3 one week after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the Describing subscale for the delayed intervention group decreased 0.52 points from TP2 to TP3. Results of the analysis indicated there was a not a significant difference in Describing subscale scores from TP2 to TP3 (F(1,37) = 0.003, p = 0.960, $\eta_p^2 = 0.000$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.050). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was nonsignificant (F(1,37) = 3.807, p = 0.059, $\eta_p^2 =$

0.093) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.476). This finding indicates that there were not significant differences between the groups from TP2 to TP3 in Describing subscale scores which may be due to low statistical power (observed power = 0.476) given the small sample size (n = 39). However, as seen in Figure 6, the intervention group experienced an increase in Describing subscale scores compared to a decrease in the delayed intervention/control group from TP2 to TP3 between a moderate and large effect size. Two additional repeated measures ANOVAs were conducted, the first using Describing scores from TP1 and TP3 and the second using Describing scores from TP1, TP2, and TP3 for both intervention and delayed intervention/control groups. These additional analyses did not change the results with no significant differences within participants across timepoints and no significant differences between the intervention and control group.

Figure 6: Describing Subscale Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group



To test Hypothesis 4d, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with Acting with Awareness subscale scores using TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP3 (one week follow-up scores

for the intervention group and third baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Mean scores on the Acting with Awareness subscale for the intervention group increased 0.15 points, that is an increase in the ability to attend and intentionally act in the moment from TP2 to TP3 one week after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the Acting with Awareness subscale for the delayed intervention group increased 0.05 points from TP2 to TP3. Results of the analysis indicated there was not a significant difference in Acting with Awareness subscale scores from TP2 to TP3 ($F(1,37) = 0.146, p = 0.705, \eta_p^2 =$ (0.004) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.066). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was nonsignificant $(F(1,37) = 0.034, p = 0.855, \eta_p^2 = 0.001)$ with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.054). These findings indicate that there were not significant differences between the groups from TP2 to TP3 in Acting with Awareness subscale scores and that NBMT did not appear to impact the ability to attend and intentionally act in the moment from post-test to one week follow-up. Two additional repeated measures ANOVAs were conducted, the first using Acting with Awareness scores from TP1 and TP3 and the second using Acting with Awareness scores from TP1, TP2, and TP3 for both intervention and delayed intervention/control groups. These additional analyses did not change the results with no significant differences within participants across timepoints and no significant differences between the intervention and control group.



Figure 7: Acting with Awareness Subscale Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group

To test Hypothesis 4e, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with Nonjudging subscale scores using TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP3 (one week follow-up scores for the intervention group and third baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Mean scores on the Nonjudging subscale for the intervention group increased 0.15 points, that is an increase in the ability to be neutral and objective towards thoughts and feelings from TP2 to TP3 one week after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the Nonjudging subscale for the analysis indicated there was not a significant difference in Nonjudging subscale scores from TP2 to TP3 (F(1,37) = 0.870, p = 0.357, $\eta_p^2 = 0.023$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.149). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was nonsignificant (F(1,37) = 0.870, p = 0.357, $\eta_p^2 = 0.023$).

0.196, p = 0.661, $\eta_p^2 = 0.005$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.072). This finding indicates that there was not significant difference between the groups from TP2 to TP3 in Nonjudging subscale scores and that NBMT did not appear to impact the ability to be neutral and objective towards thoughts and feelings from post-test to one week follow-up. Two additional repeated measures ANOVAs were conducted, the first using Nonjudging scores from TP1 and TP3 and the second using Nonjudging scores from TP1, TP2, and TP3 for both intervention and delayed intervention/control groups. These additional analyses did not change the results with no significant differences within participants across timepoints and no significant differences between the intervention and control group.



Figure 8: Nonjudging Subscale Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group

To test Hypothesis 4f, a repeated measures ANOVA was conducted with Nonreactivity subscale scores using TP2 (post-test scores for the intervention group and second baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) to TP3 (one week follow-up scores for the intervention group and third baseline scores for the delayed intervention/control group) as the

within factor and the treatment condition (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention/control group) as the between factor. Mean scores on the Nonreactivity subscale for the intervention group increased 1.0 points, that is an increase the ability to allow thoughts and feelings to come and go without becoming involved in them from TP2 to TP3 one week after receiving the intervention. Mean scores on the Nonreactivity subscale for the delayed intervention group decreased 0.31 points from TP2 to TP3. Results of the analysis indicated there was not a significant difference in Nonreactivity subscale scores from TP2 to TP3 (F(1,37) = 0.835, p =0.367, $\eta_p^2 = 0.022$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.145). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was nonsignificant ($F(1,37) = 3.088, p = 0.087, \eta_p^2 = 0.077$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.402). This finding indicates that there were not significant differences between the groups from TP2 to TP3 in Nonreactivity subscale scores which may be due to low statistical power (observed power = 0.402) given the small sample size (n = 39). However, as seen in Figure 9, the intervention group experienced an increase in Nonreactivity subscale scores compared to a decrease in the delayed intervention/control group from TP2 to TP3 with a moderate effect size. Two additional repeated measures ANOVAs were conducted, the first using Nonreactivity scores from TP1 and TP3 and the second using Nonreactivity scores from TP1, TP2, and TP3 for both intervention and delayed intervention/control groups. These additional analyses did not change the results with no significant differences within participants across timepoints and no significant differences between the intervention and control group.



Figure 9: Nonreactivity Subscale Scores TP1 through TP3 by Group

Student Engagement

Research Question 5: How engaged are participants during a 90-minute NBMT

intervention?

To assess the level of student engagement during the NBMT intervention, the researcher ran descriptive statistics for individual items and SE total scores ranging from 0 to 10 with higher scores indicating higher level of engagement (See Table 10).

 Table 10: Descriptive Statistics: Student Engagement Scores

	SE Total	Group Leader Enthusiasm 1	Group Leader Enthusiasm 2	Enjoyment	Activity During NBMT	Attentiveness	Program Value
Mean	9.5348	10	9.91	9.59	8.3797	10	9.32
Ν	37	37	37	37	37	37	37
Std. Deviation	0.54390	0.00	0.54745	1.384	1.86172	0.00	1.733
Minimum	7.78	10	6.67	5	3.33	10	5
Maximum	10	10	10	10	10	10	10
Range	2.22	0	3.33	5	6.67	0	5

The means for all individual SE items and SE totals are above 8, indicating a high level of engagement among participants during NBMT (Hansen et al., 2019). For Group Leader

Enthusiasm 1 all participants responded "Yes, a lot" and for Attentiveness all participants responded "Often". The lowest mean score for a single SE scale items was around Activity During NBMT (Mean = 8.38), with 20 participants reporting sharing of their experience often, 16 participants reporting sharing their experience occasionally, and 1 participant reporting rarely sharing their experience. Please see Appendix E for specific question for individual items.

Relationship Between Student Engagement and Anxiety Change Scores

Research Question 6: How does engagement during a 90-minute NBMT intervention impact change in undergraduate college student anxiety scores from pre to post-test?

Hypothesis 6: Higher engagement with the NBMT intervention will result in a significant decrease in anxiety scores from pre- to post-test.

To answer Research Question 6, the researcher calculated pre- to post-test change scores for the GAD-7 (Spitzer et al., 2006) by subtracting post-test scores from the pre-test scores for both the intervention groups (TP1 – TP2) and control/delayed intervention groups (TP3 – TP4) To test Hypothesis 6, the relationship between student engagement (as measured by the SE scale) and anxiety change scores (as measured change in GAD-7 scores from pre-test to post-test) was investigated using a Pearson product-moment correlation coefficient. Preliminary analyses were performed to ensure no violation of the assumptions of normality and linearity. There was a small positive correlation between the two variables (r = 0.21, n = 37, p = 0.20), with high levels of engagement associated with a decrease in anxiety scores. However, these results should be interpreted with caution as the results were not significant at $\alpha = 0.05$ and this finding may be due to low statistical power (observed power = 0.084). **Research Question 7:** How does engagement during a 90-minute NBMT intervention impact change in undergraduate college student anxiety scores from post-test to one-week follow-up?

Hypothesis 7: Higher engagement scores with the NBMT intervention will results in a significant decrease in anxiety scores from post-test to one-week follow-up.

To answer Research Question 7, the researcher calculated post-test to one-week followup change scores for the GAD-7 (Spitzer et al., 2006) by subtracting the follow-up scores from the post-test scores for both the intervention groups (TP2 – TP3) and control/delayed intervention groups (TP4 – TP5). To test Hypothesis 7, the relationship between student engagement (as measured by the SE scale; Hansen et al., 2019) and anxiety change scores (as measured change in GAD-7 scores from post-test to one week follow-up) was investigated using a Pearson product-moment correlation coefficient. Preliminary analyses were performed to ensure no violation of the assumptions of normality and linearity. There was a very small positive correlation between the two variables (r = 0.07, n = 37, p = 0.69), with high levels of engagement associated with a decrease in anxiety scores. However, these results should be interpreted with caution as the results were not significant at $\alpha = 0.05$ and may be due to low statistical power (observed power = 0.297).

Exploratory Post-Hoc Analyses

It is important to note both groups experienced a larger decrease in anxiety scores when compared to the other group at the one-week follow-up after receiving the intervention (i.e., TP2 – TP3 for the intervention group, TP4 – TP5 for the delayed intervention/control group). Mean scores on the GAD-7 for the intervention group decreased 1.85 points, that is a decrease in the presence of anxiety symptoms from TP2 to TP3 approximately one week after receiving the

121

intervention while mean scores on the GAD-7 for the delayed intervention group decreased 0.64 points from TP2 to TP3, with a mean difference of 1.21. Similarly, from TP4 to TP5 (i.e., one-week follow-up for the delayed intervention group), mean scores on the GAD-7 for the delayed intervention group decreased 2.71 points, that is a decrease in the presence of anxiety symptoms from TP4 to TP5 approximately one week after receiving the intervention, while mean scores on the GAD-7 for the intervention group decreased 1.55 points from TP4 to TP5, with a mean difference of 1.16.

To further explore the impact of NBMT on anxiety scores over a longer length of time, an exploratory post-hoc repeated measures ANOVAs was conducted using GAD-7 scores from all five TPs for all participants (n = 37) who received the intervention, with the TPs as the within factor and condition (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control) as the between factor (see Figure 10). Those in the intervention group (n = 20) received the NBMT intervention in mid-October just before TP2 and the delayed intervention/control group (n = 17) received the NBMT intervention in late-October just before TP4. Results of the analysis indicated there was a significant difference in anxiety scores from TP1 to TP5 (F(4,140) = 20.665, p < $0.001, \eta_p^2 = 0.371$) with a large effect size. The interaction between TPs and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was nonsignificant (F(4,140) = $0.517, p = 0.723, \eta_p^2 = 0.015$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.171).



Figure 10: Anxiety Scores TP1 through TP5 by Group

A post-hoc repeated measures ANOVAs was conducted using anxiety scores from TP4 and TP5. Results of the analysis indicated there was a significant difference in anxiety scores from TP4 and TP5 ($F(1,35) = 13.724, p < 0.001, \eta_p^2 = 0.282$). The interaction between TP and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was not significant ($F(1,35) = 1.012, p = 0.321, \eta_p^2 = 0.028$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.165). A second post-hoc repeated measures ANOVA was conducted using anxiety scores from TP3, TP4, and TP5. Results of the analysis indicated there was a significant difference in anxiety scores from TP3, TP4, and TP5 ($F(2,70) = 9.024, p < 0.001, \eta_p^2 = 0.205$). The interaction between TPs and group (i.e., intervention versus delayed intervention/control group) was not significant ($F(2,70) = 1.153, p = 0.322, \eta_p^2 = 0.032$) with inadequate statistical power (observed power = 0.246).

Intervention Feedback Responses

As this is the first investigation of NBMT for college students experiencing anxiety, the researcher aimed to explore how spending time in nature and interaction with peers during NBMT impacted participant understanding mindfulness and anxiety using two slider scale questions (e.g., 0 = Nature impacted mindfulness/anxiety more that interaction with peers in the group; 50 = Nature and interaction with peers impacted mindfulness/anxiety equally; 100 = Interaction with peers in the group impacted mindfulness/anxiety more than nature). All results from the intervention feedback questions combine participants from the intervention and delayed intervention/control group (n = 37). As seen in Table 11, on average, participants indicated an equal impact of time spent in nature and interaction with peers in the group to better understand mindfulness (*Mean* = 49.49; *Median* = 50). However, regarding anxiety, participants indicated time spent in nature to have a larger impact than interaction with peers in the group regarding anxiety (*Mean* = 40.62; *Median* = 36).

Table 11: Des	criptive Statistics:	Slider Scale	Post-NBMT	Responses – I	Impact of Nature
versus Peer In	nteraction to Bette	r Understand	d Mindfulnes	s and the Imp	oact on Anxiety

	Mindfulness	Anxiety
Mean	49.49	40.62
Ν	37	37
Std. Deviation	30.279	33.696
Median	50	36
Range	0 - 100	0 - 100

In addition to slider scale questions, participants responded to Likert scale questions to further explore the impact of time spent in nature and interacting with peers in the group to better understand mindfulness and to reduce anxiety (see Table 12).

	Peer Interaction	Peer Interaction	Nature	Nature
	(Mindfulness)	(Anxiety)	(Mindfulness)	(Anxiety)
Mean	4.41	3.92	4.70	4.43
Ν	37	37	37	37
Std. Deviation	0.551	0.829	0.463	0.689
Range	3 – 5	2 - 5	4 - 5	2 - 5

 Table 12: Descriptive Statistics: Likert Scale Post-NBMT Responses – Impact of Nature and Peer Interaction to Better Understand Mindfulness and Reduce Anxiety

Social Interaction

In response to the question regarding the impact of peer interaction helping to better understand mindfulness, thirty-six participants (97.3%) agreed or strongly agreed interacting with peers in the group helped to better understand mindfulness, with one participant (2.7%) indicating a neutral response (i.e., neither agree nor disagree; M = 4.41, SD = 0.551). The participant who indicated a neutral response stated, "We shared a good bit of personal struggles ... I think none of us knew exactly the correct definition of it [mindfulness] and could work more on it". In response to the question exploring the impact of peer interaction on reducing anxiety, twenty-nine participants agreed or strongly agreed (78.4%), five participants (13.5%) indicated a neutral response (i.e., neither agree nor disagree), and three participants (8.1%) disagreed that peer interaction helped to reduce anxiety (M = 3.92, SD = 0.829). One of the participants who disagreed stated, "nature helped more here". A theme among participants indicating a neutral response is experiencing social anxiety. While NBMT is designed as a group intervention with social interaction essential, those experiencing social anxiety did not indicate a negative response to the impact of NBMT on reducing anxiety.

Nature

Additionally, participants responded to two questions exploring the impact of nature to better understand mindfulness and to reduce anxiety. All thirty-seven participants (100%) agreed

125

or strongly agreed spending time in nature helped them to better understand mindfulness (M = 4.70, SD = 0.463). In response to the question exploring the impact of spending time in nature on reducing anxiety, thirty-five participants (94.6%) agreed or strongly agreed, one participant (2.7%) indicated a neutral response (i.e., neither agree nor disagree), and one participant disagreed (M = 4.43, SD = 0.689). Both participants indicating a neutral or negative response indicate being in nature to be anxiety provoking, "being that it is so unpredictable" and "I have a serious fear of bugs and snakes and creatures", however, both participants also reported, "but at the same time, the stillness was nice" and "but the weather and sounds of nature made it better". **Self-Efficacy**

In the final survey, all participants (n = 37) indicated whether participating in NBMT helped to improve self-efficacy to better manage anxiety symptoms with mean and standard deviation scores presented in Table 13. Thirty-three participants (89.1%) agreed or strongly agreed participating in NBMT impacted their self-efficacy to better manage symptoms of anxiety, while four participants (10.9%) indicated a neutral response (neither agree nor disagree; M = 4.24, SD = 0.641) with no differences between participants in the intervention group and delayed intervention/control group. Two participants with neutral responses indicated a lack of engagement with NBMT skills outside of the intervention group contributing to the impact of NBMT on their self-efficacy, with another participant stating, "I think it would've been completely agree if I could be consistent. The first day we met as a group was great because I was able to talk it out but after than I didn't really get to". The qualitative data from participants indicating neutral responses to improving self-efficacy suggests either an increased in frequency of NBMT groups or practicing NBMT skills outside of group may positively impact self-efficacy to better manage anxiety.

	Self-Efficacy
Mean	4.24
Ν	37
Std. Deviation	0.641
Range	3 – 5

 Table 13: Descriptive Statistics: Self-Efficacy Likert Scale Responses

CHAPTER V: DISCUSSION

With anxiety on college campuses increasing at an alarming rate (CCMH, 2021; Lee et al., 2021; Nguyen et al., 2021), Chapter II presented evidence on the impact of Mindfulness Based Interventions (MBIs; Bamber & Schneider, 2016; Hazlett-Stevens & Oren, 2017; Levin et al., 2020; Lothes II et al., 2021; Taylor et al., 2014), nature exposure (Barton & Pretty, 2010; Holt et al., 2019; Lee et al., 2011; Meredith et al., 2019; Seitz et al., 2014; Tsunetsugu et al., 2013), and brief nature-based mindfulness interventions (Ibes & Forestell, 2022; Ibes et al., 2018; Nisbet et al., 2019; Owens & Bunce, 2022a) with support for developing innovative and attractive nature-based mindfulness interventions for college students with anxiety. In addition, as indicated in Chapter II, this study appears to be one of the first of its kind by examining the impact of a brief group nature-based mindfulness intervention among college students experiencing anxiety. Chapter III outlined a new 90-minute psychoeducational group intervention, Nature-Based Mindfulness Training (NBMT) aimed to reduce anxiety and improve mindfulness and presented the methodology for the research study. Chapter IV presented the findings of the study. This final chapter, Chapter V, provides a summary discussion of study findings, comparisons with other studies, a discussion regarding feasibility, implications for students, practitioners, institutions of higher education, and researchers, study limitations, and suggestions for future research.

Summary of Study Findings & Connections to Prior Research

Anxiety

Anxiety scores started in the moderate range for both the intervention group (10.20) and the delayed intervention/control group (10.89). Although there was a significant difference in anxiety scores across both groups (M = 2.16) with a large effect size across the first two time points (TP; i.e., TP1 and TP2), the interaction between TP and group was nonsignificant. It is important to note that the participants' university was closed for fall break for two days between TP1 and TP2 and the instructions provided indicated to respond to the GAD-7 (i.e., anxiety) questions within the past week. History, specific events occurring between measurement TPs, is a threat to internal validity (Campbell & Stanley, 1963). With school breaks influencing college student affect and behavior (Vidal Bustamante et al., 2022), and fall break occurring between TP1 and TP2, it appears fall break may have contributed to the significant decrease in anxiety scores across both the intervention and delayed intervention/control groups. Future studies exploring NBMT may consider implementing the intervention prior to scheduled breaks during the semester.

Additionally, there was a significant decrease in anxiety scores from TP2 to TP3 across both groups, and the interaction between TP and group was nonsignificant. Although the intervention group experienced a decrease in anxiety scores by more than one point compared to the delayed intervention/control group from TP2 to TP3, the results were insignificant. These results may be due to low statistical power (observed power = 0.303) given the small sample size (n = 39) and perhaps, it may take more time for this brief intervention to take effect in reducing anxiety (Howarth et al., 2019). The largest decrease in anxiety scores for the intervention group occurred from TP1 to TP2, coinciding with the scheduled fall break, with the second largest decrease in anxiety scores from TP2 to TP3, one week after receiving the NBMT intervention.

The delayed intervention group experienced a decrease in anxiety scores by more than one point compared to the intervention group from TP4 to TP5 (i.e., one-week follow-up for the delayed intervention group). While there was a significant decrease in anxiety scores from TP4 to TP5 across both groups, the interaction between TP and group was nonsignificant. Given the duration of the study being only 5 weeks, study procedures were asked to only consider the past week when responding to the GAD-7 as opposed to the past two weeks (Spitzer et al., 2006) which may have influenced the results. While the developers of the GAD-7 indicate a shorter timeframe (e.g. one week) may be appropriate to measure changes in anxiety in response to therapy (Spitzer et al., 2006), NBMT is designed to be brief (i.e., one 90-minute group). It may more take longer than one week to see changes in anxiety from brief mindfulness interventions (Howarth et al., 2019), with more research needed on the impact of brief mindfulness interventions over time (Schumer et al., 2018). Future studies may consider increasing the number of data collection points (i.e., more baseline and follow-up measures) and collecting follow-up data (e.g., 3 months, etc.) to examine the impact of NBMT over a longer period time.

While the results examining changes in anxiety were not statistically significant across groups, constructs examined in counseling research may be unstable (i.e., anxiety) and it is worth considering practical significance (i.e., effect size) to clarify direction and magnitude of outcomes (Balkin & Lenz, 2021; Thompson, 2002). Partial eta squared is an effect size recommended to improve comparability of studies which indicates the sum of squares effect in relation to the sum of squares of the effect plus the sum of squares error associated with the effect $\eta_p^2 = \frac{SS_{between}}{SS_{between} + SS_{error}}$ (Lakens, 2013; Richardson, 2011). Although there was not a statistical difference between TP and group in anxiety scores at the one week follow up for the intervention group (i.e., TP2 and TP3), the effect size was between small and moderate ($\eta_p^2 = 0.029$). Similarly, although there was not a statistical difference between TP and group in anxiety scores at the one week follow up for the delayed intervention/control group (i.e., TP4 and TP5), the effect size was also between small and moderate ($\eta_p^2 = 0.028$). While an a priori moderate effect size was deemed appropriate for this study based on previous literature (Bamber
& Morpeth, 2019; Hofmann et al., 2010), the moderate effect size from the nature-based mindfulness interventions with college students (Djernis et al., 2021) was found from a 5-day residential retreat, as opposed to a single 90-minute brief nature-based mindfulness intervention. While it is difficult to compare the findings to previous literature because the present study is the first to use the GAD-7 (Spitzer et al., 2006) to assess the impact of the newly created nature-based mindfulness intervention (i.e., NBMT) on anxiety, these findings add to the existing literature with a small effect size recommended for future research on brief group nature-based mindfulness interventions for college students with anxiety.

It is also worth exploring clinical significance (i.e., value for those receiving an intervention or treatment) in counseling intervention and outcome research (Balkin & Lenz, 2021; Thompson, 2002). The percent improvement index (100 X

[Preintervention scores–Postintervention scores] Preintervention scores]) is a strategy to estimate clinical significance for

data related to the frequency or severity of symptoms (Blanchard & Schwarz, 1988). It can be used for individual and group level data and is based on the notion that when gains from treatment surpass a certain threshold, these gains will be meaningful and lasting (Balkin & Lenz, 2021). For the intervention group (n = 20), the group percent improvement index from TP1 to TP5 is 54.9% (100 X $\frac{[10.2-4.6]}{10.2}$) is regarded as clinically significant improvement as it is above the 50% threshold (Lenz, 2020). Thus, it took four weeks post-intervention to see clinically significant improvement in anxiety for participants in the intervention group. While slight improvement (e.g., 25% – 50%) is seen two weeks post-intervention for the delayed intervention group (n = 17) using pretreatment scores at TP3 and posttreatment scores at TP5 ((100 X $\frac{[8.24-4.76]}{8.24}$) = 42%), the longer time frame potentially allows participants to implement the skills learned during NBMT in their daily life. The findings from post-hoc analysis suggests more time

post-intervention may be needed to reduce anxiety scores (Howarth et al., 2019; Schumer et al., 2018; see Figure 10) which is supported by studies assessing college student anxiety using the GAD-7 (Byrd Bredbenner et al., 2020). Future studies exploring the impact of NBMT may benefit from collecting additional data several weeks after the delayed intervention group. With participants experiencing a nonsignificant decrease in anxiety scores with a small effect size, a proposed causal pathway to reduce anxiety is through increased mindfulness (see Figure 1).

Mindfulness

One of the major intentions of NBMT is to improve mindfulness, as an increase in mindfulness is correlated with a decrease in anxiety in college students (Hazlett-Stevens & Oren, 2017; Lothes II et al., 2021; Taylor et al., 2014; Yuksel & Yilmaz, 2020). It is important to note mindfulness is the pathway to reduce anxiety. While the anticipated long-term impact of NBMT is to reduce anxiety (i.e., distal outcome), the anticipated short-term impact of NBMT is to increase mindfulness (i.e., proximal outcome). While there was a significant difference in total mindfulness scores increasing across both groups (M = 1.85) with a large effect size across the first two time points (TP; i.e., TP1 and TP2), the interaction between TP and group was nonsignificant, revealing no significant group differences. Once again, this significant increase in mindfulness scores between these first two time points may be attributed to fall break, however, more likely, these findings may be due to a testing effect, a threat to internal validity (Campbell & Stanley, 1963). With participants completing the FFMQ-15 at TP1, exposure to the pre-test may have influenced scores on the post-test, with participants prompted to be more mindful. However, there was a significant difference between groups in total mindfulness scores from TP2 to TP3 as total mindfulness scores increased in the intervention group and decreased in the delayed intervention/control group (see Figure 4). This suggests that participation in NBMT

improves one's ability to mindful in daily life, the proposed pathway (i.e., proximal outcomes) to reduce anxiety (i.e., distal outcome).

While the impacts of brief nature-based mindfulness interventions on a mental health outcome variable is explored, the impacts of these interventions on mindfulness is not examined (Ibes & Forestell, 2022; Ibes et al., 2018; Owens & Bunce, 2022a). Additionally, studies examining MBIs among college students employ a variety of measures for mindfulness and to assess psychological well-being (Dawson et al., 2020) making it difficult to compare findings to the present literature. Nonetheless, the significant increase in mindfulness scores following NBMT are consistent with brief nature-based mindfulness interventions among college students, although different measures of mindfulness were utilized (Nisbet et al., 2019). While there was a significant increase in mindfulness scores (i.e., FFMQ-39) at a 3-month follow-up for college students in a 5-day residential retreat (Djernis et al., 2021), a deeper dive into the FFMQ subscales was not reported.

It is important to note that this study consisted of three intervention groups and three delayed intervention groups. For all six groups, researcher was flexible and adapted to the needs of the group by spending more time during the intervention on activities and discussions relating to internal and external awareness (i.e., *Attention*; Shapiro et al., 2006) and providing strategies to limit reactions to thoughts and feelings once noticed (i.e., *Nonreactivity to Inner Experience*; Baer et al., 2008). The findings support this observation as *Observing* subscale significantly increased from TP2 to TP3 and both the *Describing* and *Nonreactivity* subscales close to a statistically significant increase during the same time for the intervention group. Anecdotal evidence suggests NBMT may benefit from increasing the length of the intervention to more than 90-minutes or to include follow-up NBMT groups with experiential activities,

psychoeducation, and group discussion focused on the *Intention* and *Attitude* components of Mindfulness (Shapiro et al., 2006) to improve scores for the *Acting with Awareness* and *Nonjudging of Inner Experience* facets of mindfulness (Baer et al., 2008).

The FFMQ-15 measures trait mindfulness, one's propensity to be mindful in daily life, although continued mindfulness practice on a regular basis may be needed to improve trait mindfulness (Goldberg et al., 2016) to improve psychological well-being (Gu et al., 2015). While many of the results regarding mindfulness were not statistically significant, except Research Question 4a (Total Mindfulness) and 4b (*Observing*), it is worth considering practical significance (i.e., effect size) to clarify direction and magnitude of outcomes (Balkin & Lenz, 2021; Thompson, 2002). When examining the effect sizes for FFMQ subscale scores from TP2 to TP3 that were not statistically significant, a moderate effect size was found for the *Describing* and *Nonreactivity* subscales, and no effect was found for the *Acting with Awareness* and *Nonjudging* subscales.

Interestingly, when compared to the delayed intervention/control group, the significant increase in *Observing* subscale scores from TP2 to TP3 produced a large effect size, and the increase in the *Nonreactivity to Inner Experience* subscale scores produced a moderate effect size, while during the same time, anxiety scores decreased with the effect size between small and moderate. While the author is not exploring the relationship between mindfulness subscales and anxiety, this trend is inconsistent with mindfulness literature with the *Observing* subscale often having no relationship with psychological symptoms (Baer et al., 2006; Baer et al., 2008; de Bruin et al., 2012; Gu et al., 2016; Williams et al., 2014) or a positive relationship with psychological symptoms (Brown et al., 2015; Curtiss & Klemanski, 2014). Additionally, while the literature suggests *Nonjudging of Inner Experience* has the strongest impact on anxiety

symptoms (Barcaccia et al., 2019; Carpenter et al., 2019; Cash & Whittingham, 2010; Medvedev et al., 2018), the results in this study for the *Nonjudging* subscale were not significant, which may have contributed to the nonsignificant changes in anxiety scores.

Recently, researchers developed a conceptual model for how mindful engagement functions with experiences in nature suggest mindful engagement can be used to refocus attention, respond with less reactivity, and enhance clarity of one's internal and external experiences (Macaulay et al., 2022). Scholars have found that decentering (i.e., *Reperceiving*) partially mediates the relationship between connection with nature and mindfulness, specifically the *Nonreactivity* and *Observing* subscales, suggesting that those who are more observant and less reactive may be less inclined to over-identify with thoughts and emotions (Hanley et al., 2017). NBMT specifically highlights elements of the natural environment through a nature-based grounding exercise. By deidentifying with one's subjective experience, one may be able to be more present in and connected to nature, which may contribute to improved psychological symptoms (Macaulay et al., 2022). These findings propose an interesting consideration, as whether nature-based mindfulness impacts psychological symptoms differently that mindfulness practice in indoor spaces. Another factor to consider is many of the brief nature-based mindfulness interventions with college students are often implemented in isolation, with NBMT innovative by incorporating social interaction into the intervention components and intervention strategy (Vitagliano et al., 2023).

Social Interaction

While there is limited evidence highlighting social interaction among participants in brief nature-based mindfulness interventions, the importance of social interaction is foundational to Wilderness Therapy (WT). The Concurrent Model of the WT Process highlights the Social Self

as one of three primary components inherent in the WT process (Russell & Farnum, 2004), which is informed by Social Learning Theory (SLT). SLT posits people can learn a new behavior through observing others by attending, retaining, reproducing, and identifying motivating factors to reproduce the behavior (Vahedi, 2020). As an intervention strategy, the social interaction among participants is essential to enhance the benefits of NBMT. It was vital for the researcher to create a safe environment for group members in the early stages of the intervention. Modeling authenticity through appropriate self-disclosure early in the intervention allows group members to experience the power of vulnerability, establishes safety, and sets the stage for others to share their experience to learn from one another. Anecdotal evidence and qualitative responses from participants support the group facilitator was seen as approachable, relatable, and in a positive light, just as WT clinical staff are perceived more positively by clients than counselors in other settings (Russell, 2006). One participant stated, "hearing the peers in my group express their anxiety, and [author's name], made me feel more welcome about talking about how I feel, as it eliminated any thoughts of judgment". These group facilitator characteristics allow for group members to learn from each other, increase self-efficacy, and improve mental health functioning (Vitagliano et al., 2023). By translating these characteristics, NBMT offers an innovative strategy to aid in the development of group nature-based interventions that are attractive, more accessible than remote nature-based services, and can reach more clients than individual counseling (Vitagliano et al., 2023).

Intervention Feasibility

While MBIs with a greater frequency of weekly meetings produce greater effects in reducing college student anxiety, (Bamber & Morpeth, 2019; Bergen-Cico et al., 2013; Call et al., 2014; Crowley et al., 2022; Karing & Beelmann, 2021), the challenges include offering

interventions, that are brief to meet college students' preferences (Bamber & Schneider, 2022), as well as attractive and cost-effective (Bloomfield, 2017) to reach more students than individual services, while also resulting in promising outcomes. With NBMT designed to be accessible (Vitagliano et al., 2023), and the research questions in this study focused on the preliminary outcomes of mindfulness and anxiety with college students, it is important to consider intervention feasibility (i.e., can it work?). Orsmond and Cohn (2015) highlight five main objectives to evaluate in feasibility studies including 1) recruitment capability and sample characteristics (i.e., recruiting appropriate participants), 2) data collection procedures and outcome measures (i.e., appropriateness of data collection procedures and measures), 3) acceptability and suitability of the intervention and study procedures, 4) resources and ability to manage and implement the study and intervention, and 5) preliminary evaluation of participant responses to the intervention. NBMT is a newly created intervention (Vitagliano et al., 2023) with its first implementation in this study, and while the research questions were not specifically designed to establish feasibility, additional data collected during the study allows to evaluate intervention feasibility.

Recruitment and Sampling

NBMT was offered as an alternative assignment for students in ten undergraduate counseling (CED) classes to participate in to receive course credit. As such, while the sampling pool was limited to less than 200 students (n = 198) enrolled in the ten classes, 25.3% of students from the recruitment pool (n = 50) signed up for this study. All participants in the study sought course credit, which appeared to be an effective incentive for recruitment purposes. The initial recruitment survey was available for approximately 3 weeks and recruitment strategies included 1) distributing an electronic flyer distributed to students in CED classes through course

instructors and to students on the waiting list for the counseling training clinic (which includes students from CED class) and 2) 10-minute presentations in the ten CED classes. Anecdotal evidence suggests that in-person presentations was an effective recruitment strategy. The electronic flyer was distributed at the start of the recruitment period, however, the first participant signed up for the study directly after the authors first presentation in a CED course approximately one week into recruitment. While the recruitment procedures appear promising, this evidence is anecdotal, as data was not collected on the effectiveness of the recruitment strategy. Another factor to consider is initial anxiety scores were not collected during the recruitment process.

Although the eligibility criteria "self-identifying to experience anxiety" was intended to increase access to the intervention, as college counseling centers are overburden (Lipson et al., 2019), it may have led to including participants that were not ideal candidates for the study. Out of the participants who completed the survey at TP1 (n = 44), two participants (n = 2; 4.55%) indicated a score in the minimal anxiety range (0 – 4) and five participants (n = 5; 11.4%) indicated a score of 5 or 6 in the lower end of the mild range (5 – 9). Participants with minimal (i.e., 0 – 4) to lower mild anxiety scores (i.e., 5 – 6) who received the intervention may experience limited benefits from NBMT as their anxiety symptoms are already nominal. Participants with lower baseline anxiety scores may have influenced the results as they are unable to experience a notable decrease in anxiety compared to participants with higher anxiety baseline scores. In future studies of NBMT, researchers may consider adding a brief screening tool to recruitment surveys which is normed on college students, such as the GAD-2 (Kroenke et al., 2007; Plummer et al., 2016) that does not overburden potential participants to ensure they are at least experiencing mild anxiety.

Additionally, the eligibility criteria "currently enrolled in an undergraduate CED course at one institution" warrants further examination. Although there were no differences in the two groups in anxiety and mindfulness scores at the start of the study, study participants were recruited from only ten CED classes. As seen in Figure 10, both the intervention and delayed intervention/control group experienced a decrease in anxiety scores over the five weeks of data collection. With participants in the intervention group in the same classes as those in the delayed intervention group social interaction may have contributed to the decrease in anxiety scores for participants in the delayed intervention group prior to receiving the NBMT intervention, a threat to internal validity (Cook & Campbell, 1979). Sampling participants for the intervention group from different classes than those in the delayed intervention group in the future could reduce this threat to internal validity by limiting the potential for comingling and social interaction between participants in the two groups (i.e., intervention and delayed intervention). Additionally, while the sample pool was limited to CED classes with incentives provided for course credit in hopes to reduce attrition and strengthen data collection procedures, future studies of NBMT may consider expanding eligibility criteria for a larger and more diverse sample to increase generalizability of the study findings.

Data Collection Procedures and Outcome Measures

The data collection procedures appear appropriate regarding its completeness and usability, there was no missing data from participants who completed the measures. The use of a four digit de-identified through Qualtrics allowed for participant confidentiality to be maintained, while ensuring the data collected was specific to each participant. The researcher scheduled two reminder emails for weekly data collection, which aided in collecting the data for this study. No participants indicated challenges with the use of Qualtrics throughout data collection. As

previously noted, the frequency of weekly measures for anxiety (i.e., GAD-7) to fit within the academic calendar may have limited the ability to assess for greater changes over time as well as the impact of fall break on anxiety scores. Additionally, with 25.6% (n = 10) of the sample identifying as Black of African American, the GAD-7 may have underestimated anxiety symptoms among these participants by two to three points specifically on items 1 (i.e., Feeling nervous, anxious, or on edge), 5 (i.e., Being so restless that it is hard to sit still), and 6 (i.e., Becoming easily annoyed or irritable; Parkerson et al., 2015). This study may have benefitted from additional measures of anxiety such as the stress subscale of the DASS-21 (Antony et al., 1998) as the anxiety subscale consists of items more closely resembling panic disorder (Brown et al., 1997) to triangulate the data and strengthen findings. Future studies may consider using additional measures to assess psychological functioning and well-being among a diverse sample of college students to include the Perceived Stress Scale (Cohen et al., 1983; Roberti et al., 2006), and Quality of College Life Scale (Sirgy et al., 2007).

The FFMQ-15 (Baer et al., 2012) captures the three core components of the Model of Mindfulness (see Table 1; Shapiro et al., 2006) and demonstrates the ability to assess changes in mindfulness after participating in an MBI (Gu et al., 2016). However, the FFMQ-15 measures trait mindfulness, an individual's propensity to be aware in the present moment in a nonjudgmental and nonreactive way, as opposed to state mindfulness which considered the ability to present at any given moment (Carpenter et al., 2019). College students with higher levels of trait mindfulness have lower anxiety and perceived stress and improved state mindfulness after receiving mindfulness training (Sousa et al., 2021). While frequency of mindfulness practice scores was collected from participants on a weekly basis, the sample was too small to analyze frequency of mindfulness practice. To capture a more comprehensive

understanding of the impact of NBMT on mindfulness, future studies may benefit from collecting data on both trait mindfulness (i.e., FFMQ-15; Baer et al., 2012; Gu et al., 2016) and state mindfulness (i.e., State Mindfulness Scale; Tanay & Bernstein, 2013) to capture information after engaging in mindfulness practice.

As indicated previously, the delayed intervention/control group experienced an increase in total mindfulness and Observing subscale scores from TP1 to TP2 with exposure to the FFMQ-15 at pretest potentially influencing mindfulness scores, a threat to internal validity (Campbell & Stanley, 1963). However, the influence of pre-test bias was not sustained as total mindfulness (see Figure 4) and Observing subscale (see Figure 5) scores decreased from TP2 to TP3 for the delayed intervention/control group. The intervention group experienced a significant increase in total mindfulness scores and *Observing* subscale scores when compared to the delayed intervention/control group from TP2 to TP3 suggesting participating in NBMT increases the ability to be mindful in daily life and the ability to notice internal and external experiences (Baer et al., 2008). While these findings are promising, the author did not collect data on whether participants continued to implement the skills learned while participating in NBMT. As continued mindfulness practice is needed to improve trait mindfulness (Goldberg et al., 2016), future studies may benefit by collecting data on whether participants continued to practice the skills learned during NBMT after the intervention, and the frequency and duration of this continued practice.

Acceptability and Suitability of Intervention and Study Procedures

Factors to assess when evaluation the acceptability and suitability of an intervention and study procedures include adherence and understanding of study procedures, intervention attendance, retention, attrition, time required, safety and unexpected adverse events, and

engagement (Orsmond & Cohn, 2015). With engagement a consideration for acceptability and suitability of an intervention, NBMT demonstrates promising results with the means for all individual Student Engagement (SE) items and SE totals above 8 (range 0 - 10), indicating a high level of engagement among participants during NBMT (Hansen et al., 2019; see Table 13 in Chapter IV). The pilot study prior to this dissertation study determined the content in NBMT to be clear and easy to understand, as well as the intervention improving participant understanding of mindfulness and identify ways to reduce anxiety. Additionally, to assess the ability to manage anxiety symptoms after participating in NBMT, participants responded to a Likert scale question and open-ended questions around self-efficacy to manage anxiety after completing NBMT.

With over 89% of participants (n = 33) agreeing that participating in NBMT aided in improving their ability to manage anxiety symptoms, the intervention appears to be suitable and acceptable for college students. Qualitative responses and anecdotal evidence indicate NBMT to be valuable in increasing participant awareness of the presence of anxiety symptoms and improving the ability to attend to the present moment. As the author is a current student on the same campus as participants, a participant approached the author after the intervention in passing and shared that he continues to use the skills he learned in NBMT and they continue to be helpful. This participant was from the intervention condition and stated, "NBMT has helped me tremendously in getting a grasp on my anxiety ... I am someone who tends to clutter their mind with several things and NBMT has helped me put things in perspective better simply just by getting outside. While I'm outside, I'm listening and aware of things I never noticed but was there all along. It has helped me to better put my thoughts in perspective which has been extremely helpful!". This participant experienced a noticeable decrease in anxiety scores after the NBMT intervention (TP1 = 11, TP2 = 16, TP3 = 5, TP4 = 5 and TP5 = 2). Future studies

may benefit from additional qualitative data and utilizing standardized assessment tools to measure self-efficacy, such as the time spent in nature (TSN) self-efficacy subscale (Maddock et al., 2022).

This study demonstrates promise regarding adherence and understanding of study procedures, intervention attendance, retention, attrition, time required, safety and unexpected adverse events (Orsmond & Cohn, 2015). Out of the forty-four participants in the study, 84.1% (n = 37) attended the NBMT intervention and completed all the surveys during the study with 15.9% attrition across both groups for the study (see Table 3). To assure participant safety during the group intervention, the researcher provided participants instructions to remove themselves from the group and walk less than 5 minutes away to the crisis center if they felt being in the group setting was more harmful than helpful. In addition, participants appeared to understand and adhere to study procedures with anecdotal evidence of participants sharing with the researcher the details in the instructions provided for data collection and how to find the intervention location were helpful in completing the necessary requirements of the study.

Resources and Ability to Manage and Implement the Study and Intervention

This study and the NBMT intervention were designed and managed by one person, the author of this dissertation. The resources necessary to implement this study and the NBMT intervention include a computer, access to nature, access to academic journal databases, access to an Institutional Review Board, data collection software (i.e., Qualtrics), communication platform (i.e., email), data organization software (i.e., Excel), data storage capabilities (i.e., secure cloud server), software to develop recruitment materials and NBMT journal (i.e., Canva), printed journals, and camp chairs. The researcher had access to most of the resources needed for the study and intervention implementation with their connection to a university. Camp chairs were

donated by a reputable company (Crazy Creek, 2022) with the total budget for study management and intervention implementation under \$40 (i.e., cost of printed journals approximately \$1 per journal). Universities have access to the software used to design, implement, and manage the study as well as access to natural environments (Rakow & Eells, 2019). The ability to use technological resources and software appropriately was important for the ability to successfully manage this study. Both the study and intervention are accessible with little financial cost, important considerations for implementing nature-based interventions (Bloomfield, 2017; Shanahan et al., 2019).

The major factor to consider is the time, expertise, and skills required to manage and implement the study and NBMT intervention. The researcher became proficient in using the software identified above to manage the intervention, a necessary requirement for any research team hoping to replicate this study. While the fidelity or quality of the implementation of an intervention is difficult to measure (Linnan & Steckler, 2002), NBMT was designed and implemented by the author to be delivered in 90-mintutes outdoors in nature and delivered as planned. NBMT is unique as a brief nature-based mindfulness intervention that incorporates social interaction among group members (Vitagliano et al., 2023). As a licensed professional counselor, the researcher possessed the group counseling skills and competencies (Corey et al., 2018) to manage the social interaction among group members innovate component of NBMT.

Preliminary Evaluation of Participant Responses to the Intervention

The preliminary evaluation of responses to the intervention, specifically for the research questions outlined in this study on impact of NBMT on college student anxiety and mindfulness, can be found in the previous chapter. As discussed earlier in this chapter, while the results for anxiety were not statistically significant, evidence suggests promising results for the impact of

NBMT on college student anxiety for with small effect sizes indicating practical significance as well as clinical significance from percent improvement index analyses. Regarding feasibility, the primary focus is whether the intervention produces promising preliminary outcomes with the intended population (Orsmond & Cohn, 2015), with preliminary results regarding self-efficacy described above. For nature-based interventions focused on mental health, recent evidence suggests challenges in determining whether outcomes are attributed to time spent in nature or the intervention itself (Harper et al., 2021; Lewis et al., 2022). The researcher included two slider scale questions (see Appendix N) to explore the impact of spending time in nature and interaction with peers during NBMT on their ability to understand mindfulness and anxiety. Participants indicated an equal impact of time spent in nature and interaction with peers in the group to better understand mindfulness (*Mean* = 49.49; *Median* = 50). However, participants indicated time spent in nature to have a larger impact than interaction with peers in the group regarding anxiety (Mean = 40.62; Median = 36). Likert scale questions were used to further explore the impact of nature and peer interaction on understanding of mindfulness and ability to reduce anxiety (see Table 12). While participants agreed both nature and peer interaction helped to better understand mindfulness, nature (M = 4.70) appeared to be more impactful than peer interaction (M = 4.41) to better understand mindfulness. Similarly, participants agreed that nature (M = 4.43) helped to reduce anxiety more so than peer interaction (M = 3.92), congruent with results from the slider scale questions. Future studies may benefit from collecting additional data to triangulate findings and continue to parcel out the impact of nature versus the intervention on intended outcomes. While this study was not specifically designed to address intervention feasibility, the author has demonstrated that NBMT and this research study are feasible. NBMT shows promise for reducing anxiety and improving mindfulness in college students.

Limitations

As with any research study, there are several limitations in this study. As indicated throughout this chapter, this study may be subject to several threats to internal validity to include history, social interaction, and pretesting bias. First, while the literature indicated a moderate effect size would be appropriate for the statistical analysis, many of the analyses were not statistically significant with a small effect size, likely related to the small sample size (n = 39). The small sample size likely contributed to low observed power with nonsignificant results subject to Type II error. Future studies would benefit from more expansive inclusion criteria and a larger sample size to rigorously analyze the data.

While a larger sample size may lead to statistically significant results, an important limitation to consider is the timing and sequencing of the intervention components of NBMT (see Appendix O). The first intervention component that included an experiential activity (i.e., Anxiety) occurred 10 minutes into the NBMT intervention. This intervention component targets *Attention* (Shapiro et al., 2006) with results indicating a large effect for *Observing* subscale scores and a moderate effect for *Describing* subscale scores. While the author intentionally designed NBMT to invoke involuntary attention prior to introducing the experiential intervention component targeting *Intention* (i.e., Why NBMT?) approximately 20 minutes into NBMT, there was no effect on *Acting with Awareness* subscale scores. Additionally, the intervention component targeting *Attitude* (i.e., How to Practice NBMT?) was not introduced until about 55 minutes into the NBMT intervention, again with no effect for *Nonjudging of Inner Experience* subscale scores. With how one observes their experience (Desrosiers et al., 2013), as well as one's ability to act with awareness (Carpenter et al., 2019) integral in managing symptoms of anxiety, the introduction of intervention components targeting these facets of mindfulness earlier in NBMT may have altered the study findings. Future studies may consider including conditions that introduces skills and experiential activities of the intervention component targeting *Nonjudging of Inner Experience* (i.e., How to Practice NBMT?) and *Acting with Awareness* (i.e., Why NBMT?) earlier in the intervention to determine their impact of mindfulness and anxiety scores.

Another limitation is related to the study design (i.e., quantitative two-group treatment removal design). For the intervention group (n = 20), only one baseline measure for anxiety and mindfulness scores was collected (TP1) prior to participating in the intervention and for the delayed intervention group (n = 17) only two post-intervention measures were collected (TP4, TP5). As anxiety can fluctuate among college students, especially during the COVID-19 pandemic (Gao et al., 2022), additional baseline measures may have provided a more accurate trend in average anxiety scores prior to receiving NBMT. Future studies may benefit from considering a quasi-experimental time series design (Harris et al., 2006) or a single case research design (SCRD; Lenz, 2015) to capture additional baseline and post-intervention measures to strengthen results. SCRD would allow for participants to serve as their own control condition, with the additional baseline and post-test measures allowing for inspection of potential cause and effect relationships between NBMT and anxiety symptoms (Lenz, 2015). In addition to limiting factors of the study design, limitations regarding data collection must be considered.

While attempting to not overburden participants with the amount of data collected, key information that could have been collected include the specific CED class participants were enrolled in and whether participants continued to practice skills learned in NBMT after receiving the intervention. Two of the largest CED courses where participants were recruited from was the Stress Management class, where students learn skills and strategies to reduce stress.

Additionally, collecting information on the frequency of practicing the skills learned during NBMT after the intervention may have aided to interpreting the results. Although the information was collected on engagement during the intervention, the key innovation to NBMT is the social interaction among group members. Future studies may consider developing and including more robust evaluation tools to capture social interaction or include an observer in the study design.

All findings are subject to self-report bias (Bauhoff, 2014), with social desirability particularly common among college students self-reported improvements (Bowman & Hill, 2011). Participants were aware the author assumed multiple roles in this study to include recruiter, researcher, group facilitator, and administrator (i.e., providing participants letters of study completion for course credit) which may have influenced participants to over or underreport their responses to assessments. Additionally, while in some respects the author serving as both the researcher and group facilitator may be a strength (i.e., attentive to group participants with anecdotal evidence helping to support findings), there is the potential for bias in interpreting results. While the author utilized co-chairs from his dissertation committee to mitigate potential biases throughout this study, the author is passionate about nature-based mindfulness and created NBMT. This passion may have influenced participants to sign up for the intervention during recruitment procedures.

Lastly, there are great limitations to generalizability of the findings from this study. The limited sampling procedures recruiting from undergraduate CED classes and students on the waiting list from the Nicholas A. Vacc Counseling and Consulting Clinic limits generalizability to the larger campus community. The sample consisted of more male than female students, while the 67% of students at the researcher's institution identify as female (UNCG at a Glance, 2022).

Less than half of the sample identified as White (38.5%), which is inconsistent with the general undergraduate population with 51% of college students identifying as White (National Center for Education Statistics, 2022). Additionally, students in this sample were recruited from a large public university in the Southeast, which may limit generalizability to colleges and universities of different sizes and geographic locations. Further research is needed to examine the impact of NBMT with a more diverse sample, including a variety of universities regarding funding (i.e., public versus private), size of student body, demographics of the student population, and geographic location.

Implications

There are several important implications from this study for universities of higher education, practitioners employing nature-based interventions, educational professionals, researchers, and college students. With COVID-19 still prevalent and students returning to campus, some may not want to gather indoors in group settings. One solution to refraining from indoor social gatherings is to connect outdoors, in nature. College students use campus greenspaces regularly and consider them essential to the campus environment (Speake et al., 2013), to alleviate stress (Seitz et al., 2014) and improve perceptions of quality of life (McFarland et al., 2008). Continued preservation of natural environments on college campus is a priority. Institutions of higher education must maximize their campus resources and identify creative strategies to combat the mental health crisis on college campuses. With college counseling centers facing an influx of students experiencing anxiety (Lipson et al., 2019), NBMT offers an innovative and creative strategy to meet college student mental health needs utilizing natural environments on campus to reach more students in the group setting (Vitagliano et al., 2023). Several course instructors from the CED courses indicated their students who participated in NBMT for course credit inquired about the possibility for NBMT to be included as a future alternative assignment in CED courses. While this evidence is anecdotal, universities can improve mental health for their students by integrating attractive and engaging interventions, such as NBMT, into their curriculum (Bamber & Schneider, 2022).

Nature-based mindfulness interventions with college students lack the articulation of integrating nature and mindfulness and nature-related theories in the nature-based mindfulness intervention design. As suggested by researchers designing therapeutic nature-based interventions (Harper et al., 2021; Mygind et al., 2019), I intentionally integrated theoretical components of nature and mindfulness to develop NBMT, an innovative psychoeducational group intervention. Many of the brief nature-based mindfulness interventions explored among college students are offered in isolation, without social interaction (Ibes & Forestell, 2022; Ibes et al., 2018; Nisbet et al., 2019; Owens & Bunce, 2022a). While nature appears to be slightly more beneficial to better understand mindfulness and reduce anxiety compared to social interaction in this study, participants agreed social interaction among group members aided to better understand mindfulness and reduce anxiety. The findings from this study add to the literature in support of incorporating a group component to nature-based mindfulness interventions. Social prescribing is correlated with improvements in social connectedness, physical health, and mental well-being (Leavell et al., 2019). It is recommended researchers critically think through conceptual models, proposed causal pathways, and anticipated outcomes when developing, designing, and implementing group nature-based mindfulness interventions to reach more students with effective group interventions than individual services.

With 89% of students (n = 33) in agreement that participating in NBMT improved their self-efficacy to manage anxiety related symptoms, institutions of higher education may benefit

from offering NBMT to their campus community to increase the reach and number of students served on their campus community. While the findings from this study did not produce a significant decrease in anxiety scores (i.e., distal outcome) for students in the intervention group, participating in NBMT contributed to a significant increase in total mindfulness and *Observing* subscale scores (i.e., proximal outcome). However, students in the intervention group did experience a clinically significant decrease in anxiety scores over a longer period (i.e., five weeks). Universities seeking to implement NBMT with students on their campus may benefit from increased data collection procedures post-NBMT intervention while offering NBMT booster sessions to participants who may benefit from a refresher or continued practice of NBMT skills to sustain increases in mindfulness and decreases in anxiety over time. As mental health concerns are on the rise not only for college students, but for people of all ages, increase access to funding for innovative nature-based mindfulness interventions to improve population health should be a top priority.

Regarding practitioners offering group nature-based therapeutic services, it is essential group facilitators believe that natural environments can heal, promote mental health and wellness, and influence the therapeutic process (Vitagliano et al., 2023). With group nature-based mindfulness interventions requiring peer interaction, facilitators must be creative in their strategies to engage group participants while creating a safe environment. Several participants indicated social anxiety as a contributing factor to neutral responses on peer interaction leading to better understanding mindfulness (n = 5) and the lowest mean score from an individual item on the SE scale was Activity During NBMT (8.38). Evidence from qualitative feedback responses and anecdotal evidence suggests authenticity of the group facilitator is vital, with appropriate self-disclosure from facilitators offering hope to participants by sharing their process

of managing anxiety through nature-based mindfulness practices to create a safe environment for participants. Group facilitators must be attuned to the individual group participants and group dynamics and be flexible to effectively manage group dynamics. While group interventions may consist of a structured guide or format, group facilitators are encouraged to be flexible when using group counseling skills to focus, facilitate, and enhance group discussion to foster a safe and trusting environment and allow group members to learn from each other. Group facilitators may benefit from seeking both verbal feedback and written deidentified feedback from participants to continue to develop and enhance their approach and skills to effectively implement NBMT. Not only are there implications for practitioners offering nature-based interventions to college students, but also for elementary and high school educational professionals.

College students are not the only group susceptible to increased anxiety symptoms, as recent reports indicate increased prevalence of anxiety among children and adolescents with recommendations to start screening for anxiety as early as 8 years old (U.S. Preventive Services Task Force, 2022). Academic achievement in elementary education has superseded social and emotional development, with schools often reducing the time recess and physical education for children. With outdoor education interventions have demonstrated promise to improve mental health of elementary school children (Gustafsson et al., 2012), it is recommended to develop and implement programs and initiatives in our elementary and high schools to increase access and time for youth to spend time outdoors, in hopes to reduce the prevalence of mental health concerns when reaching college age.

There are several implications for college students as a result of this study. First and foremost, spend more time in nature as the evidence suggests a myriad of physical and mental

health benefits from brief time periods spent in nature (Barton & Pretty, 2010; Meredith et al., 2019). With the rapid acceleration of technology and social media use among college students, it is recommended to put the phone down, step away from the computer away, and get outside. As several participants indicated social anxiety, be intentional with who you decide to spend time with and connect with peers your feel safe with and trust when you are outdoors. Two participants in this study indicated nature as anxiety inducing, specifically due to unexpected noise and sounds and fear of critters (e.g., bugs and spiders). For students who may be afraid of nature, it is recommended to increase your access to nature by listening to nature sounds and viewing natural images. EcoWellness, defined as "a sense of appreciation, respect for, and awe of nature that results in feelings of connectedness with the natural environment and the enhancement of holistic wellness" (Reese & Myers, 2012, p. 400), suggests sensory access can supplement when physical access to nature is unavailable (Reese et al., 2015). Collectively, institutions of higher education, college counseling centers, researchers, and practitioners must work together to maximize mental health benefits for students by developing and implementing brief nature-based mindfulness interventions to improve mental health of college students.

Areas for Future Research

This study was a necessary first step in testing the efficacy of the NBMT intervention for college students with anxiety, with several areas for future research to be considered. With feasibility established, the Multiphase Optimization Strategy (MOST) can be utilized (Collins, 2018; Collins et al., 2007). MOST is a methodology intended to build, optimize, and evaluate behavioral interventions which are comprised of a set of intervention components. As indicated previously, NBMT may benefit from additional intervention components targeting *Intention* and *Attitude* components of Mindfulness (Shapiro et al., 2006) to improve the *Acting with Awareness*

and *Nonjudging of Inner Experience* facets of mindfulness (Baer et al., 2008). The author plans to develop these additional components to be added to the program model and develop a train the trainer model to prepare future group facilitators to offer NBMT in a variety of settings (*Training and Professional Development*, 2019).

The author hopes to employ MOST in the future to iteratively examine the impact of each intervention component on the desired outcomes and to strengthen each component against an a priori performance standard to create an optimized version of NBMT (Collins, 2018). This next step would benefit from a larger and more diverse sample, to increase generalizability and statistical power to further examine changes to mindfulness and anxiety with the small effect sizes found in this study. Additional baseline data collection points would allow for a more accurate trend in average anxiety scores prior to receiving NBMT and longitudinal follow-up would provide insights on whether the impacts of NBMT are retained over time. The optimized version of NBMT can then be evaluated in a fully powered 2-arm randomized control trial. NBMT is designed to be simple and flexible, as these are top predictors for program adoption (Dusenbury & Hansen, 2004), with the ability to be adapted to each university, school, organization, and agency based on their clinical and environmental resources. While the interaction of group members is integral in NBMT, the flexibility promotes various potential applications of the intervention components.

In a world increasingly run by technology, researchers can adapt and utilize technology as a resource to improve mental health and wellness through e-health interventions. With evidence for nature-based guided imagery (Nguyen & Brymer, 2018), natural sounds (Jo et al., 2019), and virtual reality psychotherapy (Pisalski et al., 2020) reducing anxiety, technological adaptations must be considered for NBMT. As NBMT is comprised of a set of intervention

components, a NBMT mobile application may present participants with a booster after the group intervention to maintain treatment outcomes over time. Additionally, a mobile application can be implemented as a standalone e-health intervention by increasing the reach of the NBMT curriculum to improve health and well-being. As the mobile application for NBMT would be an e-heath intervention, the MOST methodology can be used to enhance and optimize the intervention (Collins et al., 2007).

While the focus of this research has been with college students experiencing anxiety, anxiety is not the only mental health diagnosis of concern among college students. Although NBMT is designed to reduce anxiety, the intervention can be adapted specifically for other mental health concerns (i.e., depression) and other populations (i.e., high school students; highstress professionals) experiencing mental health concerns. Future studies with the optimized version of NBMT intervention components can be conducted to examine efficacy of NBMT for various mental health concerns and populations. With NBMT a creative and innovative solution to serve college students seeking mental health support, it may also fuel research and development of nature-based mindfulness interventions to support students and high-risk populations experiencing a variety of mental health concerns.

Lessons Learned

As I am interested in conducting applied intervention research in the future, with intentions to further develop and investigate the impacts of NBMT for a variety of populations, there are several valuable lessons I learned throughout this study. Most importantly, I recognize the value of conducting applied intervention research with a team. I underestimated the amount of time that would be required to conduct an applied intervention study. While the guidance I received from my members of my doctoral committee has been instrumental, and this study

would not have been possible without their support, working more closely with researchers and practitioners can improve the NBMT intervention, the study design, recruitment capabilities, data collection procedures, and strengthen data analysis. In hindsight, there are several changes I would have made to the timing, study design, recruitment strategies, data collection measures, and procedures.

First, I would have started recruitment at the start of the academic semester and conducted the intervention groups prior to fall break, and the delayed intervention groups after fall break, as history appeared to be a threat to internal validity. Second, I would have collected more data timepoints at baseline and conclusion of the intervention. I would have collected more data, specifically demographic information (e.g., specific CED class participant was enrolled in), standardized measures to include the State Mindfulness Scale, the Perceived Stress Scale, Quality of College Life Scale, and additional intervention feedback questions around the frequency of practicing skills learned from NBMT post-intervention. While I wanted to balance the time required for participant involvement in the study, this information would be valuable in future studies investigating NBMT.

I experienced a steep learning curve during recruitment. My emotions resembled a roller coaster, ups and downs, excitement, and despair. After sending out the electronic marketing recruitment flyer and not having one participant sign up for approximately a week, I felt uncertain for the ability to conduct this study. But this is normal. I was assured by my committee and colleagues that recruitment takes time. I also learned the value of connecting with participants in person during recruitment presentations, to be able to put a face to the marketing flyer and answer questions from prospective participants.

I designed NBMT to increase accessibility to nature-based interventions in terms of the location and time required. Although random assignment may strengthen the generalizability of the study, participants may be less likely to attend a future NBMT intervention if the randomized time determine does not fit with their schedule. Regarding incentives, course credit appeared to be an appropriate incentive to recruit and retain participants, however by increasing the amount of data being collected, additional incentives (e.g., gift cards) may be appropriate to compensate participants for their time commitment.

Another lesson learned is that applied intervention research does not always go according to plan. I am fortunate I am able to be adaptable, flexible, and can think quickly, as these personal characteristics were necessary in the thick of facilitating the NBMT groups. As my journey in my doctoral studies comes to a close with the completion of this study, I truly enjoyed the dissertation process and I have learned that balance, self-awareness, and passion are keys to success. Balance meaning focusing my time and efforts to both research and evaluation as well as continued clinical practice. Self-awareness and reflexivity are invaluable, without reflecting on what is truly important and what I value, passion would not exist. I am passionate about getting people to spend more time outdoors to ultimately improve their physical and mental health.

Conclusion

This study began only seven months prior to the writing of this final section. It was born out of my own reflexivity on my values and passions. After a series of invaluable personal insights, I shifted my research agenda to focusing on nature and the outdoors, specifically Wilderness Therapy. Through continued exposure and reflection, I again shifted my focus to nature-based interventions that are more accessible, leading to the development of NBMT. The

process of developing NBMT and designing this study were complex and challenging in a mere seven months, yet I have found my passion and founded Seek Your Summit LLC, where we integrate mental health and wellness services into the outdoors.

The results from this study are just a first step to providing accessible nature-based interventions to college students and others seeking relief from stress, anxiety, depression, and a host of mental health concerns rampant in our society. The small decreases in anxiety and increases in mindfulness provide hope that NBMT can help improve mental health. It is my hope that this study can start to expand access to nature-based health interventions and ultimately lead to the preservation of natural environments to protect this beautiful world we are all a part of, and responsible for.

REFERENCES

Active Minds. (2021). Student Mental Health Survey (September 2020).

Albrecht, N. J., & Albrecht, P. (2019). The importance of nature based mindfulness. *Online Journal of Complementary & Alternative Medicine*, 2(4).

https://doi.org/10.33552/ojcam.2019.02.000544

- American Psychiatric Association. (2022). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (Fifth Edition Text Revision ed.) [E-book]. Van Haren Publishing.
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). Anxiety Disorders. In *Diagnositc and statistical* manual of mental disorders (5th ed. pp. 189-234)
- American Psychological Association. (2020). Stress in America 2020: A National Mental Health Crisis.
- Antony, M. M., Bieling, P. J., Cox, B. J., Enns, M. W., & Swinson, R. P. (1998). Psychometric properties of the 42-item and 21-item versions of the Depression Anxiety Stress Scales in clinical groups and a community sample. *Psychological Assessment*, 10(2), 176–181. https://doi.org/10.1037/1040-3590.10.2.176
- Anxiety & Depression Association of America. (2022). *Facts & statistics | anxiety and depression association of america, ADAA*. Facts & Statistics. Retrieved June 13, 2022, from https://adaa.org/understanding-anxiety/facts-statistics
- Appleton, J. J., Christenson, S. L., Kim, D., & Reschly, A. L. (2006). Measuring cognitive and psychological engagement: Validation of the Student Engagement Instrument. *Journal of School Psychology*, 44(5), 427–445. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2006.04.002</u>

- Archuleta, K. L., Dale, A., & Spann, S. M. (2013). College students and financial distress: Exploring debt, financial satisfaction, and financial anxiety. *Journal of Financial Counseling and Planning*, 24(2), 50–62.
- Association of Maternal & Child Health Programs. (2022, April 5). *Cultural brokering*. AMCHP. https://amchp.org/database_entry/cultural-brokering/

Attkisson, C. C., & Zwick, R. (1982). The client satisfaction questionnaire: Psychometric properties and correlations with service utilization and psychotherapy outcome.
 Evaluation and Program Planning, 5(3), 233–237. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0149-7189(82)90074-X</u>

- Baer, R. A. (2011). Measuring mindfulness. *Contemporary Buddhism*, *12*(1), 241–261. https://doi.org/10.1080/14639947.2011.564842
- Baer, R. A., Carmody, J., & Hunsinger, M. (2012). Weekly change in mindfulness and perceived stress in a mindfulness-based stress reduction program. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 68(7), 755–765. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jclp.21865</u>
- Baer, R. A., Smith, G. T., Hopkins, J., Krietemeyer, J., & Toney, L. (2006). Using selfreport assessment methods to explore facets of mindfulness. *Assessment*, 13(1), 27–45. https://doi.org/10.1177/1073191105283504
- Baer, R. A., Smith, G. T., Lykins, E., Button, D., Krietemeyer, J., Sauer, S., Walsh, E., Duggan, D., & Williams, J. M. G. (2008). Construct validity of the five facet mindfulness questionnaire in meditating and nonmeditating samples. *Assessment*, 15(3), 329–342. https://doi.org/10.1177/1073191107313003

- Balkin, R. S., & Lenz, A. S. (2021). Contemporary issues in reporting statistical, practical, and clinical significance in counseling research. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 99(2), 227–237. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12370</u>
- Bamber, M. D., & Morpeth, E. (2019). Effects of mindfulness meditation on college student anxiety: A meta-analysis. *Mindfulness*, 10, 203–214. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-018-0965-5</u>
- Bamber, M. D., & Schneider, J. K. (2022). College students' perceptions of mindfulness-based interventions: A narrative review of the qualitative research. *Current Psychology*, 41, 667–680. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12144-019-00592-4</u>
- Bamber, M. D., & Schneider, J. K. (2016). Mindfulness-based meditation to decrease stress and anxiety in college students: A narrative synthesis of the research. *Educational Research Review*, 18, 1–32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2015.12.004v</u>
- Baraccia, B., Baiocco, R., Pozza, A., Pallini, S., Mancini, F., & Salvati, M. (2019). The more you judge the worse you feel. A judgemental attitude towards one's inner experience predicts depression and anxiety. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 138, 33–39.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2018.09.012

- Barnes, S., Brown, K. W., Krusemark, E., Campbell, W. K., & Rogge, R. D. (2007). The role of mindfulness in romantic relationship satisfaction and responses to relationship stress. *Journal of Marital and Family Therapy*, 33(7), 482–500. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1752-0606.2007.00033.x</u>
- Barton, J., & Pretty, J. (2010). What is the best dose of nature and green exercise for improving mental health? A multi-study analysis. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 44(10), 3947–3955. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/es903183r</u>

- Bauhoff, S. (2014). Self-report bias in estimating cross-sectional and treatment effects.
 In *Encyclopedia of Quality of Life and Well-Being Research* (pp. 5798–5800). Springer Netherlands. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-0753-5_4046</u>
- Beck, A. T., Brown, G., Epstein, N., & Steer, R. A. (1988). An inventory for measuring clinical anxiety: Psychometric properties. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 56(6), 893–897. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.56.6.893</u>
- Beiter, R., Nash, R., McCrady, M., Rhoades, D., Linscomb, M., Clarahan, M., & Sammut, S. (2015). The prevalence and correlates of depression, anxiety, and stress in a sample of college students. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *173*(1), 90–96.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2014.10.054

- Bergen-Cico, D., Possemato, K., & Cheon, S. (2013). Examining the efficacy of a brief mindfulness-based stress reduction (Brief MBSR) program on psychological health. *Journal of American College Health*, *61*(3), 348–360.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2013.813853
- Bettmann, J. E., Anstadt, G., Casselman, B., & Ganesh, K. (2021). Young adult depression and anxiety linked to social media use: Assessment and treatment. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, 49, 368–379. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10615-020-00752-1</u>
- Beyer, K. M. M., Kaltenbach, A., Szabo, A., Bogar, S., Nieto, F. J., & Malecki, K. M. (2014).
 Exposure to neighborhood green space and mental health: Evidence from the survey of the health of Wisconsin. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 11(3), 3453–3472. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph110303453</u>

Bijkerk, L. E., Oenema, A., Geschwind, N., & Spigt, M. (2022). Measuring engagement with mental health and behavior change interventions: An integrative review of methods and instruments. *International Journal of Behavioral Medicine*.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s12529-022-10086-6

- Bishop, S. R., Lau, M., Shapiro, S., Carlson, L., Anderson, N. D., Carmody, J., Segal, Z. V., Abbey, S., Speca, M., Velting, D., & Devins, G. (2004). Mindfulness: A proposed operational definition. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, 11(3), 230–241. https://doi.org/10.1093/clipsy.bph077
- Blanchard, E. B., & Schwarz, S. P. (1988). Clinically significant changes in behavioral medicine. *Behavioral Assessment*, 10(2), 171–188.
- Bloomfield, D. (2017). What makes nature-based interventions for mental health successful? *BJPsych International*, *14*(4), 82–85. <u>https://doi.org/10.1192/s2056474000002063</u>
- Borgogna, N. C., Brenner, R. E., & McDermott, R. C. (2021). Sexuality and gender invariance of the PHQ-9 and GAD-7: Implications for 16 identity groups. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 278, 122–130. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.09.069</u>
- Bowler, D. E., Buyung-Ali, L. M., Knight, T. M., & Pullin, A. S. (2010). A systematic review of evidence for the added benefits to health of exposure to natural environments. *BMC Public Health*, *10*(456), 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-10-456</u>
- Bowman, N. A., & Hill, P. L. (2011). Measuring how college affects students: Social desirability and other potential biases in college student self-reported gains. *New Directions for Institutional Research*, 2011(150), 73–85. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ir.390</u>

- Bratman, G. N., Anderson, C. B., Berman, M. G., Cochran, B., de Vries, S., Flanders, J., Folke, C., Frumkin, H., Gross, J. J., Hartig, T., Kahn Jr., P. H., Kuo, M., Lawler, J. J., Levin, P. S., Lindahl, T., Meyer-Lindenberg, A., Mitchell, R., Ouyang, Z., Roe, J., ... Daily.
 (2019). Nature and mental health: An ecosystem service perspective. *Science Advances*, 5(7), 1–14. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.aax0903</u>
- Bratman, G. N., Daily, G. C., Levy, B. J., & Gross, J. J. (2015a). The benefits of nature experience: Improved affect and cognition. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, 138, 41–50. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2015.02.005</u>
- Bratman, G. N., Hamilton, J. P., Hahm, K. S., & Gross, J. J. (2015b). Nature experience reduces rumination and subgenual prefrontal cortex activation. *Psychological and Cognitive Sciences*, 112(28), 8567–8572. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1510459112</u>
- Bratman, G. N., Olvera-Alvarez, H. A., & Gross, J. J. (2021). The affective benefits of nature exposure. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 15(8), e12630. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/spc3.12630</u>
- Brown, D. B., Bravo, A. J., Roos, C. R., & Pearson, M. R. (2015). Five facets of mindfulness and psychological health: Evaluating a psychological model of the mechanisms of mindfulness. *Mindfulness (NY)*, 6(5), 1021–1132. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-014-</u> 0349-4
- Brown, T. A., Chorpita, B. F., Korotitsch, W., & Barlow, D. H. (1997). Psychometric properties of the Depression Anxiety Stress Scales (DASS) in clinical samples. *Behaviour Research* and Therapy, 35(1), 79–89. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7967(96)00068-X</u>

- Brown, K. W., & Ryan, R. M. (2003). The benefits of being present: Mindfulness and its role in psychological well-being. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 84(4), 822–848. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.84.4.822</u>
- Byrd-Bredbenner, C., Eck, K., & Quick, V. (2020). Psychometric Properties of the Generalized Anxiety Disorder-7 and Generalized Anxiety Disorder-Mini in United States university students. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 11(550533), 1–9.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.550533

- Byrd-Bredbenner, C., Eck, K., & Quick, V. (2021). GAD-7, GAD-2, and GAD-mini:
 Psychometric properties and norms of university students in the United States. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, 69, 61–66. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2021.01.002</u>
- Cage, E., Stock, M., Sharpington, A., Pitman, E., & Batchelor, R. (2020). Barriers to accessing support for mental health issues at university. *Studies in Higher Education*, 45(8), 1637– 1649. https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2018.1544237
- Call, D., Miron, L., & Orcutt, H. (2014). Effectiveness of brief mindfulness techniques in reducing symptoms of anxiety and stress. *Mindfulness*, 5(6), 658–668. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-013-0218-6</u>
- Campbell, D. T., & Stanley, J. C. (1963). Experimental and quasi-experimental designs for research on teaching. In N. L. Gage (Ed.), *Handbook of research on teaching* (pp. 171–246). Chicago, IL: Rand McNally.
- Carmody, J. (2009). Evolving conceptions of mindfulness in clinical settings. *Journal of Cognitive Psychotherapy*, 23(3), 270–280. <u>https://doi.org/10.1891/0889-8391.23.3.270</u>

- Carmody, J., & Baer, R. A. (2008). Relationships between mindfulness practice and levels of mindfulness, medical and psychological symptoms and well-being in a mindfulnessbased stress reduction program. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, *31*, 23–33. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10865-007-9130-7
- Carpenter, J. K., Conroy, K., Gomez, A. F., Curren, L. C., & Hofmann, S. G. (2019). The relationship between trait mindfulness and affective symptoms: A meta-analysis of the five facet mindfulness questionnaire (FFMQ). *Clinical Psychology Review*, 74(101785), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2019.101785
- Cash, M., & Whittingham, K. (2010). What facets of mindfulness contribute to psychological well-being and depressive, anxious, and stress-related symptomatology? *Mindfulness*, *1*(3), 177–182. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-010-0023-4</u>
- Center for Collegiate Mental Health. (2021). 2021 Annual Report (p. 40). Penn State: CCMH. https://ccmh.psu.edu/assets/docs/2021-CCMH-Annual-Report.pdf
- Choe, E. Y., Jorgensen, A., & Sheffield, D. (2020). Does a natural environment enhance the effectiveness of Mindfulness-Based Stress Reduction (MBSR)? Examining the mental health and wellbeing, and nature connectedness benefits. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, 202(103886), 1–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2020.103886</u>
- Cohen, S., Karmarck, T., & Mermelstein, R. (1983). A global measure of perceived stress. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 24(4), 385–396. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2136404</u>
- Collins, L. M. (2018). *Optimization of Behavioral, Biobehavioral, and Biomedical Interventions: The Multiphase Optimization Strategy (MOST)*. Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-72206-1
- Collins, L., Murphy, S. A., & Strecher, V. (2007). The Multiphase Optimization Strategy (MOST) and the Sequential Multiple Assignment Randomized Trial (SMART): New methods for more potent eHealth interventions. *American Journal of Public Health*, 32(S5), S112–S118. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2007.01.022</u>
- Conley, C. S., Travers, L. V., & Bryant, F. B. (2013). Promoting psychosocial adjustment and stress management in first-year college students: The benefits of engagement in a psychosocial wellness seminar. *Journal of American College Health*, 61(2), 75–86. https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2012.754757
- Contreras, J. A., Edwards-Maddox, S., Hall, A., & Lee, M. A. (2020). Effects of reflective practice on baccalaureate nursing students' stress, anxiety and competency: An integrative review. *Worldviews on Evidence-Based Nursing*, 17(3), 239–245. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/wvn.12438</u>
- Cook, T. D. & Campbell, D. T. (1979). *Quasi-experimentation: Design & analysis issues for field settings*. Houghton Mifflin.
- Cookson, L. J. (2011). A definition for wildness. *Ecopsychology*, *3*(3), 187–193. https://doi.org/10.1089/eco.2011.0028
- Corey, M. S., Corey, G., & Corey, C. (2018). *Groups: Process and practice* (10th ed.). Cengage Learning.
- Coto-Lesmes, R., Fernandez-Rodriguez, C., & Gonzalez-Fernandez, S. (2020). Acceptance and commitment therapy in group format for anxiety and depression. A systematic review. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 263(15), 107–120.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2019.11.154

- Couper, M. P., Alexander, G. L., Zhang, N., Little, R. J. A., Maddy, N., Nowak, M. A., McClure, J. B., Calvi, J. J., Rolnick, S. J., Stopponi, M. A., & Johnson, C. C. (2010). Engagement and retention: Measuring breadth and depth of participant use of an online intervention. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, *12*(4), e52. <u>https://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.1430</u>
- Coventry, P. A., Brown, J. V. E., Pervin, J., Brabyn, S., Pateman, R., Breedvelt, J., Gilbody, S., Stancliffe, R., McEachan, R., & White, P. C. L. (2021). Nature-based outdoor activities for mental and physical health: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *SSM – Population Health*, *16*(100934), 1–14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmph.2021.100934</u>
- Crazy Creek. (2022). Crazy Creek: Perfecting "Just Sit There" Since 1987. https://www.crazycreek.com/
- Crowley, C., Kapitula, L. R., & Munk, D. (2022). Mindfulness, happiness, and anxiety in a sample of college students before and after taking a meditation course. *Journal of American College Health*, 70(2), 493–500.

https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2020.1754839

- Curtiss, J., & Klemanski, D. H. (2014). Factor analysis of the five facet mindfulness questionnaire in a heterogeneous clinical sample. *Journal of Psychopathology and Behavioral Assessment*, *36*(4), 683–694. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10862-014-9429-y
- Dalai Lama Center for Peace and Education. (2014, December 8). *Dan siegel: Name it to tame it* [Video]. YouTube. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ZcDLzppD4Jc</u>
- Davis, D. M., & Hayes, J. A. (2011). What are the benefits of mindfulness? A practice review of psychotherapy-related research. *Psychotherapy*, 48(2), 198–208. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0022062</u>

- Dawson, A. F., Anderson, J., Jones, P. B., Galante, J., Brown, W. W., Datta, B., Donald, J. N., Hong, K., & Allan, S. (2020). Mindfulness-based interventions for university students: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. *Applied Psychology: Health and Well-Being*, 12(2), 384–410. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/aphw.12188</u>
- de Bruin, E. I., Topper, M., Muskens, J. G. A. M., Bogels, S. M., & Kamphuis, J. H. (2012).
 Psychometric properties of the Five Facets Mindfulness Questionnaire (FFMQ) in a meditating and a non-meditating Sample. *Assessment*, *19*(2), 187–197.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/1073191112446654
- Derogatis, L. R. (2001). Brief Symptom Inventory (BSI-18): Administration, scoring and procedures manual. NCS Pearson.
- Desrosiers, A., Klemanski, D. H., & Nolen-Hoeksema, S. (2013). Mapping mindfulness facets onto dimensions of anxiety and depression. *Behavior Therapy*, 44(3), 373–384. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beth.2013.02.001
- Desrosiers, A., Vine, V., Curtiss, J., & Klemanski, D. H. (2014). Observing nonreactively: A conditional process model linking mindfulness facets, cognitive emotion regulation strategies, and depression and anxiety symptoms. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *165*, 31–37. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2014.04.024</u>
- Dillman-Hasso, N. (2020). When the nature of 'nature' is inconsistent: Evaluating the natural environment in attention restoration theory. *PsyArXiv*.

https://doi.org/10.31234/osf.io/w36rg

Djernis, D., Lerstrup, I., Poulsen, D., Stigsdotter, U., Dahlgaard, J., & O'Toole, M. (2019). A systematic review and meta-analysis of nature-based mindfulness: Effects of moving mindfulness training into an outdoor natural setting. *International Journal of*

Environmental Research and Public Health, 16(17), 3202.

https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16173202

Djernis, D., O'Toole, M. S., Fjorback, L. O., Svenningsen, H., Mehlsen, M. Y., Stigsdotter, U., & Dahlgaard, J. (2021). A short mindfulness retreat for students to reduce stress and promote self-compassion: Pilot randomised controlled trial exploring both an indoor and a natural outdoor retreat setting. *Healthcare*, 9(7), 910.

https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare9070910

- Duffy, M. E., Twenge, J. M., & Joiner, T. E. (2019). Trends in mood and anxiety symptoms and suicide-related outcomes among U.S. undergraduates, 2007–2018: Evidence from two national surveys. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 65(5), 590–598. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2019.04.033</u>
- Dusenbury, L., & Hansen, W. B. (2004). Pursuing the course from research to practice. *Prevention Science*, 5(1), 55–59. <u>https://doi.org/10.1023/b:prev.0000013982.20860.19</u>

Emerson, R. W. (1836). Nature. James Munroe and Company.

- Fawcett, E., Neary, M., Ginsburg, R., & Cornish, P. (2020). Comparing the effectiveness of individual and group therapy for students with symptoms of anxiety and depression: A randomized pilot study. *Journal of American College Health*, 68(4), 430–437. https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2019.1577862
- Felsten, G. (2009). Where to take a study break on the college campus: An attention restoration theory perspective. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 29(1), 160–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2008.11.006

- Foellmer, J., Kistemann, T., & Anthonj, C. (2021). Academic greenspace and well-being—Can campus landscape be therapeutic? Evidence from a german university. *Wellbeing, Space* and Society, 2(100003), 1–19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wss.2020.100003</u>
- Frantz, S. A. (2013). *Mindfulness-based interventions and processes of change: A conceptual model for clinicians*. Wright State University.
- Gao, D., Xiang, Q., Lu, G., Tong, J., Jiang, W., Yu, X., Wang, R., Lv, Z., & Li, D. (2022).
 Evaluation and analysis of anxiety and depression symptoms for college students during
 COVID-19 pandemic. BMC Psychology, 10(227), 1 9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40359022-00934-1
- Gladding, S. T. (1994). Effective group counseling. Eric Digest, 1-2.
- Glenn, D., Golinelli, D., Rose, R. D., Roy-Byrne, P., Stein, M. B., Sullivan, G., Bystritksy, A., & Sherbourne, C. (2013). Who gets the most out of cognitive behavioral therapy for anxiety disorders? The role of treatment dose and patient engagement. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *81*(4), 639–649. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0033403</u>
- Goldberg, S. B., Wielgosz, J., Dahl, C., Schuyler, B., MacCoon, D. S., Rosenkranz, M., Lutz, A.,
 Sebranek, C. A., & Davidson, R. J. (2016). Does the Five Facet Mindfulness
 Questionnaire measure what we think it does? Construct validity evidence from an active controlled randomized clinical trial. *Psychological Assessment*, 28(8), 1009–

1014. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/pas0000233</u>

- Grossman, P., Niemann, L., Schmidt, S., & Walach, H. (2004). Mindfulness-based stress reduction and health benefits: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 57(1), 35–43. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-3999(03)00573-7</u>
- Gu, J., Strauss, C., Bond, R., & Cavanagh, K. (2015). How do mindfulness-based cognitive

therapy and mindfulness-based stress reduction improve mental health and wellbeing? A systematic review and meta-analysis of mediation studies. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *37*, 1–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2015.01.006</u>

- Gu, J., Strauss, C., Crane, C., Barnhofer, T., Karl, A., Cavanagh, K., & Kuyken, W. (2016).
 Examining the factor structure of the 39-item and 15-item versions of the five Facet mindfulness questionnaire before and after mindfulness-based cognitive therapy for people with recurrent depression. *Psychological Assessment*, 28(7), 791–802.
 https://doi.org/10.1037/pas0000263
- Gustafsson, P. E., Szczepanski, A., Nelson, N., & Gustafsson, P. A. (2012). Effects of an outdoor education intervention on the mental health of schoolchildren. *Journal of Adventure Education and Outdoor Learning*, 12(1), 63–79.

https://doi.org/10.1080/14729679.2010.532994

- Haddad, J. M., Macenski, C., Mosier-Mills, A., Hibara, A., Kester, K., Schneider, M., Conrad, R.
 C., & Liu, C. H. (2021). The impact of social media on college mental health during the
 COVID-19 pandemic: A multinational review of the existing literature. *Current Psychiatry Reports*, 23(11), 1–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11920-021-01288-y</u>
- Haikalis, M., Doucette, H., Meisel, M. K., Birch, K., & Barnett, N. P. (2022). Changes in college student anxiety and depression from pre- to during-COVID-19: Perceived stress, academic challenges, loneliness, and positive perceptions. *Emerging Adulthood*, *10*(2), 534–545. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/21676968211058516</u>

- Hamza, C. A., Ewing, L., Heath, N. L., & Goldstein, A. L. (2021). When social isolation is nothing new: A longitudinal study on psychological distress during COVID-19 among university students with and without preexisting mental health concerns. *Canadian Psychology/Psychologie Canadienne*, 62(1), 20–30. https://doi.org/10.1037/cap0000255
- Handley, M. A., Lyles, C., McCulloch, C., & Catamanchi, A. (2018). Selecting and improving quasi-experimental designs in effectiveness and implementation research. *Annual Review* of Public Health, 39(1), 5–25. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-publhealth-040617-</u> 014128
- Hanley, A. W., Derringer, S. A., & Hanley, R. T. (2017). Dispositional mindfulness may be associated with deeper connections with nature. *Ecopsychology*, 9(4), 225–231. https://doi.org/10.1089/eco.2017.0018
- Hansen, W. B., Fleming, C. B., & Scheier, L. M. (2019). Self-reported engagement in a drug prevention program: Individual and classroom effects on proximal and behavioral outcomes. *The Journal of Primary Prevention*, 40, 5–34. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10935-018-00532-1</u>
- Harper, N. J., Fernee, C. R., & Gabrielsen, L. E. (2021). Nature's role in outdoor therapies: An umbrella review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *18*(10), 1–13. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18105117</u>
- Harris, A. D., McGregor, J., Perencevich, E. N., Furuno, J. P., Zhu, J., Peterson, D. E., & Finkelstein, J. (2006). The use and interpretation of quasi-experimental studies in medical informatics. *Journal of the American Medical Informatics Association: JAMIA*, 13(1), 16–23. <u>https://doi.org/10.1197/jamia.M1749</u>

- Hartig, T., Korpela, K., Evans, G., & Garling, T. (1997). A measure of restorative quality in environments. *Scandanavian Housing and Planning Research*, *14*(4), 175–194.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/02815739708730435
- Hayes, S. C., Luoma, J. B., Bond, F. W., Masuda, A., & Lillis, J. (2006). Acceptance and commitment therapy: Model, processes and outcomes. *Behaviour Reserach and Therapy*, 44(1), 1–25. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2005.06.006</u>
- Hayes, S. C., Strosahl, K. D., & Wilson, K. G. (1999). Acceptance and commitment therapy: An experiential approach to behavior change. Guildford Press.
- Hazlett-Stevens, H., & Oren, Y. (2017). Effectiveness of mindfulness-based stress reduction
 bibliotherapy: A preliminary randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*,
 73(6), 626–637. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jclp.22370</u>
- Hefner, J., & Eisenberg, D. (2009). Social support and mental health among college students. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 79(4), 491–499. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0016918</u>
- Heppner, W. L., Spears, C. A., Vidrine, J. I., & Wetter, D. W. (2015). Mindfulness and Emotion Regulation. In *Handbook of Mindfulness and Self-Regulation* (pp. 107–120). Springer Science & Business Media.
- Herzog, T. R., Maguire, C. P., & Nebel, M. B. (2003). Assessing the restorative components of environments. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 23(2), 159–170. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0272-4944(02)00113-5</u>
- Hill, C. L. M., & Updegraff, J. A. (2012). Mindfulness and its relationship to emotional regulation. *Emotion*, 12(1), 81–90. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0026355</u>

- Hofmann, S. G., & Gomez, A. F. (2017). Mindfulness-based interventions for anxiety and depression. *Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, 40(4), 739–749.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psc.2017.08.008
- Hofmann, S. G., Sawyer, A. T., Witt, A. A., & Oh, D. (2010). The effect of mindfulness-based therapy on anxiety and depression: A meta-analytic review. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 78(2), 169–183. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0018555</u>
- Holt, E. W., Lombard, Q. K., Best, N., Smiley-Smith, S., & Quinn, J. E. (2019). Active and passive use of green space, health, and well-being amongst university students. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *16*(3), 1–13.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16030424
- Howarth, A., Smith, J. G., Perkins-Porras, L., & Ussher, M. (2019). Effects of brief mindfulnessbased interventions on health-related outcomes: A systematic review. *Mindfulness*, 10, 1957–1968. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-019-01163-1
- Howell, A. J., Dopko, R. L., & Passmore, H.-A. (2011). Nature connectedness: Associations with well-being and mindfulness. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 51(2), 166–171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2011.03.037
- Howell, A. J., & Passmore, H.-A. (2013). The nature of happiness: Nature affiliation and mental well-being. In *Mental well-being: International contributions to the study of positive mental health* (1st ed.). Springer Science & Business Media.
- Hoyt, L. T., Cohen, A. K., Dull, B., Castro, E. M., & Yazdani, N. (2021). "Constant stress has become the new normal": Stress and Anxiety inequalities among U.S. college students in the time of COVID-19. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 68, 270–276. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2020.10.030

- Ibes, D. C., & Forestell, C. A. (2022). The role of campus greenspace and meditation on college students' mood disturbance. *Journal of American College Health*, 70(1), 99–106. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2020.1726926</u>
- Ibes, D., Hirama, I., & Schuyler, C. (2018). Greenspace ecotherapy interventions: The stressreduction potential of green micro-breaks integrating nature connection and mind-body skills. *Ecopsychology*, 10(3), 137–150. <u>https://doi.org/10.1089/eco.2018.0024</u>

James, W. (1892). Psychology: The briefer course. New York. Holt

- Janssen, M., Heerkens, Y., Kuijer, W., van der Heijden, B., & Engels, J. (2018). Effects of Mindfulness-Based Stress Reduction on employees' mental health: A systematic review. *PLoS One*, 13(1), e0191332. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0191332</u>
- Jimenez, M. P., DeVille, N. V., Elliot, E. G., Schiff, J. E., Wilt, G. E., Hart, J. E., & James, P. (2021). Associations between nature exposure and health: A review of the evidence. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18(9), 4790. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18094790</u>
- Jo, H., Song, C., Ikei, H., Enomoto, S., Kobayashi, H., & Miyazaki, Y. (2019). Physiological and psychological effects of forest and urban sounds using high-resolution sound sources.
 International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, *16*(15), 1–13.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16152649
- Jones, P. J., Park, S. Y., & Lefevor, G. T. (2018). Contemporary college student anxiety: The role of academic distress, financial stress, and support. *Journal of College Counseling*, 21(3), 252–264. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jocc.12107</u>

- Joye, Y., & Dewitte, S. (2018). Nature's broken path to restoration: A critical look at Attention Restoration Theory. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, *59*, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2018.08.006
- Kabat-Zinn, J. (1982). An outpatient program in behavioral medicine for chronic pain patients based on the practice of mindfulness meditation: Theoretical considerations and preliminary results. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, 4(1), 33–47.

https://doi.org/10.1016/0163-8343(82)90026-3

- Kabat-Zinn, J. (1994). Wherever you go, there you are: Mindfulness meditation in everyday life. Hyperion.
- Kabat-Zinn, J. (2003a). Mindfulness-based interventions in context: Past, present, and future. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, 10(2), 144–156. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/clipsy.bpg016</u>
- Kabat-Zinn, J. (2003b). Mindfulness-based stress reduction (MBSR). *Constructivism in the Human Science*, 8(2), 73–83.
- Kaplan, S. (1993). The role of natural environment aesthetics in the restorative experience. In *Managing urban and high-use recreation settings* (1st ed., pp. 46–49). Forest Service, USDA.
- Kaplan, S. (1995). The restorative benefits of nature: Toward an integrative framework. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 15(3), 169–182. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0272-4944(95)90001-2</u>
- Kaplan, S. (2001). Meditation, restoration, and the management of mental fatigue. *Environment* and Behavior, 33(4), 480–506. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/00139160121973106</u>

- Kaplan, R., & Kaplan, S. (1989). *The experience of nature: A psychological perspective*.Cambridge University Press.
- Karing, C., & Beelman, A. (2021). Evaluating the implementation and effectiveness of a lowdose mindfulness-based intervention in a student sample: A randomized controlled trial. *Mindfulness*, 12, 1438–1450. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-021-01613-9</u>
- Keenan, R., Lumber, R., Richardson, M., & Sheffield, D. (2021). Three good things in nature: A nature-based positive psychological intervention to improve mood and well-being for depression and anxiety. *Journal of Public Mental Health*, 20(4), 243–250. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/jpmh-02-2021-0029</u>
- Keles, B., McCrae, N., & Grealish, A. (2020). A systematic review: The influence of social media on depression, anxiety and psychological distress in adolescents. *International Journal of Adolescence and Youth*, 25(1), 79–93.

https://doi.org/10.1080/02673843.2019.1590851

- Keniger, L. E., Gaston, K. J., Irvine, K. N., & Fuller, R. A. (2013). What are the benefits of interacting with nature? *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 10(3), 913–935. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph10030913</u>
- Kirwin, M., Harper, N. J., Young, T., & Itzvan, I. (2019). Mindful adventures: A pilot study of the outward bound mindfulness program. *Journal of Outdoor and Environmental Education*, 22(1), 75–90.
- Kotera, Y., Richardson, M., & Sheffield, D. (2022). Effects of shinrin-yoku (forest bathing) and nature therapy on mental health: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction*, 20, 337–361. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11469-020-00363-4</u>

- Kroenke, K., Spitzer, R. L., Williams, J. B. W., Monahan, P. O., & Lowe, B. (2007). Anxiety disorders in primary care: Prevalence, impairment, comorbidity, and detection. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, *146*(5), 317–325. <u>https://doi.org/10.7326/0003-4819-146-5-</u> 200703060-00004
- Lackey, N. Q., Tysor, D. A., McNay, G. D., Joyner, L., Baker, K. H., & Hodge, C. (2021).
 Mental health benefits of nature-based recreation: A systematic review. *Annals of Leisure Research*, 24(3), 373–393. https://doi.org/10.1080/11745398.2019.1655459
- Lakens, D. (2013). Calculating and reporting effect sizes to facilitate cumulative science: a practical primer for t-tests and ANOVAs. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 4, 863. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00863
- Leavell, M. A., Leiferman, J. A., Gascon, M., Braddick, F., Gonzalez, J. C., & Litt, J. S. (2019). Nature-based social prescribing in urban settings to improve social connectedness and mental well-being: A review. *Current Environmental Health Reports*, 6, 297–308. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40572-019-00251-7</u>
- Lee, J., Jeong, H. J., & Kim, S. (2021). Stress, anxiety, and depression among undergraduate students during the COVID-19 pandemic and their use of mental health services. *Innovative Higher Education*, 1–20. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10755-021-09552-y</u>
- Lee, J., Park, B.-J., Tsunetsugu, Y., Kagawa, T., & Miyazaki, Y. (2009). Restorative effects of viewing real forest landscapes, based on a comparison with urban landscapes. *Scandanavian Journal of Forest Research*, 24(3), 227–234.

https://doi.org/10.1080/02827580902903341

Lee, J.-Y., Lee, M.-S., Ku, J.-H., Oh, K.-O., & Miyazaki, Y. (2011). Evidence-based field research on health benefits of urban green area. *Journal of the Korean Institute of Landscape Architecture*, 39(5), 111–118. <u>https://doi.org/10.9715/KILA.2011.39.5.111</u>

Lennox, J. G. (2002). Aristotle: On the parts of animals I-IV. Claredon Press.

- Lenz, A. S. (2015). Using single-case research designs to demonstrate evidence for counseling practices. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 93(4), 387–393. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jcad.12036</u>
- Lenz, A. S. (2020). Estimating and reporting clinical significance in counseling research:
 Inferences based on percent improvement. *Measurement and Evaluation in Counseling* and Development: The Official Publication of the Association for Measurement and Evaluation in Counseling and Development, 53(4), 289–296.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/07481756.2020.1784758
- Levin, M. E., Haeger, J. A., Pierce, B. G., & Twohig, M. P. (2017). Web-based acceptance and commitment therapy for mental health problems in college students: A randomized controlled trial. *Behavior Modification*, 41(1), 141–162.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0145445516659645

Levin, M. E., Krafft, J., Hicks, E. T., Pierce, B., & Twohig, M. P. (2020). A randomized dismantling trial of the open and engaged components of acceptance and commitment therapy in an online intervention for distressed college students. *Behaviour Reserach and Therapy*, *126*(103557). <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2020.103557</u> Lewis, O., Ohrt, J., Toomey, T. M., Linich, K., Wymer, B., & Newton, T. (2022). A systematic review of nature-based counseling interventions to promote mental health and wellness. *Journal of Mental Health Counseling*, 44(3), 191–208.

https://doi.org/10.17744/mehc.44.3.01

Linehan, M. M. (1993). *Cognitive-behavioral treatment of borderline personality disorder*. The Guildford Press.

Linehan, M. M. (2014). DBT Skills Training Manual (Second). The Guildford Press.

- Linnan, L., & Steckler, A. (2002). Chapter 1: Process Evaluation for Public Health Interventions and Research. In *Process Evaluation for Public Health Interventions and Research* (1st ed., pp. 1–23). Jossey-Bass.
- Lipson, S. K., Lattie, E. G., & Eisenberg, D. (2019). Increased rates of mental health service utilization by U.S. college students: 10-Year population-level trends (2007–2017).
 Psychiatric Services, 70(1), 60–63. <u>https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201800332</u>
- Lothes II, J. E., & Mochrie, K. (2017). The "What" and "Hows" of mindfulness: Using DBT's mindfulness skills to reduce test anxiety. *Building Healthy Academic Communities Journal*, *1*(2), 10–20. <u>https://doi.org/10.18061/bhac.v1i2.6029</u>
- Lothes II, J., Mochrie, K., Wilson, M., & Hakan, R. (2021). The effect of dbt-informed mindfulness skills (what and how skills) and mindfulness-based stress reduction practices on test anxiety in college students: A mixed design study. *Current Psychology*, 40, 2764–2777. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12144-019-00207-y</u>

- Lovell, R., Depledge, M., & Maxwell, S. (2018). Health and the natural environment: A review of evidence, policy, practice and opportunities for the future. European Centre for Environment & Human Health. University of Exeter: Medical School. https://ore.exeter.ac.uk/repository/handle/10871/36923
- Lovibond, S.H. & Lovibond, P.F., (1995). Manual for the Depression Anxiety Stress Scales. Psychology Foundation, Sydney, NSW
- Lowe, B., Decker, O., Muller, S., Brahler, E., Schellberg, D., Herzog, W., & Herzberg, P. Y. (2008). Validation and standardization of the generalized anxiety disorder screener (GAD-7) in the general population. *Medical Care*, 46(3), 266–274.
 https://doi.org/10.1097/MLR.0b013e318160d093
- Lucke, C., Braumandl, S., Becker, B., Moeller, S., Custal, C., Philipsen, A., & Muller, H. H. O. (2019). Effects of nature-based mindfulness training on resilience/symptom load in professionals with high work-related stress-levels: Findings from the WIN-Study. *Mental Illness*, 11(2), 20–24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/MIJ-10-2019-0001</u>
- Macaulay, R., Lee, K., Johnson, K., & Williams, K. (2022). Mindful engagement, psychological restoration, and connection with nature in constrained nature experiences. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, 217(104263), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2021.104263
- MacDonald, H. Z. (2021). Associations of five facets of mindfulness with self-regulation in college students. *Psychological Reports*, *124*(3), 1202–1219.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0033294120937438

Macgowan, M. J., & Newman, F. L. (2005). Factor structure of the Group Engagement Measure. *Social Work Research*, 29(2), 107–118. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/swr/29.2.107</u>

- Maddock, J. E., Suess, C., Bratman, G. N., Smock, C., Kellstedt, D., Gustat, J., Perry, C. K., & Kaczynski, A. T. (2022). Development and validation of self-efficacy and intention measures for spending time in nature. *BMC Psychology*, *10*(51), 1–11.
 https://doi.org/10.1186/s40359-022-00764-1
- Maller, C., Townsend, M., Pryor, A., Brown, P., & St Leger, L. (2006). Healthy nature healthy people: "contact with nature" as an upstream health promotion intervention for populations. *Health Promotion International*, 21(1), 45–54.

https://doi.org/10.1093/heapro/dai032

Marchand, W. R. (2012). Mindfulness-based stress reduction, mindfulness-based cognitive therapy, and zen meditation for depression, anxiety, pain, and psychological distress. *Journal of Psychiatric Practice*, *18*(4), 233–252.

https://doi.org/10.1097/01.pra.0000416014.53215.86

- Martin, C. C. (2022). Why do college counselors perceive anxiety as increasing? A semistructured examination of five causes. *Journal of College Student Psychotherapy*, *36*(1), 23–48. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/87568225.2020.1753611</u>
- Martyn, P., & Brymer, E. (2016). The relationship between nature relatedness and anxiety. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 21(7), 1436–1445.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105314555169

Mason, V., McIntosh, M., National Wildlife Federation, & Princeton Survey Research Associates. (2002). *State of the campus environment: A national report card on environmental performance and sustainability in higher education: A national wildlife federation report*. National Wildlife Federation.

- Maund, P. R., Irvine, K. N., Reeves, J., Strong, E., Cromie, R., Dallimer, M., & Davies, Z. G. (2019). Wetlands for wellbeing: Piloting a nature-based health intervention for management of anxiety and depression. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 16(22), 4413. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16224413</u>
- Mayer, F. S., & Frantz, C. M. (2004). The connectedness to nature scale: A measure of individuals' feeling in community with nature. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 24(4), 503–511. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvp.2004.10.001</u>
- McFarland, A. L., Waliczek, T. M., & Zajicek, J. M. (2008). The relationship between student use of campus green spaces and perceptions of quality of life. *HortTechnology*, 18(2), 232–238. <u>https://doi.org/10.21273/HORTTECH.18.2.232</u>
- Medvedev, O. N., Norden, P. A., Krageloh, C. U., & Siegert, R. J. (2018). Investigating unique contributions of dispositional mindfulness facets to depression, anxiety, and stress in general and student populations. *Mindfulness*, 9, 1757–1767. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-018-0917-0
- Mellalieu, S. D., Hanton, S., & Jones, G. (2003). Emotional labeling and competitive anxiety in preparation and competition. *The Sport Psychologist*, 17(2), 157–174. <u>https://doi.org/10.1123/tsp.17.2.157</u>
- Meredith, G. R., Rakow, D. A., Eldermire, E. R. B., Madsen, C. G., Shelley, S. P., & Sachs, N.
 A. (2019). Minimum time dose in nature to positively impact the mental health of college-aged students, and how to measure it: A scoping review. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *10*, 2942. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.02942</u>

- Miller, C. J., Smith, S. N., & Pugatch, M. (2020). Experimental and quasi-experimental designs in implementation research. *Psychiatry Research*, 283(112452), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2019.06.027
- Mofatteh, M. (2021). Risk factors associated with stress, anxiety, and depression among university undergraduate students. *AIMS Public Health*, 8(1), 36–65. https://doi.org/10.3934/publichealth.2021004
- Moskow, D. M., Lipson, S. K., & Thompson, M. C. (2022). Anxiety and suicidality in the college student population. *Journal of American College Health*, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2022.2060042
- Mossman, S. A., Luft, M. J., Schroeder, H. K., Varney, S. T., Fleck, D. E., Barzman, D. H., Gilman, R., DelBello, M. P., & Strawn, J. R. (n.d.). The Generalized Anxiety Disorder 7item (GAD-7) scale in adolescents with generalized anxiety disorder: Signal detection and validation. *Annals of Clinical Psychiatry: Official Journal of the American Academy of Clinical Psychiatrists*, 29(4), 227-234A.
- Muhomba, M., Chugani, C. D., Uliaszek, A. A., & Kannan, D. (2017). Distress tolerance skills for college students: A pilot investigation of a brief DBT group skills training program. *Journal of College Student Psychotherapy*, *31*(3), 247–256. https://doi.org/10.1080/87568225.2017.1294469

Muir, J. (1901). Our national parks. Houghton Mifflin & Co.

Mull, A. A., Cleveland, C., Robinette, R., & Dixon, L. H. (2020). Pathways: An innovation in the delivery of college counseling services. *Journal of College Student Psychotherapy*, 34(1), 40–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/87568225.2018.1523698</u>

- Mygind, L., Kjeldsted, E., Hartmeyer, R., Mygind, E., Bolling, M., & Bentsen, P. (2019).
 Mental, physical and social health benefits of immersive nature-experience for children and adolescents: A systematic review and quality assessment of the evidence. *Health & Place*, 58, 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2019.05.014
- Naor, L., & Mayseless, O. (2021). The art of working with nature in nature-based therapies. Journal of Experiential Education, 44(2), 184–202.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1053825920933639

National Center for Education Statistics. (2022). Postbaccalaureate Enrollment. *Condition of Education*. U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education Sciences.

https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator/chb.

- Neilson, B., Craig, C., Travis, A., & Klein, M. (2019). A review of the limitations of Attention Restoration Theory and the importance of its future research for the improvement of well-being in urban living. *Visions for Sustainability*, *11*, 59–67.
 https://doi.org/10.13135/2384-8677/3323
- Nejade, R., Grace, D., & Bowman, L. R. (2022). Enabling health outcomes of nature-based interventions: A systematic scoping review. *BioRxiv*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2022.03.16.22272412</u>
- Nguyen, J., & Brymer, E. (2018). Nature-based guided imagery as an intervention for state anxiety. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *9*(1858), 1–10.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.01858

Nguyen, K. H., Irvine, S., Epstein, R., Allen, J. D., & Corlin, L. (2021). Prior COVID-19 infection, mental health, food and financial insecurity, and association with COVID-19 vaccination coverage and intent among college-aged young adults, US, 2021. *Preventing* *Chronic Disease: Public Health Research, Practice, and Policy, 18*(E101), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.5888/pcd18.210260

- Niles, A. N., Craske, M. G., Lieberman, M. D., & Hur, C. (2015). Affect labeling enhances exposure effectiveness for public speaking anxiety. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 68, 27–36. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2015.03.004</u>
- Nisbet, E. K., Zelenski, J. M., & Grandpierre, Z. (2019). Mindfulness in nature enhances connectedness and mood. *Ecopsychology*, 11(2), 81–91. https://doi.org/10.1089/eco.2018.0061
- Nisbet, E. K., Zelenski, J. M., & Murphy, S. A. (2009). The nature relatedness scale: Linking individuals' connection with nature to environmental concern and behavior. *Environment* and Behavior, 41(5), 715–740. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916508318748</u>
- Olendzki, A. (2015). Buddhist psychology: A work in process. In *Freud and the Buddha: The couch and the Cushion*. Taylor & Francis Group.Orsmond, G. I., & Cohn, E. S. (2015).
- The distinctive features of a feasibility study: Objectives and guiding questions. OTJR:

Occupation, Participation, and Health, 35(3), 169–177.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1539449215578649

Oswalt, S. B., Lederer, A. M., Chestnut-Steich, K., Day, C., Halbritter, A., & Ortiz, D. (2020). Trends in college students' mental health diagnoses and utilization of services, 2009– 2015. *Journal of American College Health*, 68(1), 41–51.

https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2018.1515748

Overbey, T. A., Diekmann, F., & Lekies, K. S. (2021). Nature-based interventions for vulnerable youth: A scoping review. *International Journal of Environmental Health Research*, 1–39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09603123.2021.1998390</u>

- Owens, M., & Bunce, H. L. I. (2022a). Nature-based meditation, rumination and mental wellbeing. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 19(15), 9118. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19159118</u>
- Owens, M., & Bunce, H. L. I. (2022b). The potential for outdoor nature-based interventions in the treatment and prevention of depression. *Frontiers in Psychology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.740210</u>
- Parcover, J., Coiro, M. J., Finglass, E., & Barr, E. (2018). Effects of a brief mindfulness based group intervention on college students. *Journal of College Student Psychotherapy*, 32(4), 312–329. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/87568225.2017.1407722</u>
- Park, B. J., Tsunetsugu, Y., Kasetani, T., Kagawa, T., & Miyazaki, Y. (2010). The physiological effects of Shinrin-yoku (taking in the forest atmosphere or forest bathing): Evidence from field experiments in 24 forests across Japan. *Environmental Health and Preventive Medicine*, 15(1), 18–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12199-009-0086-9</u>
- Parkerson, H. A., Thibodeau, M. A., Brandt, C. P., Zvolensky, M. J., & Asmundson, G. J. G. (2015). Cultural-based biases of the GAD-7. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 31, 38–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2015.01.005
- Peltz, J. S., Bodenlos, J. S., Kingery, J. N., & Rogge, R. (2021). The role of financial strain in college students' work hours, sleep, and mental health. *Journal of American College Health*, 69(6), 577–584. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2019.1705306</u>
- Perski, O., Blandford, A., Garnett, C., Crane, D., West, R., & Michie, S. (2020). A self-report measure of engagement with digital behavior change interventions (DBCIs):
 Development and psychometric evaluation of the "DBCI Engagement Scale." *Translational Behavioral Medicine*, 10(1), 267–277. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/tbm/ibz039</u>

- Petrocchi, N., & Ottaviani, C. (2016). Mindfulness facets distinctively predict depressive symptoms after two years: The mediating role of rumination. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 93, 92–96. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2015.08.017</u>
- Pisalski, D., Bichlmeier, C., Hierhager, M., Stein, C., & Zaudig, M. (2020). Influencing the affective state and attention restoration in vr-supported psychotherapy. IEEE Conference on Computational Intelligence and Games (CIG), 646–649.

https://doi.org/10.1109/CoG47356.2020.9231658

- Pistorello, J., Fruzzetti, A. E., MacLane, C., & Gallop, R. (2012). Dialectical behavior therapy
 (DBT) applied to college students: A randomized clinical trial. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 80(6), 982–994. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0029096</u>
- Plummer, F., Manea, L., Trepel, D., & McMillan, D. (2016). Screening for anxiety disorders with the GAD-7 and GAD-2: A systemic review and diagnostic metaanalysis. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, 39, 24–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2015.11.005</u>
- Primack, B. A., Shensa, A., Escobar-Viera, C. G., Barrett, E. L., Sidani, J. E., Colditz, J. B., & James, A. E. (2017). Use of multiple social media platforms and symptoms of depression and anxiety: A nationally-representative study among U.S. young adults. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 69, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2016.11.013
- Public Law 88-577. (1964). *The wilderness act*. 16 United States Code, 1131-1136, 88th Congress, 2nd Session, 1964.
- Rakow, D. A., & Eells, G. T. (2019). *Nature Rx: Improving College-Student Mental Health*. Cornell University Press.

- Rakow, D. A., & Ibes, D. C. (2022). Campus Nature Rx: How investing in nature interventions benefits college students. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *13*(960370), 1–4. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.960370
- Reese, R. F., & Myers, J. E. (2012). EcoWellness: The missing factor in holistic wellness models. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 90(4), 400–406. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6676.2012.00050.x
- Reese, R. F., Myers, J. E., Lewis, T. F., & Willse, J. T. (2015). Construction and initial validation of the reese ecowellness inventory. *International Journal for the Advancement* of Counselling, 37(2), 124–142. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10447-014-9232-1</u>
- Richardson, J. T. E. (2011). Eta squared and partial eta squared as measures of effect size in educational research. *Educational Research Review*, 6(2), 135–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2010.12.001
- Roberti, J. W., Harrington, L. N., & Storch, E. A. (2006). Further psychometric support for the 10-item version of the perceived stress scale. *Journal of College Counseling*, *9*(2), 135 –147. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2161-1882.2006.tb00100.x</u>
- Romo, E., & Jacobo, S. (2020). 2019 your first college year survey (p. 4). https://heri.ucla.edu/briefs/YFCY/YFCY-2019-Brief.pdf

Roszak, T. (1992). The voice of the earth: An exploration of ecopsychology. Phanes Press, Inc.

Rudkin, E., Medvedev, O. N., & Siegert, R. J. (2018). The Five-Facet Mindfulness
 Questionnaire: Why the observing subscale does not predict psychological symptoms.
 Mindfulness, 9(1), 230–242. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-017-0766-2

- Russell, K. C. (2006). Brat camp, boot camp, or? Exploring wilderness therapy program theory. *Journal of Adventure Education and Outdoor Learning*, 6(1), 51–67. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14729670685200741</u>
- Russell, K. C., & Farnum, J. (2004). A concurrent model of the wilderness therapy process. *Journal of Adventure Education and Outdoor Learning*, 4(1), 39–55. https://doi.org/10.1080/14729670485200411
- Russell, K. C., Gillis, H. L. "Lee," & Heppner, W. (2016). An examination of mindfulness-based experiences through adventure in substance use disorder treatment for young adult males:
 A pilot study. *Mindfulness*, 7(2), 320–328. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-015-0441-4</u>
- Russell, K. C., Gillis, H. L., & Lewis, G. (2008). A five-year follow-up of a survey of north american outdoor behavioral healthcare programs. *Journal of Experiential Education*, *31*(1), 55–77. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/105382590803100106</u>
- Sadowski, I., Boke, N., Mettler, J., Heath, N., & Khoury, B. (2020). Naturally mindful? The role of mindfulness facets in the relationship between nature relatedness and subjective wellbeing. *Current Psychology*, 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12144-020-01056-w
- Salimi, N., Gere, B., Talley, W., & Irioogbe, B. (2021). College students mental health challenges: Concerns and considerations in the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of College Student Psychotherapy*, 1–13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/87568225.2021.1890298</u>
- Schuling, R., van Herpen, N., de Nooij, R., de Groot, W. T., & Speckens, A. (2018). Silent in nature: Factors enabling improvement in a mindful walking retreat in nature of people with psychological symptoms. *Ecopsychology*, 10(2), 77–86.

https://doi.org/10.1089/eco.2017.0045

- Schumer, M. C., Lindsay, E. K., & Creswell, J. D. (2018). Brief mindfulness training for negative affectivity: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 86(7), 569–583. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/ccp0000324</u>
- Segal, Z. V., Williams, J. M. G., & Teasdale, J. D. (2013). *Mindfulness-based cognitive therapy* for depression (2nd ed.). Guildford Press.
- Segall, S. R. (2003). *Encountering Buddhism: Western Psychology and Buddhist Teachings*. State University of New York Press.
- Seitz, C. M., Reese, R. F., Strack, R. W., Frantz, S., & West, B. (2014). Identifying and improving green spaces on a college campus: A photovoice study. *Ecopsychology*, 6(2), 98–108. <u>https://doi.org/10.1089/eco.2013.0103</u>
- Shanahan, D. F., Astell-Burt, T., Barber, E. A., Brymer, E., Cox, D. T. C., Dean, J., Depledge,
 M., Fuller, R. A., Hartig, T., Irvine, K. N., Jones, A., Kikillus, H., Lovell, R., Mitchell,
 R., Niemelä, J., Nieuwenhuijsen, M., Pretty, J., Townsend, M., van Heezik, Y., ...
 Gaston, K. J. (2019). Nature-based interventions for improving health and wellbeing: The
 purpose, the people and the outcomes. *Sports*, 7(6), 141.

https://doi.org/10.3390/sports7060141

- Shanahan, D. F., Lin, B. B., Bush, R., Gaston, K. J., Dean, J. H., Barber, E., & Fuller, R. A. (2015). Toward improved public health outcomes from urban nature. *American Journal* of Public Health, 105(3), 470–477. <u>https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2014.302324</u>
- Shapiro, S. L., Carlson, L. E., Astin, J. A., & Freedman, B. (2006). Mechanisms of mindfulness. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 62(3), 373–386. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jclp.20237</u>

- Sharma, M., & Rush, S. E. (2014). Mindfulness-based stress reduction as a stress management intervention for healthy individuals: A systematic review. *Journal of Evidenced-Based Integrative Medicine*, 19(4), 271–286. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2156587214543143</u>
- Shonin, E., Van Gordon, W., & Singh, N. (2015). Buddhist Foundations of Mindfulness. Springer International Publishing.
- Short, C. E., Desmet, A., Woods, C., Williams, S. L., Maher, C., Middelweerd, A., Muller, A. M., Wark, P. A., Vandelanotte, C., Poppe, L., Hingle, M. D., & Crutzen, R. (2018).
 Measuring engagement in eHealth and mHealth behavior change interventions:
 Viewpoint of methodologies. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 20(1), e292.
 https://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.9397
- Siegel, D. J., & Bryson, T. P. (2015). *The whole-brain child workbook: Practical exercises, worksheets, and activities to nurture developing minds.* PESI Publishing & Media.
- Siegling, A. B., & Petrides, K. V. (2016). Zeroing in on mindfulness facets: Similarities, validity, and dimensionality across three independent measures. *PLoS One*, 1–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0153073</u>
- Sirgy, M. J., Grzeskowiak, S., & Rahtz, D. (2007). Quality of college life (QCL) of students: Developing and validating a measure of well-being. *Social Indicators Research*, 80(2), 343–360. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-005-5921-9</u>
- Smith, J. E., Richardson, J., Hoffman, C., & Pilkington, K. (2005). Mindfulness-based stress reduction as supportive therapy in cancer care: Systematic review. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 52(3), 315–327. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2648.2005.03592.x</u>

Society for Prevention Research. (2011). *Standards of Knowledge for the Science of Prevention* (pp. 1–21).

https://www.preventionresearch.org/Society%20for%20Prevention%20Research%20Stan dards%20of%20Knowledge.pdf

- Song, C., Ikei, H., Igarashi, M., Miwa, M., Takagaki, M., & Miyazaki, Y. (2014). Physiological and psychological responses of young males during spring-time walks in urban parks.
 Journal of Physiological Anthropology, 33(1), 1–7. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1880-6805-</u>33-8
- Song, C., Ikei, H., Igarashi, M., Takagaki, M., & Miyazaki, Y. (2015). Physiological and psychological effects of a walk in urban parks in fall. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 12(11), 14216–14228. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph121114216
- Song, C., Joung, D., Ikei, H., Igarashi, M., Aga, M., Park, B.-J., Miwa, M., Takagaki, M., & Miyazaki, Y. (2013). Physiological and psychological effects of walking on young males in urban parks in winter. *Journal of Physiological Anthropology*, *32*(18), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1186/1880-6805-32-18
- Sousa, G. M. de, Lima-Araújo, G. L. de, Araújo, D. B. de, & Sousa, M. B. C. de. (2021). Brief mindfulness-based training and mindfulness trait attenuate psychological stress in university students: A randomized controlled trial. *BMC Psychology*, 9(1), 21. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40359-021-00520-x
- Soysa, C. K., & Wilcomb, C. J. (2015). Mindfulness, self-compassion, self-efficacy, and gender as predictors of depression, anxiety, stress, and well-being. *Mindfulness*, 6(2), 217–226. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-013-0247-1</u>

- Speake, J., Edmondson, S., & Nawaz, H. (2013). Everyday encounters with nature: Students' perceptions and use of university campus green spaces. *Journal of Studies and Research in Human Geography*, 7(1), 21–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.5719/hgeo.2013.71.21</u>
- Spielberger, C. D., Goruch, R. L., Lushene, R. E., Vagg, P. R., & Jacobs, G. A. (1983). *Manual for the state-trait inventory STAI (form Y)*. Mind Garden.
- Spitzer, R. L., Kroenke, K., Williams, J. B. W., & Lowe, B. (2006). A brief measure for assessing generalized anxiety disorder: The GAD-7. Archives of Internal Medicine, 166(10), 1092–1097. <u>https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.166.10.1092</u>
- Sriken, J., Johnsen, S. T., Smith, H., Sherman, M. F., & Erford, B. T. (2022). Testing the factorial validity and measurement invariance of college student scores on the Generalized Anxiety Disorder (GAD-7) scale across gender and race. *Measurement and Evaluation in Counseling and Development*, 55(1), 1–16.

https://doi.org/10.1080/07481756.2021.1902239

- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2021). *Prevention and treatment* of anxiety, depression, and suicidal thoughts and behaviors among college students. US Department of Health and Human Services.
- 'Tayo, S. S., Adebola, S. T., & Yahya, D. O. (2019). Social media: Usage and influence on undergraduate studies in nigerian universities. *International Journal of Education and Development Using Information and Communication Technology*, 15, 53–62.
- Tanay, G., & Bernstein, A. (2013). State mindfulness scale (SMS): Development and initial validation. *Psychological Assessment*, 25(4), 1286–1299. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0034044

- Taylor, B. L., Strauss, C., Cavanagh, K., & Jones, F. (2014). The effectiveness of self-help mindfulness-based cognitive therapy in a student sample: A randomised controlled trial. *Behaviour Reserach and Therapy*, 63, 63–69. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2014.09.007</u>
- Teasdale, J. D., Segal, Z. V., Williams, J. M. G., Ridgeway, V. A., Soulsby, J. M., & Lau, M. A. (2000). Prevention of relapse/recurrence in major depression by mindfulness-based cognitive therapy. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 68(4), 615–623. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037//0022-006x.68.4.615</u>

Thoreau, H. D. (1917). Walden. Foresman & Co.

- Tillmann, S., Tobin, D., Avison, W., & Gilliland, J. (2018). Mental health benefits of interactions with nature in children and teenagers: A systematic review. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 72(10), 958–966. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/jech-2018-210436</u>
- Thompson, B. (2002). "Statistical," "Practical," and "Clinical": How many kinds of significance do counselors need to consider? *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 80(1), 64–71. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6678.2002.tb00167.x</u>
- Torre, J. B., & Lieberman, M. D. (2018). Putting feelings into words: Affect labeling as implicit emotion regulation. *Emotion Review*, 10(2), 116–124. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1754073917742706</u>
- Toussaint, A., Husing, P., Gumz, A., Wingenfeld, K., Harter, M., Schramm, E., & Lowe, B.
 (2020). Sensitivity to change and minimal clinically important difference of the 7-item
 Generalized Anxiety Disorder Questionnaire (GAD-7). *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 265, 395–401. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.01.032</u>
- *Training and professional development.* (2019). Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/healthyschools/trainingtools.htm

- Tsunetsugu, Y., Lee, J., Park, B.-J., Tyrvainen, L., Kagawa, T., & Miyazaki, Y. (2013).
 Physiological and psychological effects of viewing urban forest landscapes assessed by multiple measurements. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, *113*, 90–93.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2013.01.014
- U.S. Preventive Services Task Force (2022). U.S. preventive services task force issues final recommendation statements on screening for anxiety, depression, and suicide risk in children and adolescents.

https://www.uspreventiveservicestaskforce.org/uspstf/sites/default/files/file/supporting_d ocuments/screening-anxiety-depression-suicide-risk-final-rec-bulletin.pdf

Ulrich, R. S. (1983). Aesthetic and affective response to natural environments. In I. Altman & J.F. Wohlwill (Eds.), *Human Behavior and Environment* (Vol. 6, pp. 85–125). New York, NY: Plenum Press.

UNCG at a Glance. (2022). Inside UNCG. https://www.uncg.edu/inside-uncg/inside-glance.php

- Vahedi, Z. (2020). Social Learning Theory/Social Cognitive Theory. In *The Wiley Encyclopedia* of Personality and Individual Differences: Models and Theories (pp. 401–405). Wiley Blackwell.
- van den Berg, A. E., Maas, J., Verheij, R. A., & Groenewegen, P. P. (2010). Green space as a buffer between stressful life events and health. *Social Science & Medicine*, 70(8), 1203– 1210. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.01.002</u>
- Van Gordon, W., Shonin, E., & Richardson, M. (2018). Mindfulness and nature. *Mindfulness*, 9, 1655–1658. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-018-0883-6</u>

- Vannucci, A., Flannery, K. M., & Ohannessian, C. M. (2017). Social media use and anxiety in emerging adults. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 207, 163–166. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2016.08.040
- Vesga-Lopez, O., Schneier, F. R., Wang, S., Heimberg, R. G., Liu, S.-M., Hasin, D. S., & Blanco, C. (2008). Gender differences in generalized anxiety disorder: Results from the national rpidemiologic survey on alcohol and related conditions (NESARC). *The Journal* of Clinical Psychiatry, 69(10), 1606–1016. https://doi.org/10.4088/jcp.v69n1011
- Vidal Bustamante, C. M., Coombs, G., 3rd, Rahimi-Eichi, H., Mair, P., Onnela, J.-P., Baker, J. T., & Buckner, R. L. (2022). Fluctuations in behavior and affect in college students measured using deep phenotyping. *Scientific Reports*, *12*(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-05331-7
- Visted, E., Vollestad, J., Nielsen, M. B., & Nielsen, G. H. (2015). The impact of group-based mindfulness training on self-reported mindfulness: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Mindfulness*, 6(3), 501–522. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-014-0283-5</u>
- Vitagliano, L. A., Wester, K. L., Jones, C. T., Wyrick, D. L., & Vermeesch, A. L. (2023). Group nature-based mindfulness interventions: Nature-Based Mindfulness Training for college students with anxiety. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 20(2), 1451. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph20021451</u>
- Wamsler, C., Brossmann, J., Hendersson, H., Kristjansdottir, R., McDonald, C., & Scarampi, P. (2018). Mindfulness in sustainability science, practice, and teaching. *Sustainability Science*, *13*, 143–162. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11625-017-0428-2</u>

- Wassenberg, C. L., Goldenberg, M. A., & Soule, K. E. (2015). Benefits of botanical garden visitation: A means-end study. Urban Forestry & Urban Greening, 14(1), 148–155. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2015.01.002</u>
- Williams, M. J., Dalgleish, T., Karl, A., & Kuyken, W. (2014). Examining the factor structures of the Five Facet Mindfulness Questionnaire and the Self-Compassion Scale. *Psychological Assessment*, 26(2), 407–418. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035566</u>

Wilson, E. O. (1984). *Biophilia* (1st ed.). Harvard University Press.

Wood, L., Hooper, P., Foster, S., & Bull, F. (2017). Public green spaces and positive mental health – investigating the relationship between access, quantity and types of parks and mental wellbeing. *Health & Place*, 48, 63–71.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2017.09.002

- Woodhead, E. L., Chin-Newman, C., Spink, K., Hoang, M., & Smith, S. A. (2021). College students' disclosure of mental health problems on campus. *Journal of American College Health*, 69(7), 734–741. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2019.1706533</u>
- World Health Organization. (2022, March 2). COVID-19 pandemic triggers 25% increase in prevalence of anxiety and depression worldwide. Retrieved June 13, 2022, from <u>https://www.who.int/news/item/02-03-2022-covid-19-pandemic-triggers-25-increase-in-prevalence-of-anxiety-and-depression-worldwide</u>
- Yuksel, A., & Yilmaz, E. B. (2020). The effects of group mindfulness-based cognitive therapy in nursing students: A quasi-experimental study. *Nurse Education Today*, 85(104268), 1–8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nedt.2019.104268</u>

APPENDIX A: NATURE-BASED MINDFULNESS TRAINING INTERVENTION

COMPONENTS



APPENDIX B: NBMT CURRICULUM & JOURNAL

The NBMT curriculum and journal is Copyrighted by the author, Luke Vitagliano, 2022. Please reach out to author for details.

APPENDIX C: GAD-7

	Not at all	Several days	More than half the days	Nearly every day
Feeling nervous, anxious, or on edge	0	1	2	3
Not being able to stop or control worrying	0	1	2	3
Worrying too much about different things	0	1	2	3
Trouble Relaxing	0	1	2	3
Being so restless that it is hard to sit still	0	1	2	3
Becoming easily annoyed or irritable	0	1	2	3
Feeling afraid, as if something awful might happen	0	1	2	3

Instructions: Over the last week, how often you been bothered by the following problems?

If you checked any problems, how difficult have they made it for you to do your work, take care of things at home, or get along with other people?

- Not difficult at all
- Somewhat Difficult
- Very Difficult
- Extremely Difficult
APPENDIX D: FFMQ-15

FFMQ-15: 15-item Five-Facet Mindfulness Questionnaire

Instructions

Please use the 1 (never or very rarely true) to 5 (very often or always true) scale provided to indicate how true the below statements are of you. Circle the number in the box to the right of each statement which represents your own opinion of what is generally true for you. For example, if you think that a statement is often true of you, circle '4' and if you think a statement is sometimes true of you, circle '3'.

		Never or very rarely true	Rarely true	Some -times true	Often true	Very often or always true
1.	When I take a shower or a bath, I stay alert to the sensations of water on my body.	1	2	3	4	5
2.	I'm good at finding words to describe my feelings.	1	2	3	4	5
3.	I don't pay attention to what I'm doing because I'm daydreaming, worrying, or otherwise distracted.	1	2	3	4	5
4.	I believe some of my thoughts are abnormal or bad and I shouldn't think that way.	1	2	3	4	5
5.	When I have distressing thoughts or images, I "step back" and am aware of the thought or image without getting taken over by it.	1	2	3	4	5
6.	I notice how foods and drinks affect my thoughts, bodily sensations, and emotions.	1	2	3	4	5
7.	I have trouble thinking of the right words to express how I feel about things.	1	2	3	4	5
8.	I do jobs or tasks automatically without being aware of what I'm doing.	1	2	3	4	5
9.	I think some of my emotions are bad or inappropriate and I shouldn't feel them.		2	3	4	5
10.	When I have distressing thoughts or images I am able just to notice them without reacting.	1	2	3	4	5
11.	I pay attention to sensations, such as the wind in my hair or sun on my face.		2	3	4	5
12.	Even when I'm feeling terribly upset I can find a way to put it into words.	1	2	3	4	5
13.	I find myself doing things without paying attention.	1	2	3	4	5
14.	I tell myself I shouldn't be feeling the way I'm feeling.	1	2	3	4	5
15.	When I have distressing thoughts or images I just notice them and let them go.	1	2	3	4	5

Baer, R. A., Smith, G. T., Lykins, E., Button, D., Krietemeyer, J., Sauer, S., Walsh, E., Duggan, D. & Williams, J. M. G. (2008). Construct validity of the Five Facet Mindfulness Questionnaire in meditating and nonmeditating samples. *Assessment*, 15, 329–342. doi: 10.1177/1073191107313003

Gu, J., Strauss, C., Crane, C., Barnhofer, T., Karl, A., Cavanagh, K., & Kuyken, W. (2016). Examining the factor structure of the 39-item and 15-item versions of the Five-Facet Mindfulness Questionnaire before and after Mindfulness-Based Cognitive Therapy for people with recurrent depression. *Psychological Assessment*. doi: 10.1037/pas0000263

APPENDIX E: STUDENT ENGAGEMENT SCALE

- 1. Did your group leader pay attention to you when you spoke in group? (Group Leader Enthusiasm 1)
 - a. No (0)
 - b. Yes, a little (5)
 - c. Yes, a lot (10)
- 2. Did your group leader do a good job teaching Nature-Based Mindfulness Training? (Group Leader Enthusiasm 2)
 - a. Definitely yes (10)
 - b. Mostly yes (6.67)
 - c. Mostly no (3.33)
 - d. Definitely no (0)
- 3. Did you enjoy Nature-Based Mindfulness Training? (Enjoyment)
 - a. No (0)
 - b. Yes, a little (5)
 - c. Yes, a lot (10)
- 4. How often did you share your experience during Nature-Based Mindfulness Training? (Activity during NBMT)
 - a. Never (0)
 - b. Rarely (3.33)
 - c. Occasionally (6.67)
 - d. Often (10)
- 5. How often did you pay attention during Nature-Based Mindfulness Training? (Attentiveness)
 - a. Never (0)
 - b. Rarely (3.33)
 - c. Occasionally (6.67)
 - d. Often (10)
- 6. Did Nature-Based Mindfulness Training help you think about what was important to you to manage your mental health? (Program Value)
 - a. No (0)
 - b. Yes, a little (5)
 - c. Yes, a lot (10)

To note, the numbers in parentheses indicate the weighted values for scoring of the Student

Engagement scale.

APPENDIX F: DEMOGRAPHICS

- 1. Please identify your year in school:
 - a. Freshman
 - b. Sophomore
 - c. Junior
 - d. Senior
 - e. Another grade level not listed above (fill in the blank)
- 2. Please identify your age:
 - a. 18
 - b. 19
 - c. 20
 - d. 21
 - e. 22
 - f. Another age not listed above (Fill in the blank)
- 3. How would you describe your gender identity? (please select all that apply)
 - a. Woman
 - b. Man
 - c. Transgender
 - d. Agender
 - e. Gender queer
 - f. Two Spirit
 - g. Questioning
 - h. Another gender identity not identified above (fill in the blank)
 - i. Prefer not to say
- 4. What is your racial and/or ethnic identity? (please select all that apply)
 - a. Asian or Asian American
 - b. Black or African American
 - c. Latina/o/x or Hispanic
 - d. Middle Eastern or Middle Eastern American
 - e. Native American, North or South American Indian, or Alaskan Native
 - f. Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander
 - g. White
 - h. Biracial or Multiracial
 - i. Another race/ethnicity not identified above (fill in the blank)
 - j. Prefer not to say
- 5. How often do you practice mindfulness for at least 10 minutes per day?
 - a. Frequently (6 to 7 days per week)
 - b. Occasionally (3 to 5 days per week)
 - c. Infrequently (0 to 2 days per week)
- 6. How often to you intentionally get outside in nature for at least 5-10 minutes per day?
 - a. Frequently (6 to 7 days per week)
 - b. Occasionally (3 to 5 days per week)
 - c. Infrequently (0 to 2 days per week)

APPENDIX G: MARKETING FLYER



APPENDIX H: RECRUITMENT POWERPOINT PRESENTATION



APPENDIX I: NBMT INTERVENTION SETTING











*Alternative location



*Alternative location



APPENDIX J: CAMPUS MAP – INTERVENTION LOCATION

APPENDIX K: PILOT STUDY FEEDBACK QUESTIONS ON NBMT INTERVENTION

- The content of Nature-Based Mindfulness Training was appropriate for the 90-minute time frame (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- 2. The content presented in Nature-Based Mindfulness Training was presented in a way that was clear and easy to understand (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- 3. Do you self-identify to experience anxiety? (Yes, No)
- Participating in Nature-Based Mindfulness Training helped me identify ways to reduce my anxiety (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- 5. What ways, if any, did Nature-Based Mindfulness Training help you identify ways to reduce your anxiety?
- Participating in Nature-Based Mindfulness Training helped me better understand mindfulness (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- 7. What ways, if any, did Nature-Based Mindfulness Training help you better understand mindfulness?
- 8. What, if any, parts of the training were unclear or confusing?
- 9. What improvements would you suggest for Nature-Based Mindfulness Training?

APPENDIX L: PILOT STUDY INTERVENTION COMPONENT FEEDBACK QUESTIONS

- The time devoted and information provided during the Group Introductions section was appropriate (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- Please provide details for why you selected your answer for the Group Introduction section
- The time devoted and information provided during the Nature Restores section was appropriate (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- 4. Please provide details for why you selected your answer for the Nature Restores section
- The time devoted and information provided during the Anxiety section was appropriate
 (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- 6. Please provide details for why you selected your answer for the Anxiety section
- The time devoted and information provided during the Why NBMT? section was appropriate (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- 8. Please provide details for why you selected your answer for the Why NBMT? section
- The time devoted and information provided during the LEAF Goals section was appropriate (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- 10. Please provide details for why you selected your answer for the LEAF Goals section
- 11. The time devoted and information provided during the What is NBMT?: NEST sectionwas appropriate (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- 12. Please provide details for why you selected your answer for the What is NBMT? NEST section
- 13. The time devoted and information provided during the BEST: Nature-Based Grounding section was appropriate (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)

- 14. Please provide details for why you selected your answer for the BEST: Nature-Based Grounding section
- 15. The time devoted and information provided during the How to Practice NBMT? section was appropriate (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- 16. Please provide details for why you selected your answer for the How to Practice NBMT? section
- 17. The time devoted and information provided during the Nature-Based Guided Meditation section was appropriate (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- Please provide details for why you selected your answer for Nature-Based Guided Meditation section
- 19. The time devoted and information provided during the Reflective Journaling section was appropriate (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- 20. Please provide details for why you selected your answer for the Reflective Journaling section

APPENDIX M: PILOT STUDY STUDENT ENGAGMENT SCALE

Original Item	Changed Item		
Did your teacher pay attention to you when you spoke in class?	Did your group leader pay attention to you when you spoke in group?		
Did your teach do a good job teaching All Stars?	Did your group leader do a good job teaching Nature-Based Mindfulness Training?		
How often did you share your opinion during All Stars?	How often did you share your experience during Nature-Based Mindfulness Training?		
Did All Starts help you think about what was important to you as you grow older?	Did Nature-Based Mindfulness Training help you think about what was important to you to manage your mental health?		

Student Engagement Scale Word Changes

Feedback Questions for Student Engagement Scale Word Changes

- Is the question "Did your group leader pay attention to you when you spoke in group?" clear and easy to understand (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- Is the question "Did your group leader do a good job teaching Nature-Based Mindfulness Training?" clear and easy to understand (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- Is the question "How often did you share your experience during Nature-Based Mindfulness Training?" clear and easy to understand (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- 4. Is the question "Did Nature-Based Mindfulness Training help you think about what was important to you to manage your mental health?" clear and easy to understand (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)

APPENDIX N: INTERVENTION FEEDBACK QUESTIONS

Slider Scale Questions

Please slide the marker on the scale to show how much spending time in nature vs. interaction with peers in the group impacted to your understanding of mindfulness and impacted your anxiety.

- Middle = Spending time in Nature and Interaction with peers in the group impacted my understanding of mindfulness / anxiety equally
- Farther left = Spending time in Nature impacted my understanding of mindfulness / anxiety more than interaction with peers in the group
- Farther right = Interaction with peers in the group impacted my understanding of mindfulness / anxiety more than Spending time in Nature

Mindfulness

Spending Time in Nature------Interaction with Peers in the Group

Anxiety

Spending Time in Nature------Interaction with Peers in the Group

Peer Interaction

- Please select the level in which you agree or disagree to the following statement: Interacting with peers in the group helped me to better understand mindfulness (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- Expanding on your response to the previous question, please provide examples of how interacting with peers in the group impacted your understanding of mindfulness (positively, negatively, or neutrally). Please provide a minimum of 1-3 examples in your response

- Please select the level in which you agree or disagree to the following statement: Interacting with group members helped to reduce my anxiety (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- 4. Expanding on your response to the previous question, please provide examples of how interacting with peers in the group impacted your anxiety (*positively, negatively, or neutrally*). *Please provide a minimum of 1-3 examples in your response*

Nature

- Please select the level in which you agree or disagree to the following statement: Spending time in nature during NBMT helped me to better understand mindfulness (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- Expanding on your response to the previous question, please provide examples of how spending time in nature impacted your understanding of mindfulness (*positively*, *negatively*, *or neutrally*). *Please provide a minimum of 1-3 examples in your response*
- Please select the level in which you agree or disagree to the following statement: Spending time in nature during NBMT helped to reduce my anxiety (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- Expanding on your response to the previous question, please provide examples of how spending time in nature impacted your anxiety (*positively*, *negatively*, *or neutrally*).
 Please provide a minimum of 1-3 examples in your response

Self-Efficacy

Self-efficacy *Self-efficacy is one's beliefs in their capacity to act in ways necessary to reach specific goals (i.e., reduce anxiety)*

- Please select the level in which you agree or disagree to the following statement: Participating in NBMT helped to improve my self-efficacy to better manage anxiety (1 = strongly disagree, 5 = strongly agree)
- Expanding on your response to the previous question, please provide examples of how participating in NBMT impacted your self-efficacy (*positively, negatively, or neutrally*) to manage anxiety? *Please provide a minimum of 1-3 examples in your response*.
- 3. Please provide examples of how interacting with peers in the group impacted your selfefficacy to manage anxiety. *Please provide a minimum of 1-3 examples in your response*.
- 4. Please provide examples of how spending time in nature impacted your self-efficacy to manage anxiety. *Please provide a minimum of 1-3 examples in your response*.

APPENDIX O: NBMT INTERVENTION COMPONENTS

Intervention Component	ART & Mindfulness Components	Time	Description
Group Introduction	Being Away Intention	0:00-0:05	Facilitator and participants share their name, pronouns (optional), major, and reason for participating in NBMT.
Nature Restores	Being Away Intention	0:05-0:10	Facilitator draws attention to natural environment and guide discussion with participants on their experiences with nature.
Anxiety	Compatibility Attention	0:10-0:20	Facilitator directs participants to reflect on their anxiety and to write or draw how anxiety impacts their lives.
Why NBMT ©?	Compatibility Intention	0:20-0:25	Participants identify their purpose for participating in and practicing NBMT and to write their purpose.
LEAF Goals	Compatibility Intention	0:25-0:35	Participants reflect on their larger life goals, drawing or writing this goal and sharing with group members.
What is NBMT ©?: NEST	Soft Fascination Attention	0:35-0:45	Participants focus on their internal experience (i.e., thoughts, emotions, and sensations) and to write what they notice in the moment.
BEST: Nature-Based Grounding	Extent Soft Fascination Attention	0:45-0:55	Participants focus on their external experience (i.e., surroundings, natural environment) and facilitator guides participants in Nature-Based Grounding exercise.
How to Practice NBMT ©?	Being Away Compatibility Attitude	0:55-1:05	Facilitator guides discussion among participants to practice NBMT without judgment, honestly, and focusing on one thing at a time.
Nature-Based Guided Meditation	Being Away Extent Soft Fascination Compatibility Reperceiving	1:05-1:20	Facilitator will prepare participants for the guided meditation and will guide a 10-minute Nature-Based Guided Meditation specific to the natural environment of the group.
Reflective Journaling	Extent Soft Fascination Reperceiving	1:20-1:25	Participants will reflect on three prompts focused on <i>Attention, Attitude,</i> and <i>Intention</i> and write their responses.

Time and Description

Compatibility Reperceiving 1:25-1:30 Participants will write their top three takeaways from NBMT and share one with the group. * Reperceiving includes Attention, Intention, and Attitude

Group Conclusion